OVHISTVHISTORYLANDA/EUROPEAN DEFENSE BOOK/NEW STUDIES

3nd draft, 2-23-12

t

EO 13526 1.4(c)<25Yrs

Almost Successful Recipe: EU The United States and East European Unrest prior to the 1956 Hungarian Revolution

Throughout the Cold War the United States tried to maintain a delicate balance in its policy toward the Soviet satellites in Eastern Europe.^{*} It sought to promote enough disaffection to loosen their ties to the Soviet Union but not so much as to provoke violence and brutal retaliation by the local Communist regimes or Moscow. In a 1953 remark that applied to the entire region, U.S. High Commissioner for Germany (HICOG) James Conant said the aim in East Germany was to "keep the pot simmering but not to bring it to a boil."¹ When the pot boiled over, as it did there in 1953 and in Poland and Hungary in 1956, the Eisenhower administration made clear, as would later administrations, its unwillingness to intervene militarily, a move that might precipitate war with the Soviet Union. Over the years labels attached to the policy meant little. Whether called containment or liberation, bridge building, a gentle nudge, or détente, the approach toward the Soviet bloc, with temperature adjustments and varying emphases, basically followed the same recipe. (U)

The administration's passivity in responding to unrest masked an internal debate inherited from Truman's over how best to maintain the balance.² Early studies

^{*} This study treats East Germany as one of the East European satellites, along with Czechoslovakia, Poland, Hungary, Romania, Bulgaria, and Albania, although policymakers often viewed East Germany separately from the others or as linked to the overall German question.

Department of State, A/GIS/IPS/SRP
Abarras to
Change to (*) Release () Excise () Deny (A) Declassify Exemptions b () () E.O. 13526 25x ()()()
Exemptions b () () E.O. 13526 25x ()()()
Declassify after
With concurrence of: obtained CIA, DeDnot obt. IPS by Klauric M. Man Apate 11/24/201
obtained CIA, UUUnot obt.
IPS by Karick 11. Whon Ky Date 11/ d.4/ d.C.

Y

4

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: [1] JAN 2016

#1 12-M-1V90

SECDET

emphasized the apparently more aggressive nature of Eisenhower's policy, giving much weight to Republican rhetoric during the 1952 presidential campaign that seemed to signal a break with Truman's approach, and to the persistent recommendations of Eisenhower's activist aide, C. D. Jackson.³ They contended that the goal was to "roll back" Soviet control of Eastern Europe, words that appeared infrequently in policy papers or government officials' private and public statements. Later works have pointed out that the administration early on abandoned thoughts of overthrowing the satellite regimes and instead sought to encourage their evolution along the lines of Tito's national communism in Yugoslavia.⁴ Other recent scholarship has argued that while Eisenhower may not have pursued as aggressive a policy as once thought, in effect he talked a tough game. As a result, the administration's bellicose rhetoric needlessly prolonged the Cold War and laid the groundwork for a U.S. "national security state."⁵ (U)

U.S. interest in the region, dating back to World War I and derived from emotional ties felt by Americans of East European descent, assumed a military aspect after World War II. In its dealings with the USSR, the Truman administration tried to use American resources and power to prevent the expansion of Soviet influence, a policy promulgated by diplomat George Kennan that became known as containment. When communists seized power in one East European country after another and threatened to do so in France and Italy, the administration countered with strong measures, including Truman Doctrine assistance to Greece and Turkey, Marshall Plan aid to Western Europe, airlifting food and supplies into West Berlin during a Soviet blockade, and taking the lead in establishing the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO). (U)

Office of the Secretary of Defense \$1.\$.. Chief, RDD, ESD, WHS Date: <u>11 Jan 2016</u> Authority: EO 13526 Declassify: _____ Deny in Full: _____ Declassify in Part: <u>X</u> Reason: <u>1.1(c)</u> MDR: <u>12</u> -M-1090

COD PT.

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 JAN 2016



The operative policy paper on Eastern Europe, NSC 58/2 of December 1949, noted that the westward advance of Soviet power had been checked, at least for the time being, and substantial progress had been made in developing the defensive capabilities of the Western European nations. "The time is now ripe for us," the paper stated, "to place greater emphasis on the offensive to consider whether we cannot do more to cause the elimination or at least a reduction of predominant Soviet influence in the satellite states of Eastern Europe." It continued:

These states are in themselves of secondary importance on the European scene. Eventually they must play an important role in a free and integrated Europe; but in the current two-world struggle they have meaning primarily because they are in varying degrees politico-military adjuncts of Soviet power and extend that power into the heart of Europe So long as the USSR represents the only major threat to our security and to world stability, our objective with respect to the USSR's European satellites must be the elimination of Soviet control from those countries and the reduction of Soviet influence to something like normal dimensions.

The paper stressed that only measures short of war were to be employed. A resort to war "should be rejected as a practical alternative,"⁶ an injunction which guided policymakers throughout the Cold War.

To help achieve the objective U.S. intelligence and military organizations established contact with resistance elements in the communist-dominated countries. The outbreak of war in Korea in June 1950, raising fears that the Soviet Union might launch an attack on Western Europe, made such contacts seem more important. A decision was made to try to develop large-scale underground forces in Eastern Europe, particularly in Poland, to retard the advance of the Red Army if war came and to assist U.S. airmen downed behind enemy lines. In part to meet this possible military requirement in Europe and also because of the war in Asia, the Office of Policy Coordination (OPC), the CIA's

SECO

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1919 AN 2016

CIA 1.4(1)

covert operational arm, expanded dramatically. Between 1949 and 1952 personnel strength increased ten-fold and its budget soared from **Expectations varied as to what could be accomplished behind the Iron Curtain. Army and** Air Force representatives thought much "could be done by clandestine means in Eastern

contribution." State, CIA, and some Defense officials put aside their belief that these representatives "were engaging in a very great deal of wishful thinking" and "went along."⁷ (U) OSD 1.4(C)

Europe to develop resistance mechanisms capable of producing a massive retardation

The 1952 Election Campaign: Tit for Tat

The 1952 election, which saw Eisenhower decisively defeat Democratic candidate Adlai Stevenson and the return of the Republicans to the White House after an absence of two decades, represents an illusory watershed in policy toward Eastern Europe.⁸ The issue dominated the early part of the campaign, with Republicans denouncing the Truman administration's policy of containment as too defensive. Eisenhower and others, particularly the party's chief foreign policy expert, John Foster Dulles, who had resigned his position as ambassador at large to take an active part in the campaign, called for greater U.S. initiative in weakening the Soviet hold on the satellites without promoting violence, what they called the "peaceful liberation" of countries behind the Iron Curtain. Although their words were obviously aimed at Americans of East European descent, they believed in what they were saying. The rhetoric was not just a gimmick designed to win votes. But the harsh attacks produced a sharp response from Democrats, who castigated the talk of liberation as recklessness. Partisan hyperbole thus obscured the two parties'

SECDET

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 JAN 2016

SECIME

underlying agreement on how to deal with Eastern Europe and left the impression that the new administration would pursue a more forceful policy than it intended. (U)

In addition to Dulles, the campaign brought to prominence C. D. Jackson, an executive with *Time-Life* and President of the National Committee for a Free Europe (later renamed the Free Europe Committee). Jackson, who had worked under Eisenhower during World War II on psychological warfare operations, arranged an unusual meeting in May 1952 in Princeton, New Jersey, to discuss ways to strengthen efforts in this field. Participants included academics, representatives from Radio Free Europe (RFE), and prominent government officials, including CIA Deputy Director Allen Dulles and State's Charles Bohlen. Jackson told the group that RFE had created salients in Eastern Europe but was not prepared to follow up, because no one thought it could have been done "as deep and as fast." He claimed that U.S. high-level officials had failed publicly to state a long-term desire for the satellite peoples to be free. Yet "two billion people are looking over our shoulder all the time, on both sides of the Iron Curtain, and they are going to get encouragement or discouragement or faith or despair out of what our big men say. The 'big man' doesn't have to be precise."⁹ (U)

After much discussion the group drafted a statement for a high-level official to make. Allen Dulles preferred that it be issued soon, before the political parties' nominating conventions in July. If it appeared to be an electoral appeal, "it will lose its effect abroad to the people to whom it is addressed." He was not too concerned about its impact on the satellite populations:

I am not sure that one of the things that we have lacked in these countries is maybe a martyr or two to inspire these people. This thing is never going to come about unless there are people who are ready and willing to stand

GEORDI

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1111 JAN 2016

up and be counted and take the consequences. After all we have had over a hundred thousand casualties in Korea—but there are more than eighty million in Eastern Europe, and if we have been willing to accept these casualties, I wouldn't worry if there were a few casualties or a few martyrs behind the Iron Curtain without desiring to stir up a situation of a revolt.

Dulles thought that the United States had essentially been on the defensive in conducting psychological operations. Perhaps the time had "come when in certain areas, among them the 'satellite' states, we should go over to the offensive." Bohlen did not feel the proposed statement contained anything Truman and Secretary of State Dean Acheson had not already said. Although he and Dulles agreed to work on getting the government to release it, nothing seemed to have come of their efforts.¹⁰ (U)

Jackson had more success elsewhere. He sent a copy of the conference proceedings and statement to the person he hoped would become the "big man," his former boss, Supreme Allied Commander in Europe General Eisenhower, who had recently declared his candidacy for president. Impressed with Jackson's call for a more vigorous psychological warfare program, Eisenhower used him during the campaign as an adviser and speechwriter.¹¹ It is perhaps more than coincidental that many of the ideas the Princeton group discussed appeared a fortnight later in a magazine article written by Foster Dulles, Allen's brother, which strongly criticized the administration's containment policy.¹² His views were nothing new. He had said much the same thing in a 1950 book in which he argued that history had shown how dictatorships could "be shaken from within" by peaceful methods.¹³ (U)

At its July convention the Republican Party adopted a foreign policy platform plank, largely the handiwork of Foster Dulles, promising that it would repudiate secret

0110-0120

SECRET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

understandings entered into during World War II, specifically the Yalta agreement, which, it charged, had consigned Eastern Europe to the Soviet sphere of influence. It would also make clear that the United States, "as one of its peaceful purposes, looks happily forward to the genuine independence" of the satellite nations. What gave the plank a partisan bite was the declaration that the new policy would "mark the end of the negative, futile and immoral policy of 'containment' which abandons countless human beings to a despotism and godless terrorism." The Democratic Party platform said some of the same things, yet in a milder way: "We look forward to the day when the liberties of Poland and the other oppressed Soviet satellites . . . will be restored to them and they can again take their rightful place in the community of free nations." It promised to expand Voice of America (VOA) programming "for penetration of the 'Iron Curtain,' bringing truth and hope to all the people subjugated by the Soviet empire."¹⁴ (U)

Before launching his campaign, Eisenhower met with Republican Congressman Charles Kersten (Wis.), sponsor of an amendment to the 1951 Mutual Security Act appropriating \$100 million for the purpose of recruiting, training, and arming East European refugees to support the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO).¹⁵ Kersten, who talked about forming the refugees into units for use in overthrowing the satellite governments, tried to elicit from the candidate an endorsement of his objective. Eisenhower refused. While Democratic nominee Stevenson privately expressed alarm over the Republicans' anxiety "to create the illusion of some positive foreign policy of their own," the British Embassy in Washington thought their comments at the beginning of the campaign were "surprisingly mild and reasonable." Instead of condemning the Truman administration's basic policies, Eisenhower and Dulles maintained that these

> DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **IN AN 2016**



policies had been poorly implemented. "Indeed, if we leave aside the legitimate political rhetoric—upon which much of the discussion by the press and politicians has naturally been focused," the Embassy remarked, "we find like the Red Queen that after all this running we are very much where we were before." It noted that Dulles had explained "emphatically that he does not want a series of bloody uprisings and reprisals, but rather to preoccupy the Kremlin with its own homework and with holding down the restiveness of its captives." He had been reticent to describe specific actions, proposing little that was not already "covered by present policies, save for the emphasis on greater coherence which is in fact needed." The Embassy regarded his statements and the platform "as almost straight electioneering, albeit electioneering with as wide an eye open as possible to the likelihood that opportunities for radical change will not look so brilliant when the facts have to be faced." Hence, Dulles had made "great efforts to describe a policy which really seems to be different and more forthright but at the same time to avoid commitments to specific action which might boomerang dangerously."¹⁶ (U)

The liberation theme produced the campaign's initial major disagreement, with the Republicans firing the opening salvo. In late August, before the American Legion convention in New York, Eisenhower delivered his first major campaign speech, declaring that "the American conscience can never know peace" until the satellite peoples "are restored again to being masters of their own fate." The U.S. Government "must tell the Kremlin that never shall we desist in our aid to every man and woman of those shackled lands."¹⁷ (U)

However, W. Averell Harriman, Director for Mutual Security, former Ambassador to the Soviet Union, and an unsuccessful contender in 1952 for the

> DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 01 M 2016

NEODET

Democratic presidential nomination, warned that the notion of liberation was a "trap" that would lead to premature uprisings, like the 1944 Warsaw uprising.^{*} Dulles called Harriman's view "nonsense." The only trap he saw was in the Democrats' platform, because "they look forward to liberation of all these peoples, but they aren't willing to do anything about it. That's a trap to get votes. . . ." He denied that Eisenhower's policy meant violent revolution. Instead, "quiet" methods like passive resistance, work slowdowns, and industrial sabotage would be employed.¹⁸ (U)

Republican statements brought a rebuke from Stevenson, who called them "irresponsible and dangerous." He suggested that Dulles "could serve the country better with more candor and less claptrap." Speaking in a heavily Polish-American Detroit suburb, he said that Eisenhower's speech "had aroused speculation here and abroad that if he were elected, some reckless action might ensue in an attempt to liberate the people of Eastern Europe from Soviet tyranny." He vowed he "would not say one reckless word on this matter," because the "grip of Soviet tyranny upon your friends and relatives cannot be loosened by loose talk or idle threats." Elsewhere in Michigan on the same day, Stevenson declared that he had no fundamental difference with Eisenhower on foreign policy, which he described as "building the unity and collective strength of the free countries to prevent the expansion of Soviet dominion and control" and "gradually but surely lessen the relative power of the Soviet Union on world events." President Truman

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date:

^{*} On 1 August 1944, as the Red Army approached Warsaw, Polish resistance forces within the city rose up against the Germans. During the 63 days of fighting that followed, Soviet forces did not enter the city. As many as 15,000 Polish insurgents and upwards of 150,000 civilians were killed.

SEGRET

joined the fray, defending his administration's approach to Eastern European problems and denouncing the insincerity of Republican rhetoric.¹⁹ (U)

Like the British Embassy, the Voice of America stood outside the partisan electioneering. In a broadcast to Western Europe, it stressed that the Republican and Democratic candidates agreed on the main points of foreign policy. Despite a charge by Moscow's *Pravda* that Eisenhower's speech meant that he intended to conquer Eastern Europe and Asia and concern expressed in West European newspapers over what he did mean, the VOA assured listeners he had said nothing about using force to liberate the satellites and that Dulles had emphasized the peaceful nature of the process. "In saying that the American conscience can never be at peace while so many captive peoples live in slavery," the VOA continued, Eisenhower was "expressing the profound feeling Americans have not only now, but have had throughout their history." It quoted Stevenson as voicing essentially the same sentiment. In fact, later in the month sounding much like Eisenhower and Dulles, Stevenson held out the hope that "the intensification of peaceful pressures against the Soviet Empire will sharpen the internal contradictions within that empire; that, in time, free peoples may lift their heads again in Eastern Europe, and new policies and leadership emerge within the Soviet Union itself."²⁰ (U)

During the campaign Eisenhower reminded Dulles to make clear in his public statements that the liberation of the satellites would come through peaceful means, something that Dulles on one occasion had failed to do. Eisenhower also privately assured a former Polish general involved with the decision to launch the 1944 Warsaw uprising that he would continue to support the liberation of the satellite nations without encouraging their peoples to start premature or futile uprisings. After the election, Dulles,

ODET

and a start of the s The start of the start DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 10 1 June 2016



whom Eisenhower promptly named as his Secretary of State, went to great lengths to point out that the nation's foreign policy would remain fundamentally the same under the new administration. Journalist C. L. Sulzberger stated that Europeans wanted 'very much to have a full explanation of the new political word 'liberation' and to know what it means in terms of policy," which he thought might not differ that much from Truman's approach. It was "not yet understood that it can represent a logical maturation of what is so widely known as 'containment."²¹ (U)

Did Dulles regret the excessive campaign rhetoric he and others had employed? Probably not. At his confirmation hearing in January 1953, where Democratic members of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee chided him for Republican distortions of the historical record, he defended the denunciations of the Truman administration as factual, but he did not want to justify them at the hearing for fear of "reopening old controversies." Years later Livingston Merchant, who served under Dulles as Assistant Secretary of State for European Affairs, observed that he "had a certain amount of practical political cynicism." Dulles thought that "both sides in an American election use an extravagance of language to clothe what may be really very small differences which the public should be sufficiently sophisticated to accept." For him, talking about "rollback" was "clothing in exaggerated electioneering language a thought in which he believed----namely that a more aggressive policy of containment should be pursued, with the ultimate hope for a result of a loosening of the ties between the satellites and the Kremlin." Robert Bowie, who became State's Director for Policy Planning, said that Dulles never "thought that 'liberation' meant what it was labeled by people who were trying to make fun of it." He never intended to use force to liberate the satellites; he

aronna

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: Program 2016

LECKET

"simply did not like the overtones of containment, or at least the way in which containment was accepted by some people—namely, as settling for the status quo." But Dulles had not clearly worked this out in his own mind, according to Bowie, and his phrasemaking "made him subject to the quite legitimate criticism that he didn't really mean what he appeared to be saying." Indeed, only a few months into the new administration, Eisenhower's only criticism of Dulles was that he sometimes did not understand the effect of "his words and manner" on other people.²² (U)

During the campaign each party thus fashioned a straw man for attacking the other. Republican charges that Truman's containment policy represented weakness, born of a willingness to accept the long-term subjugation of the satellite peoples and perhaps "sell them down the river," were patently false. As was the Democrats' portrayal of Republican advocacy of a more vigorous containment policy as tantamount to a call for war. (U)

Sobering Setbacks

How realistic was the talk during the campaign about ending communist rule in Eastern Europe? On this question opinion within the government was divided, at least regarding the short-term capabilities for stirring revolt. Recent operations, according to a CIA paper in 1952, "revealed that the Communist authorities do not have complete control of the situation in these countries, and that the area can be successfully penetrated." On the other hand, a Psychological Strategy Board (PSB) staff member felt that capabilities for penetration "had in the main been decreasing and that we had no clear way to increase them in sight." By 1952 many émigrés at Radio Free Europe had begun to doubt whether liberation of their homelands would occur soon, a view shared by

> DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date:

SECRET

Franklin Lindsay, CIA's Deputy Chief for Political and Psychological Warfare. A trip to Europe during the late summer persuaded him that new techniques, especially in stimulating "unorganized mass passive resistance," had to be developed. Lindsay concluded that the increasingly effective security controls behind the Iron Curtain made it quite difficult for resistance organizations to conduct subversive operations with any significant impact, much less survive.²³



'The author did not conduct research in the files of the Army's Counter Intelligence Corps at the NACP. The only published account of its European operations is Sayre and Botting, *America's Secret Army*, which focuses primarily on the organization's history prior to 1945.

NEG

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authomy: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN** 2016

· · · · ·

.



Still another fiasco, not yet fully apparent, involved

operations in Albania. The substantial literature on the subject leaves certain aspects of the operations unclear. While attention has tended to focus on the degree of responsibility of Soviet mole Kim Philby for their ultimate failure, the impression has arisen that U.S.

OLOCINET

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 Jan 2016

nya na ina

na ana ang

activity was more extensive than it really was and that its primary aim was to overthrow the Communist regime of Enver Hoxha. In fact, U.S. objectives, mostly of a probing nature, were not intended to topple him.²⁷ (U)

Neither the United States nor Great Britain maintained diplomatic relations with the tiny, economically backward country. The British broke off talks to reestablish relations in 1946 after Albanian mines in the Strait of Corfu damaged two British destroyers causing 44 fatalities. That same year U.S.-Albanian negotiations to resume relations collapsed over disagreement regarding the Albanian Government's assumption of the country's prewar indebtedness.²⁸ (U) CIA 1.4(c) OSD 1.4(c)



DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 111 JAN 2016

DECDET



The agency concluded that a successful overthrow was unlikely, a conclusion that produced a more modest aim—"to reduce the value of Albania by persistently and continuously undermining Communist authority and by harassing the regime with domestic difficulties." The idea of an overthrow was not abandoned but put on a back burner. On learning that the American approach now was "to let Hoxha stew in his own

DODT

 DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 11 JAN: 2016

juice," a Foreign Office representative quipped that British policy would go further by adding "a little pepper."³³ (U)

U.S.-sponsored infiltrations did not begin until November 1950, a year later than originally planned. They were a tragic comedy of errors. The first involved nine men parachuting into the country. Fortunately, the pilot had trouble locating the drop point, where security forces again were waiting. In frustration he dropped the men at a considerable distance. Nevertheless, one was captured, while the others made their way out via Yugoslavia. A second mission in July 1951, this time with 12 men, resulted in complete disaster: 10 were killed and the others captured. In October the survivors were tried in public in Tirana. During the trial the Americans inexplicably dropped another team of five, which also encountered a waiting security force that killed two of them; the others escaped.³⁴ (U) OSD 1.4(c)



Certainly, the prospect of overthrowing Hoxha had not increased. In November 1951 an intelligence estimate concluded that the Albanian resistance represented a nuisance but "not an immediate threat" to the regime. If it remained divided and without substantial external aid, the security forces would be able to control it. The estimate noted

SECRET

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

1.1

that Albania's neighbors--Italy, Greece, and Yugoslavia--all preferred "continuance of the status quo to a change which would be favorable to the others."³⁶ (U)

Instead of bringing operations to a close, the dismal results led the CIA

operations OSD 1.4(c) CIA 1.4(c)

Despite seemingly better results, doubts lingered. Often portrayed as a zealous advocate of paramilitary operations in Eastern Europe, the CIA's Deputy Director for Plans, Frank Wisner, voiced reservations as early as June 1952. As Smith had done the previous fall, Wisner pointed to the project's cost, as well as the way it reduced the agency's capability to go after "other and perhaps more useful targets." Furthermore, a liberated Albania would become an economic drain on the United States. Wisner said it might be wiser to concentrate on disorganizing the country's already weak economy, "thus leaving the Russians with the unhappy alternative of pouring in resources of their own or allowing the fate of a rotting and desperate Albania to appear before all the world

> DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 11 Jan 2016

as further evidence of what becomes to countries and peoples within the Soviet orbit."39

An intelligence estimate at the end of 1952, also reflecting wariness, indicated that all of Albania's neighbors and Great Britain still opposed an attempt to overthrow Hoxha. They would resent any coup attempt carried out against their advice or without consultation as a "reckless and provocative action," especially if the U.S. hand was apparent. Regardless of the outcome, the major Western European powers would feel "too much had been risked for too small a potential gain."⁴⁰ (U)



DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **IV 1 dan 2016**

CEODET



The agency was also having difficulty meeting the two requirements U.S. military authorities had established for it in Eastern Europe: developing escape and evasion (E & E) facilities for U.S. servicemen's use in the event of war with the Soviet Union and creating paramilitary capabilities to help retard an initial Soviet advance. From 1950 on the CIA had attempted to infiltrate agents into all the bloc countries to contact existing resistance groups or stimulate formation of such groups, but had "found no organized resistance worthy of the name."

IMANDI

1.1

CIA 1.4(c)

.:

4.5 1

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

1.1.1.1



On top of these problems, relations between Defense officials and the CIA were not always smooth. While the Deputy Secretary of Defense was the department's designated representative for dealing with the CIA, day-to-day liaison on covert operations and paramilitary activities was handled by the Office of Psychological Policy, which in July 1953 was expanded and renamed the Office of Special Operations. The office head, retired Marine General Graves Erskine, often delegated liaison responsibilities to staff member William Godel.

osd 1.4(c)

CIA 1.4(c)

Though East Germany was a special case where U.S. assets were greater and operational difficulties less pronounced, the Eisenhower administration inherited an extremely shaky situation in the other satellites: the declining success of illegal infiltration; absence of evidence that organized resistance groups existed; the CIA's termination or shrinkage of more than half its projects and curtailment of the training of nearly all émigré paramilitary units; **Sector and Example 1** the embarrassing and costly **Sector and Security**. With Albania, however, Truman

> DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date:

CLEINET.

did what Eisenhower eight years later, with preparations to invade Cuba, would do for Kennedy. Each turned over to his successor well-advanced plans to attack a communist government, ventures that would both end in disaster. (U)

Stalin's Death: "The Chance for Peace"

The death on 5 March 1953 of Josef Stalin, the dictator who had ruled the Soviet Union for almost three decades, should not have found the Eisenhower administration poorly prepared. But it did. The previous November the PSB had put together a contingency paper detailing actions to take in the event Stalin died. But Jackson, now Eisenhower's Special Assistant for Cold War Activities, dismissed the paper as terribly inadequate and argued, after Stalin's death, that it be scrapped and a completely new effort undertaken.⁴⁶ (U)

The key element in a fresh plan Jackson and the PSB hastily devised was a speech to be given by the President offering the olive branch to the new collective Soviet leadership headed by Georgii Malenkov, a speech that came to be called "The Chance for Peace." Not delivered until 18 April, it evolved out of intensive discussion and numerous drafts, with input from several persons. The delay greatly upset Jackson, who told the President he considered his first weeks on the job a failure because he had not persuaded him, Secretary Dulles, or anyone else "that it was essential to move immediately on *the* single most important event since V-J Day."⁴⁷ (U)

In substance as well as tone, the speech differed significantly from what some drafters had originally intended. Walt Rostow, for one, felt it should give the Soviet bloc peoples "a new vision of possibilities" by emphasizing "strands which unite rather than divide them from the rest of the world." It should refer to Soviet military and economic

SECRET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date:

n an amann a'

SECKET

achievements, the World War II alliance with the West, and the Russian cultural heritage, and recognize the "legitimacy" of Russian security interest in Europe. Along with British Prime Minister Winston Churchill, Rostow thought that there should be a major diplomatic conference, preferably involving the four major heads of state. When the Department of State strongly opposed holding a conference, the idea was dropped.⁴⁸ (U)

Another drafter, Paul Nitze, head of State's Policy Planning Staff and briefly a holdover from the Truman administration, urged that the speech not imply that liberation of the satellites was "a necessary precondition for achievement of other advances toward a peaceful world, while describing it as a necessity for a general and lasting settlement."⁴⁹ On the other hand, Deputy Secretary of Defense Roger Kyes wanted the speech to make the "lifting" of the Iron Curtain "a sine qua non for peace." Eisenhower inclined to Nize's view. A few days before the address, the President told speechwriter Emmet Hughes that he wanted to add a short paragraph, saying "we know a lot of these things will take years—I mean obviously we aren't going to liberate East Europe tomorrow, my god that's a job for ten years—but what we want, what we want first and above all, it's simply this—some ACTS, ANY acts that show a desire to be nice boys."⁵⁰ (U)

In the speech Eisenhower held out hope for a "broader European community conducive to the free movement of persons, of trade, and of ideas" which, along with "the full independence of the East European nations could mean the end of the present unnatural division of Europe." He posed a key question for the Soviet leadership: "Is it prepared to allow other nations, including those of Eastern Europe, the free choice of their own forms of government?"⁵¹ (U)

DECKET

- 2019년 1월 19일 전에 1월 20일 전에 2019년 1월 19일 전에 1월 2019년 1월 2019년 1월 2019년 1월 2019년 1월 11일 전에 1월 11일 전에 1월 11일 전에 1 1월 11일 전에 1월

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**



Whatever olive branch Eisenhower himself may have intended to hold out was pulled back shortly thereafter by Dulles in his own address to the same gathering, which played down the possibilities of an East-West accommodation. This may have been what U.S. Ambassador to Great Britain Winthrop Aldrich had in mind when he complained a few weeks later that he did not have "the vaguest idea what American policy is because every time Eisenhower sets it out in a speech, Dulles makes another speech modifying it."⁵² (U)

Some scholars have dismissed Eisenhower's speech as primarily a propaganda gesture to keep Stalin's successors off balance. Certainly, there was this element in the PSB's intentions. According to an ambitious PSB plan, the United States during the first few weeks after the speech was to identify the issues it felt most important and place the onus on the Soviet Union for failing to accept U.S. offers to resolve them. This initial period would be followed by a series of steps "to make the Kremlin assume maximum liability" if it did not accept the President's proposals. During this phase, measures would "be taken to generate the seeds of disunity and to probe for vulnerabilities in the Soviet system." If events proved very favorable, these steps might lead to a third phase: "*Climax* in which the communist system would break into open internal conflict."⁵³ (U)

Despite Republican rhetoric during the election campaign about the satellites' throwing off their communist yokes and the PSB's enthusiasm, few within the U.S. Government believed that major disturbances could break out. CIA Director Dulles told a gathering of correspondents in April 1953 that "you don't have civil uprisings in a modern totalitarian state, as you did in France; you don't revolt in the face of tanks,

SECRET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**

artillery and tear gas. Revolutions are now at the top, with the army going to one side or the other."⁵⁴ (U)

Dulles's pessimism reflected a view the CIA had formally adopted. With the Polish experience fresh in mind, it concluded that the chances of mounting successful resistance operations in Eastern Europe had grown slim. "Defensive and provocative measures taken by Soviet and satellite security services are continually improving in scope and quality," the agency reported to the President's Committee on International Information Activities. Moreover, the "capabilities and contacts" of émigré groups in their home countries were "constantly diminishing" to the point where, "with very few exceptions, they can no longer serve independently to maintain the will to resist in the countries concerned or to procure intelligence." Nearly all their claims had proven empty. Instead of trying to stir popular resistance, the agency planned to concentrate on governmental and communist party leadership: OSD 1.4(C)



As might be expected, some émigré employees at Radio Free Europe disagreed. Although the station began in 1952 to moderate the strident tone of its broadcasts, a reversion to form took place in the period after Stalin's death. An "ultraliberationist" approach briefly surfaced, "in which every trick in the psychological warrior's bag would be utilized to press developments behind the Iron Curtain toward their ultimate denouement." This thinking, reflected in the

DECILET

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 JAN** 2016

SECRET

regarding "The Chance for Peace" speech, emphasized that it marked "the end of the American policy of containment" and "the beginning of the Eisenhower policy of liberation." Listeners were to be told that liberation, previously only an aspiration, was now "a major article of policy and a condition of any future peace."⁵⁶ (U)

The administration now turned its attention to finding a way to utilize for military purposes the manpower represented by the thousands of displaced persons in Europe. The idea, also behind the Kersten amendment, was nothing new. Senator Henry Cabot Lodge (R, Mass.) sponsored a bill in 1950 providing for alien enlistment in the U.S. Army, but the response had been disappointing. The Army also had created labor service organizations composed of German nationals and East Europeans to perform non-combat duties and thus relieve regular service personnel of these responsibilities. U.S. military authorities were generally cool to the notion of forming such personnel into combat units, primarily because of concern about the poor quality of potential recruits. When Lodge, whom Eisenhower appointed Ambassador to the United Nations, managed to obtain the President's backing in the spring of 1953 for establishing a Volunteer Freedom Corps (VFC), support for the concept surged but waned when the West German Government raised objections and Eisenhower lost interest. For the next few years the VFC remained under consideration, but despite backing from Lodge and Jackson, by 1955 it had effectively been abandoned.⁵⁷ (U)

Another potential source of East European manpower for possible use in wartime or other emergencies were demobilized Polish veterans in Western Europe that could be activated as volunteers. General Władysław Anders, a World War II hero and member of the Polish Government-in-Exile in London, claimed the support of nearly 100,000 such

4. 19244 21 Aug 813 2. 2. 14.

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1.1 day 2016

veterans. Anders began in 1952 more to support his organization's publication and community activities and for his value as a symbol than his men's steadily diminishing fighting ability,

At one point in 1955, Defense's General

Erskine, admitted that he could not take seriously Anders's claim that people in Poland looked incessantly to the exiled government for leadership in their struggle against Soviet domination. "I often feel," Erskine remarked, "that émigrés who have been out of their countries and have avoided the hardships imposed upon their compatriots are not truly material for revolutionary leadership."⁵¹ OSD 1.4(C) CT-P 1.4(C)

In the spring of 1953 the United States had virtually no assets inside the satellites, save for East Germany, or outside—short of the direct employment of U.S. forces--to assist and sustain any outbreak of violence. But in spite of setbacks elsewhere, at least the Albania project was still alive. It had received a boost when the PSB in November 1952 recommended that a plan be prepared to detach the country from the Soviet bloc, thus resurrecting the final phase of the original Anglo-American scheme. Without identifying the source, it noted that a "preliminary estimate" had concluded that Albanian personnel could accomplish the task without overt involvement of Western military forces.⁵⁹



.

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016



Turmoil in Czechoslovakia and East Germany

Perhaps RFE broadcasts contributed to the turmoil developing in Eastern Europe

in the spring of 1953. But localized strikes and disturbances, such as the short-lived food

731 37

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date:

OLOTON:

rioting that broke out in Bulgaria in May, had their own roots and were not uncommon in the region. Nor was it surprising that Czechoslovakia became the first satellite to experience major unrest. The only one that had enjoyed a prewar democratic government, it was also the last taken over by the communists. Moreover, the people were generally westward-looking. Geography played a part. The industrial city of Plzeń, for example, was farther west than any major satellite city except those in East Germany. (U)

Ironically, what provoked the trouble was the Czechoslovak Government's announcement on 31 May of a currency reform that would have wiped out savings accounts, exactly what RFE had rumored would happen the previous year. The next day workers at the Škoda manufacturing plant in Plzeń, protesting the announced reform, staged a demonstration that led to rioting and the sacking of government buildings.⁶² (U)

At most, the U.S. role in the events was indirect--the result of recent history. In the spring of 1945 American troops liberated the Plzeń area, while the Red Army freed the rest of Czechoslovakia. By the end of 1946 both U.S. and Soviet forces had left the country, but in Plzeń memory of the American presence was still strong. During the demonstration striking workers carried a banner proclaiming that "the boys from the USA will come back again." Others paraded behind youths carrying Czechoslovak and American flags. The turmoil ended the following day with the arrival from Prague of special security forces, imposition of a curfew and martial law, and the arrest of 2,000 people. Dozens were injured, but there were no fatalities. The U.S. Embassy in Prague apparently did not learn of what had taken place until several days later.⁶³

As discontent over currency reform spread to other regions, including Prague, the government finally admitted in a radio broadcast that the reform had been "met with open

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authomy: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1010

OSD 1.4(C) CIA 1.4(C)

SECRET

resistance and condemnation." Although the public reaction in Prague was the most violent the Embassy had seen in two years, it believed no open outbreaks would occur without effective leadership or "dramatic assurances of assistance from the non-Communist world."⁶⁴ (U)

On the heels of the Czechoslovak turmoil, a more serious outbreak of violence took place right under American noses in Berlin that spread to hundreds of cities and towns in East Germany. It started with a strike on 16 June by East Berlin construction workers protesting an increase in work norms announced in late May, followed by a massive rally the next day that turned into violence and which was eventually put down by Soviet troops when local police proved not up to the task. (U)

The U.S. role prior to and during the uprising was substantial, but—despite an abundant literature—certain aspects remain obscure.⁶⁵ Two sharply different views have emerged. Then, and for years afterward, East German and other communist sources charged that Western agents, particularly Americans, instigated and helped spread the unrest in accordance with a long-planned X-Day operation. Allen Dulles allegedly came to Berlin to oversee it, a charge without foundation, although the press did report the arrival in the city on 12 June of Eleanor Dulles, a German specialist at the State Department and Allen's and Foster's sister.⁶⁶ (U)

The United States had no X-Day plan. Like all other interested parties—Soviet, East and West German Governments, British, and French, it was surprised by the outbreak of unrest. West Berlin Mayor Ernst Reuter and both the U.S. and British High Commissioners for Germany were out of the country; Jackson was in Cleveland, Ohio, not Washington. Under the circumstances, it is highly unlikely that plans for an uprising,

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **11 Jan 26**5

SECKET

if they had existed, would have been carried out at this time. Communist allegations were nothing new. For years they had been talking about the plan and had fixed 1948 as the date of origin with Allen Dulles as the mastermind.⁶⁷ Like frequent attacks against the Kersten amendment, propaganda about an X-Day plan not only emphasized the U.S. Government's sinister, aggressive designs, but also suggested that its capabilities for action were greater than they actually were. (U)

Blaming outside instigation, a reflexive response of communist regimes to domestic disorder during the Cold War, was understandable. So too was the opposing Western view that the uprising was entirely spontaneous, that it grew out of widespread disgust with the regime, and that no external incitement was involved. As Secretary Dulles remarked to Frank Wisner a year later, "the less we put our label" on the East German uprising, "the better it is." He added that "outbreaks are wonderful if they appear spontaneous." ⁶⁸ But the truth regarding the East German events is probably closer to the Communist view than many Western accounts have acknowledged. (U)

There can be no doubt about U.S. intentions. While avoiding incitement to open insurrection, the United States sought to promote in East Germany the kind of labor unrest that in fact developed in 1953. According to a PSB paper the previous fall, the object was to stiffen popular "resistance to Soviet-Communist rule and thus (a) weaken the political, economic, and military system in the Soviet Zone; and (b) to lay the groundwork for eventual incorporation in the free Western community." This would be accomplished "by conducting in a non-attributable manner psychological, political, and economic harassment activities in the Soviet Zone, and to prepare, under controlled conditions, for such active forms of resistance as may later be authorized."⁶⁹ (U)

SECRET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN** 2016

SECRET



The CIA's Berlin Operations Base (BOB), one of its largest overseas unit,



The popular West Berlin station, Radio in the American Sector (RIAS), furnished the United States an additional instrument for both disseminating propaganda and collecting intelligence. Not only did it provide air time to several West German organizations, including the Combat Group and the League of Free Jurists.

CIA 1.4(c) OSD 1.4(c)

What set RIAS broadcasts apart from those of other stations, including the BBC and Radio Free Europe, was that it regularly and openly urged listeners to take specific actions. For example, when collective contracts were introduced in Soviet zone industrial plants, the station hammered away at the difficulties they posed for workers and learned from East Zone visitors that workers in a particular factory had successfully petitioned to improve their working conditions. As the station's deputy director, Gordon Ewing, explained,

If you reported that in one plant, the actions of those men were going to be imitated in other plants and then sure enough, men would come in from other plants and say, aha, we've done it too. You could start the ball rolling. It was absolutely fascinating to observe the power of broadcasting in these special circumstances. By 1953, at the beginning of 1953, the people working full-time on Soviet zone broadcasts began talking in the

SECRET

A STATES

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

1.2.

GEGRES

editorial meetings about what they thought was a developing new spirit in the Zone. They began to get a feeling of more resistance.⁷⁴

In the period prior to the uprising, RIAS regularly reported on the growing labor troubles, programming whose objective a journalist described as "slow, patient sabotage." A leading scholar has concluded that its commentary on successful strikes came "close to giving instructions for rebellion."⁷⁵ (U)

The Western argument that the uprising was spontaneous rests in part on the contention that it was a complete surprise.⁷⁶ This is only partly true. The CIA certainly did not harbor much hope that discontent in East Germany and elsewhere following Stalin's death would provoke an uprising. As Director Allen Dulles had done a few months before, its Office of Current Intelligence discounted the signs of unrest and their potential for further development, because they were not "inspired by organized indigenous resistance movements, which no longer are known to exist in any Eastern European Satellite." It thought that the efficient police apparatus in each country would effectively control any manifestations of organized resistance and contain and suppress spontaneous outbreaks of unrest.⁷⁷ (U)

RFE may have been one of the few organizations that understood what was happening. In Czechoslovakia, it said, popular resentment of the currency reform had produced "results far beyond our expectations," leading to demonstrations that anywhere other than a police state "would amount to a potentially revolutionary uprising." It also heralded a 10 June East German Government resolution backtracking on measures designed to Sovietize the economy as "the greatest retreat from communism which has occurred in any Soviet satellite since 1947." The weakness of the satellite governments

SECRET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 Jan 2016**

DECKEI

and popular resistance to them seemed "greater than anyone has yet assumed." A program guidance regarding Czechoslovakia said the moment was ripe to increase "passive resistance and by taking all possible steps by which fighters for freedom are capable without jeopardizing the even more active role they may have to play in the future."⁷⁸ (U)

RIAS, too, perceived a changed mood in East Germany after Stalin's death. Staff members responsible for analyzing listener mail noticed that "people were speaking up for the first time." In May the station began accumulating evidence of strikes throughout the Soviet Zone. During the broadcast campaign against the raising of work norms, it received letters describing 16 industrial sit-down strikes. On the evening of 15 June the station reported three isolated demonstrations that day in East Berlin against the new norms, a story that other news services, doubting its authenticity, did not carry.⁷⁹ (U)

To what degree was the U.S. Government or the organizations it supported responsible for the decision to launch the strike? An internal report by Soviet officials in Germany charged that the construction workers' strike committee maintained ties with agents of West Berlin organizations who incited them to act. Although an early noncommunist study stated unequivocally that "no Western agents tried to influence the construction workers on or before" the day of the strike, later ones have speculated on whether this indeed had happened. A British post-mortem supports this view. The SPD Ost-Buro admitted to British officials that it had met with strike leaders visiting its West Berlin office on the 16th and 17th and discussed action they would take.⁸⁰ This seems, however, the only direct connection beforehand that West German organizations had with the strikers. (U)



DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

CECOLT

Once the trouble began on 16 June the role of RIAS and the West German organizations is more difficult to assess. Louis Fischer, an American journalist who arrived in Berlin just after the outbreak of the violence, asserted that RIAS "was the general staff and signal corps of the rebellion, encouraging the citizenry to rise, giving them political slogans, telling them 'to exploit the uncertainty and insecurity of the authorities." Another account concluded that the station "was perhaps more deeply involved in the events than many observers would have liked." Its broadcasts "served as something of a command post" by transmitting "information about the location of the protesters in Berlin, explaining problems and demands, reporting the results of negotiation, and through its information sources in the GDR, acted as a catalyst for protests in other East German cities." The station came "perilously close to involvement."⁸¹ (U)

Late that afternoon a delegation of striking workers appeared at RIAS and asked to go on the air. Ewing opposed it, not only because their lives would be endangered if they returned to the East but also because their use of the facility would make the station "a participant instead of a reporter." And report it did. It was the first media source to announce that a major strike had taken place. By evening Ewing had decided to devote the entire commentary to the day's events. (U)

A recent study maintained that the station's commentary that evening, rebroadcast throughout the night and into the early morning, aimed "to transform a general strike against work quotas into a revolt against the GDR that focused on achieving major political reforms." It helped make RIAS a partner of the strike movement by "stressing the bond between the station and its listeners and pushing protesters to try and achieve

가는 것이 같이 같이 있는 것이 있다. 같은 것이 있는 것이 같은 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 같은 것이 같이 있는 것이 같이 있는 것이 같은 것

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **11 JAN 2016**
DECKET

greater gains." The commentary closed with the words, "We, dear listeners, would be happy if we could continue to report of further victories in the coming days." In approving the text of the commentary, Ewing acted largely on his own. "It was impossible," he recalled, for a State Department official in Washington "to tell me what to do with RIAS. He couldn't conceivably know enough or have the spirit of it, the feeling for this extraordinary event, and for that matter, neither could a man sitting down in Bonn." He did telephone a friend working in HICOG's political section, Charles Hulick, who advised him that the line should be "sympathetic reporting." The broadcasts were more than reportorial. Hulick, after staying up much of the night listening to them, called Ewing and said, "My god, Gordon, watch your step. You can start a war with that station," This may have been around 5 a.m. on the 17th, about the time that Soviet tank units began to move into the city and RIAS issued a call for the people of East Berlin to support the demonstrators. A member of the U.S. mission in Berlin later praised the informal guidance given Ewing by Hulick and another colleague in the mission, James Ruchti,⁸² It is conceivable that Hulick or Ruchti were in telephone contact with Washington. (U)

Another area of uncertainty is how much credit RIAS deserves for spreading word of the trouble to the rest of East Germany. Its broadcasts of 16 and 17 June were reportedly heard as far away as Leipzig, Magdeburg, Erfurt, Dresden, Merseburg, and Halle, leading one journalist to conclude that without them, while Berliners would have still known of the strike because word-of-mouth would have spread the news to the suburbs, the Soviet Zone "would not have learned about it for days, and the national insurrection might never have taken place."⁸³ (U)

GEODET

그는 것이 아니는 것이 아이들은 것이 같은 것을 하는 것이 같은 것이 있는 것이 같이 많이 많이 있다. 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같이 없다. 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 있는 것이 없다. 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 없다. 것이 같은 것이 없다. 것이 같은 것이 없다. 것이 않다. 것이 없다. 것이 없다.

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **11 JAN 2016**

SECOL

There is good reason, however, to question the extent of RIAS's reception. Because of its growing popularity, East German authorities began during the fall of 1952 a massive jamming of its transmissions. By the following May, according to an internal U.S. Government report, jamming had limited the station's audible range to Berlin and the Brandenburg area around the city. According to one scholar, RIAS's role in the uprising, though important, should not be exaggerated, since "it could not be received in some of the towns that witnessed the greatest upheaval." For example, a strike leader in Bitterfeld said that jamming equipment there was so powerful that "you seldom could hear RIAS." Interviews with refugees in the fall of 1953 revealed that over a two-year period the station had lost about a quarter of its zone listeners because of jamming.⁸⁴ (U)

Did RIAS or any other U.S. organization egg on the demonstrators once the trouble started? There certainly were Americans present in the unruly crowds in the Soviet sector on the 16th, one of them a RIAS staff member whom Ewing sent to learn what was happening. And Eleanor Dulles saw the trouble first-hand. While she was in a meeting on the morning of the 17th, someone rushed in and announced, "The plasterers and other construction workers in white smocks are running into the British sector across the line from East Berlin!" The meeting broke up, and Dulles and the others joined a crowd gathering near the Brandenburg Gate and Potsdamer Platz. Standing on the fringe, she heard people shout, "We want freedom." She then visited the U.S. Mission where she had lunch, while Western Allied military and political officials held a closed meeting. After lunch, accompanied by a friend in the German Red Cross, she went to the sector border. "The crowd was raging," she recalled. "My friend told me not to speak but to carry his briefcase. He was afraid if they knew I was American, they might mob me.

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**

They came to him shouting, 'Why don't the Amis give us guns? We could take over their guard posts. We could free the city.'"⁸⁵ (U)

On the morning of 17 June U.S. Berlin Element and RIAS despatched staff members all over the city to gather information; some wound up at Potsdamer Platz when the shooting started. Early that morning Ewing asked the same person sent the day before to return to the Soviet sector, where he phoned in reports to the station about the influx of Soviet troops. At one point he found himself in the middle of a demonstration with people throwing rocks and breaking windows. A sudden rainstorm sent him home to change wet clothes, fortunately just before the Soviets closed the border and declared martial law. Communist authorities later identified his car and license plates as having been in East Berlin, which they cited as evidence of the American plans for X-Day.⁸⁶ (U)

No evidence has been found to implicate U.S. personnel working the demonstrations to stir up trouble. A member of the British Military Government's Political Section discounted the more extreme communist statements about Western instigation, although he felt "Western incitement on June 17th may have slightly speeded up the reaction." RIAS broadcasts of the strikers' demands gave the impression that workers should remain on strike until they were met, and he further believed the station's announcement of the demands, along with specifying the time and place of the planned rally, "may have had a perceptible effect in increasing the number of workers who came out the following morning." In general, he considered the programs as tending toward "the sensational." Many featured eyewitness accounts of the rioting, which could only "have served to excite tempers."⁸⁷ (U)

SECNET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **11 JAN 2016**



RIAS came under attack from two sides: from the communists and others for encouraging the uprising and from critics in the United States for being insufficiently anti-communist. Because the United States could not publicly admit that RIAS had helped promote the uprising, the official line emerged that by simply reporting developments the station spread the news of what was happening but did not stimulate action. That spring and summer Senator Joseph McCarthy (R-Wis.) and other members of Congress were attacking overseas information programs as being sympathetic to communism. RIAS received special scrutiny. Ewing, whose German wife had aroused suspicion for visiting the Soviet Union as a young woman during the 1930's, was summoned to Washington by McCarthy in late June, but he refused to come. Such attacks on the station created a dilemma for those who valued its work. Asked by a reporter about McCarthy's charges, an unnamed high official in Bonn, probably Conant, replied, "The management of RIAS will stand on its record as an effective agency against communism, especially at this critical time." The difficulty was to defend the station without suggesting that, contrary to U.S. policy, it had instigated or promoted the uprising. Shepard Stone of the Ford Foundation and former High Commissioner John McCloy defended RIAS and its employees. McCloy told Secretary of State Dulles that the station was "partly responsible for the East German uprising" and that he did not "want to see McCarthy blunt their best weapon." Apparently because of McCloy's intervention and probably that of others, the State Department approached McCarthy, who agreed to drop his summons of Ewing.⁸⁸ (U)

Also difficult to assess are the roles played by American military, political, and intelligence personnel in Berlin. Their general response was restraint, but with

SECDE

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 11 JAN 2016

SECRET

exceptions. Cecil Lyon, the top U.S. civilian official in the city who also served as Deputy U.S. Commandant, recalled that "we were terrified that the whole thing might blow up. Our one worry was to prevent West Berliners from charging over to help their colleagues on the other side. Because then the Russian troops would have fired on them. We would have had to send our troops to protect them" More succinctly, another American official characterized the response by the three Western commandants, all of whom were relatively new on the job, as "Got to be careful that we don't have a revolt spilling over into our part of the city."⁸⁹ The commandants apparently gave little or no thought to providing arms to the demonstrators or assisting them in any way. (U)

The United States had prepared contingency plans to deal with possible Soviet harassing measures restricting access to the city, perhaps even a reinstitution of a complete blockade as had occurred in 1948.⁹⁰ But Berlin Command had done no planning for a huge public disturbance in the Soviet sector. Not until 10 a.m. on the 17th, well after Soviet troops entered the city and the massive rally began, did its G-2 Section realize that a revolt was taking place and decide to set itself up in the Command's operations room to support Commandant Maj. Gen. Thomas Timberman.^{*} Military officials were not the only ones surprised by the magnitude of the unrest. Conant recalled, "We were all caught unawares, without any plans, for which all of us got sufficient blame." Lyon nevertheless

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**

^{*} Timberman became commandant in January 1953. A Chinese language specialist, he had served in the China theater during World War II. One of his staff in Germany described him as 'extremely shrewd and a very good negotiator," while he struck journalist Sulzberger as "a very affable guy" who 'seems to spend much of his time socially." (Diary entry, 23 Aug 53, Sulzberger, *Long Row of Candles*, 893-94) (U) French Commandant General Pierre Manceux-Demian had also assumed his position in January

SECRET

took umbrage at a journalist's contention that he and Timberman "didn't know this thing was going to happen, and when it did happen, they didn't know what to do."⁹¹ (U)

British and French military authorities viewed developments quite differently than the Americans. According to a U.S. member of the Kommandatura staff, some Western officials were upset because the Germans had taken up arms "against an allied power." The British "were worried stiff that the occupation forces might be attacked and they might have to take action." Generally, they thought the Americans were too sympathetic to the rioters and insufficiently so to the Soviets. The British High Commissioner in effect told Conant, "You Americans are playing much too favorably to the people who are revolting over there. How do you know the West Germans won't turn around and start throwing rocks at you?"⁹² (U)

Timberman and his British and French counterparts met at 11 a.m. on the 17th and again late that afternoon.⁹³At the morning meeting they agreed that since their mission was to preserve order, they should try to dissuade any West Berliners or East Zone residents transiting the western sectors from taking part in the demonstrations. They also disapproved of the sites near the Soviet sector border where West Berliners intended to hold sympathy demonstrations later that afternoon.⁹⁴ Timberman, who had under his command around 6,000 troops--mostly Army constabulary, ordered their confinement to quarters at 5 p.m.⁹⁵ (U)

The Commandants undoubtedly had been in telephone contact with their superiors, probably beginning late in the day on the 16th, but no record or even reference

1953. Major-General Charles F. C. Coleman became the British Commandant in October SECRET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**



to their conversations has been found. Only a few references exist to telephone traffic between political officials in the city and Washington. Ewing recalled that on the 17^{th} Berlin Element reported by cable and telephone to Washington "like mad." British Prime Minister Churchill also directed the Foreign Office to stay in touch with Berlin by telephone and provide him periodic reports on the situation.⁹⁶ (U) Crainer (C)

0501.4(C)

What did the West German groups do during the uprising? Here the British again provided an informed, mildly critical perspective. They learned that the Combat Group on three occasions had sent up balloons with pamphlets. Twice on the 17th the British also spotted a van probably belonging to the SPD at a sector border broadcasting appeals to East Berlin police to defect, and on the following morning the SPD launched its own leaflet balloons. In language similar to that used by the communists, the British concluded that incitement by West Berliners had the greatest effect along the sector boundaries "where there was appreciable mingling of crowds between East and West and provocation from Western hooligans and political parties." The mingling "may have had some wider effect in encouraging the demonstrators to believe they had Western support." Twice on the afternoon of the 17th British Commandant General Coleman had to admonish the West Berlin police chief to stop the acts of incitement. That evening Coleman issued an order specifically forbidding the Combat Group from further balloon launchings in the British sector. In the end, he concluded: "Though general encouragement from the West may have contributed to the scale of the demonstration on June 17 and incitement by West German agencies

1952.

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chlef, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

SECOLET

doubtless aggravated the situation on the sector borders, I am satisfied that it was not in any way responsible for the outbreak of disorders." A U.S. intelligence estimate characterized the outbreak of open resistance on 16-17 June as "largely spontaneous."⁹⁷ (U)

Because the French High Commissioner in Bonn also believed the disturbances were at least in part incited by West Berliners, the U.S. High Commissioner's Office went to considerable lengths in discussions with British and French colleagues "to disclaim any direct action by German propaganda groups" in which the Americans were "covertly interested." The British Deputy High Commissioner, like General Coleman, saw no evidence to suggest that Western incitement was more than "a secondary cause" of the disturbances after they had already started. A subsequent visit to Berlin confirmed his view that incitements from across the sector boundary "were sporadic and smallscale, due to excess of zeal by professional propagandists." He was convinced that British authorities, and probably also the French, were doing everything possible to avoid any pretext for communist charges of Western incitement. But he was "not so happy about the American sector, where the propagandists do not always seem under control."⁹⁸ (U)

A dispute has arisen about recommendations the BOB made during the crisis. According to the head of the CIA's Eastern European Division, John Bross, the BOB chief cabled Washington asking permission to distribute pistols and Sten guns to the rioters. Bross contacted Wisner, who said, "Give support and offer asylum. But don't issue guns." Wisner felt that since the Red Army had 22 divisions in East Germany, "it would amount to murder." Allen Dulles never forgave Bross for not taking a more aggressive position. Jackson, also upset at the failure to supply the rebels with arms, told

SECDET

이 있는 것 같은 것이 물질을 했다. 방법을 했는

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **11 JAN 2016**

Bross that it did not matter whether people were killed as a result, since "the blood of martyrs" would help discredit the Soviet system.⁹⁹ (U)

A BOB officer had a somewhat different recollection. According to him, the message to Washington did not concern providing arms. Instead, it urged that the United States "make some plausible military gesture that would give the Soviets pause to think before the Red Army clanked further over the hapless East Germans." It "suggested symbolic mobilization of the Sixth Infantry Regiment," Timberman's token garrison force in Berlin, and putting U.S. forces in West Germany, particularly the 82d Airborne Division, on combat alert and moving them close to the Iron Curtain. The message argued that "the East Germans would not have risen against their oppressors without open and covert U.S. support." "The United States should," it said, "stand up to its responsibilities, even if it meant risking a showdown with the Russians."¹⁰⁰ No message supporting either version has been found. (U)

In the end, the U.S. High Commissioner's office provided a succinct, balanced description of the U.S. role:

The East Germans were enabled and encouraged to exploit the momentary period of Soviet-SED weakness due to the presence of the Western Allies and their controlled German agencies in West Berlin. These combined forces had succeeded in keeping a spirit of resistance in the past. When the first signs of open resistance became apparent on June 16, these same forces were instrumental in nourishing and expanding sporadic, unorganized demonstrations into a more organized and sustained public demonstration of defiance, throughout East Berlin and the Zone.¹⁰¹ (U)

Washington's Belated Response

However inadequate the Truman administration's contingency plan for dealing with Stalin's death might have been, it at least anticipated his demise. For the outbreak of



DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date:

CILL I

widespread violence behind the Iron Curtain, like the East German uprising, nowhere in the U.S. Government had any planning been done. The basic reason was that Washington, as Allen Dulles had confidently said in April, did not consider such an occurrence possible. (U)

The cautious, tardy response was much as it had been to Stalin's death. By the time Washington digested what was happening, it was all but over. A six-hour time difference helped events outrun the policymakers' ability to react. At a mid-morning press conference on the 17th at about the same time Soviet forces were effectively mopping up in Berlin, Eisenhower called the uprising "a significant thing" but claimed ignorance because "my dispatches are a little behind the papers this morning." The British Embassy in Washington reported that other U.S. comment, official as well as informal, was "equally cautious."¹⁰² (U)

In telephone conversations that morning with officials in Berlin and Bonn, State's Office of German Affairs confirmed the accuracy of press reports regarding the previous day's demonstration. Its briefing paper noted that the Western Commandants had "taken every possible precaution to prevent sympathy demonstrations in West Berlin from violating the Sector boundaries and thereby creating a dangerous situation." Media were being "instructed to report the demonstrations factually and as fully as possible." They were to emphasize their spontaneous nature and the Commandants' efforts to keep them "from taking on dangerous proportions." For the time being State did not intend to seek a high-level statement, "because we do not wish to run the risk of identifying ourselves with the demonstrations."¹⁰³ (U)

SECIDE

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**



After Jackson returned to Washington during the afternoon of the 17th, he set up a working group to start planning for what he termed the "aftermath" of the uprising and the Czechoslovak unrest. The working group's suggestions reflected interest in the uprising's wider ramifications:

We should give all possible moral support to the East Berliners' efforts to improve their conditions, in order to help them achieve actual benefits *or* to stimulate further Soviet repression [author's emphasis], The latter would in turn provide us with ammunition at forthcoming political conferences (Bermuda, Korea, etc.), but care should be taken to avoid neutralist suspicion on the U.S. as instigators of the East Berlin uprisings. It would be psychologically significant at this juncture to capitalize on the Berlin developments in other parts of Eastern Europe, especially where some resistance has shown its head, such as Czechoslovakia, Rumania, etc.¹⁰⁴ (U)

At the regularly scheduled weekly NSC meeting on the morning of 18 June, Allen

Dulles asserted that the United States had "absolutely no hand" in inciting the East German riots, which were "evidence of the boundless discontent and dissension behind the Iron Curtain." Jackson observed that events had moved past the riot stage and were close to insurrection. The problem was "whether to abet the development. It was perfectly possible to fan the flames of discontent, but if we did so we could be sure that heads would roll." Eisenhower agreed, adding that "the heads would be those of our friends." A decision to intervene would depend "on how widespread the uprising became." If disorder spread to China or the Soviet Union, "we would probably never have a better chance to act, and we would be well advised, for example, to supply arms." Eisenhower thought that if providing arms to the East Germans "was just inviting a slaughter of these people, you certainly didn't supply the arms." Jackson did not let the matter drop. Should the United States, he asked, help make the turmoil more serious and widespread?

CONFI

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**

SEODET

Eisenhower replied it was not quite time to do so. It would first have to spread to China. While the Soviet Union would have no difficulty in crushing uprisings in Europe, it would find it difficult to contend with unrest there and in the Far East. The President directed the PSB to prepare an operational plan to exploit the unsettled situation and indicated he would convene a special NSC meeting, if necessary, to consider it. Jackson felt he had made the case as strongly as possible that the recent disturbances "might be the start of something."¹⁰⁵ (U)

The plan (PSB D-45), not completed in draft until 22 June, magnified the scope of unrest, citing not only East Germany and Czechoslovakia, but also signs of trouble in Romania, Albania, and Hungary. It saw "little likelihood that the spirit of resistance in Eastern Germany will abate" and stated that "popular resentment in all the European satellites is near the boiling point." The situation presented "the greatest opportunity for effective U.S. psychological operations to help roll back Soviet power that has yet come to light." Jackson called the draft a huge "waste basket," because "we put everything anybody could think of into it." When he went over it orally with the NSC Planning Board, however, it was unimpressed. He recorded his distress over its "apathy or lack of appreciation of unfolding opportunity."¹⁰⁶ (U)

When Jackson presented to the NSC on 25 June a summary list of recommendations drawn from the draft, which he thought met with "considerable enthusiasm," he explained that the PSB had tried to avoid approaching the question "in a starry-eyed and unrealistic fashion." One of the few criticisms, a remark by Secretary Dulles with which Eisenhower agreed, suggested that the list give more emphasis to

SECRET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**

"passive, as opposed to active resistance." With this change and revision of another paragraph, the NSC adopted and the President approved the list.¹⁰⁷ (U)

An unabashed call for action, the draft plan's objectives were to (1) nourish resistance to communist rule "without compromising its spontaneous nature," (2) undermine satellite governments' authority, and (3) exploit unrest as "proof that the Soviet Empire is beginning to crumble." Short-term measures included (1) "covertly" stimulating "acts and attitudes of resistance short of mass rebellion;" (2) establishing, "where feasible, secure resistance nuclei capable of further large-scale expansion;" and (3) encouraging "elimination of key puppet officials." Some long-term measures, which the plan noted would require considerable preparation and depend on developments, were in fact unrealistic--Jackson's disclaimer notwithstanding. Among those with no likelihood of implementation were the organizing, training, and equipping of "underground organizations capable of launching large-scale raids or sustained warfare when directed" and the promoting of "cooperation between satellite resistance elements and nationalists in non-Russian, Soviet Republics."¹⁰⁸ (U)

Impatience was partly responsible for the PSB recommendations. Pointing to disturbances in Bulgaria, signs of unrest in the Baltic, and the East German uprising, a staff member argued that "the time is propitious to encourage disaffection and unrest" throughout the satellites and even the non-Russian areas of the Soviet Union. He was not worried that the uprisings might fail: "If we really believe what we say, the people cannot be much worse off than they are already. Some will die; in fact, probably large numbers, but with the MGB [*Ministerstvo Gosudarstvennoy Bezopasnosti*—Soviet Ministry of State Security] operating efficiently, they die in numbers every year anyway. Unless

ST-CINE!

DEGLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

SECRET.

someone can project the possibility of a chance that is better than we have at the present time, then this is the moment of execution."¹⁰⁹ (U)

By contrast, high-level public comments were restrained. Except for the President's brief remarks on the 17th, they were also late in coming. Two weeks after the trouble started, Eisenhower and Dulles expressed admiration for those Germans who had taken action but rejected the idea of U.S. intervention. Dulles essentially repeated what he had said during the election campaign. He had long believed that the Soviet Union was overextended and that the satellites would eventually regain their independence, "particularly if the free peoples kept alive the hope of the captives and showed them that they were not forgotten."¹¹⁰ (U)

Eisenhower was somewhat ambivalent. When asked at a press conference whether opportunities existed for taking concrete action to liberate the satellites, he at first responded negatively and unequivocally: "I do not believe that there is any thought of taking any physical action of any kind that could be classed as intervention." However, he backed off by declaring, with the circumlocution he often employed on such occasions, that official public comment "should be directed towards showing what is the meaning of that kind of thing under these situations, and to try to show people that are suffering like that they do have friends in the world and people that are standing by to help so far as is possible."¹¹¹ He did not indicate what kind of help this might be. (U)

That the administration was learning the difficulty of responding quickly and decisively to developments in the Soviet bloc was apparent only to some. One of Secretary Dulles's aides suggested to White House speechwriter Emmet Hughes that the President in his public addresses should remind people how the administration's

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 111 Jan 2016

CI-CI-I-T

"dynamic foreign policy" had achieved results and had even contributed to the arrest in late June of Soviet spy chief Lavrenti Beria. Hughes's reaction: "Such pap. We have been confronted with matchless opportunity—Stalin's death, the messy triumvirate, the Germans' revolt, now Beria's fall—and the sober truth is that we have no idea what to do with these opportunities."¹¹² (U)

What If It Happened Again?

For the next several months the possibility of another outbreak and how to respond preoccupied Washington officials. (U)

East Germany remained a likely place. Before returning home, Eleanor Dulles, again accompanied by her German Red Cross friend, visited a refugee camp sheltering many of the demonstrators. "We walked through the camp (I was assumed to be German) and talked with various groups of men. Each time we stopped to ask questions, a large group gathered around and closed in on us arguing among themselves and speaking vehemently about the events." Some of the men "could not wait to get back to the east sector to show the Communists what they could do to them." Several spoke of the need for Allied support: "If the Americans do not help us now they had better go home." Others said, "What are the British and French thinking if they don't help us."¹¹³ (U)

The State Department, noting that recent unrest had created the impression among some in Washington that Soviet control of the satellites might be starting to crumble, asked the embassies in Prague, Warsaw, Budapest, and Bucharest "whether chronic popular discontent with regimes has recently shown tendency to take overt and bolder form and, if so, how, when and where." But each post reported no sign of growing unrest or that regime controls were weakening.¹¹⁴ (U)

SECKET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: I I JAN 2006

CECDET

Those who favored a more aggressive policy, like Jackson, found few sympathetic listeners. At a Cabinet meeting on 10 July, Allen Dulles stated that Beria's fall was almost as serious a blow to the Soviet Union as Stalin's death. Jackson then made a plea for action, contending that Beria's disappearance would send shock waves through secret police ranks throughout the satellites. "If we really step in," he said, "we could have passive resistance on a grand scale." Yet his comments elicited no reaction, and the discussion turned to domestic issues.¹¹⁵ (U)

In the wake of the East German uprising, the United States successfully carried out a massive program in West Berlin, for both humanitarian and propaganda reasons, to supply food to East Berliners willing to cross the sector boundary to receive it.¹¹⁶ And it undertook a sharply focused initiative to heighten unrest elsewhere in Eastern Europe. In mid-July Radio Free Europe and Free Europe Press combined on a crash project, code-named Prospero, to launch more than 6,000 balloons carrying 10 million leaflets and other items into Czechoslovakia. The targets were industrial and mining districts in northwest Bohemia, the Ostrava region, and the areas around Prague and Plzeń. On one side of the leaflets were photographs of the East Berlin riots, on the other a text recounting those events as well as the purge of Beria. The text stressed the growing strength of popular resistance in Czechoslovakia, the weakening grip of the government, and the extent of outside support: "We want you to know that you are not alone: Among the masses of people behind the Iron Curtain the fire of revolt is smouldering and its sparks are flying from country to country. Everywhere in the free world your friends are with you. Their help will grow as your determination grows." The message provoked

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

controversy within RFE. One director complained about the stupidity of giving such advice; another threatened to resign when it was proposed.¹¹⁷ (U)

It also caused concern at the CIA. Tracy Barnes

thought that while a "Philadelphia lawyer" might not technically

construe the message as advocating revolt, most people--particularly those behind the

Iron Curtain--would. They would also infer that active support would be provided. What

Barnes urged was a clarification of U.S. policy:

This type of program is fine if we really mean it. It is my impression however that if a revolt occurred and help was needed, it is extremely doubtful that it would be forthcoming in any strong military way or even in the form of direct equipment and materiel support. If my conclusion is correct, it seems to me more than probable that within a relatively short time, the advantage which we can rightfully say has fortuitously been given us will disappear and backfire pretty badly. On the other hand if my conclusion as to the support is wrong, the time has certainly come for the ambiguity to be removed from our policy position.

Assuming that active support would not be given, Barnes recommended that RFE's

propaganda be softened.¹¹⁸

050 1.4(c) CIA 1.4(c)

Richard Helms, the agency's Chief of Operations, thought that "the fuzzy thinking" behind policy toward the satellites was "caused by a desire at top levels of the Government to make good on certain campaign pledges at the expense of hard headed appraisals of the operational problems in terms of the basic facts of life." There seemed "an inclination to raise hob in the satellites and beat up on the Red Chinese, since this would be popular on the domestic political scene, but there is no compensating intention to devote the necessary overt forces and support to insure a favorable outcome to such aggressive cold war approaches." Wisner joined the chorus, saying that Barnes and Helms had raised the same questions he was recently discussing with Dulles, Deputy

QEOD T

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JIN** 2016

SECDET

Director for Intelligence Robert Amory, and others, namely: "What is our ultimate objective in stirring up trouble in East Germany and the satellites, and what major or over-riding policy are we working" to support? He stated that "we have a certain responsibility as operators to continue to press for as much clarity in our policy guidance as can be obtained."¹¹⁹ CDA l.4(c) OSD 1.4(c)

A reluctance to face the issue persisted, even among the diplomats most involved. Though the guidance prepared for the September 1953 meeting in Vienna of U.S. ambassadors and ministers to the Soviet satellites included the question of what the United States "should do if events similar to those of June 17" reoccurred in East Germany or other satellites, the representatives avoided addressing the question. They discussed at length the need for a more cautious policy, one that would avoid incitement to violence and would hopefully prevent a reoccurrence of something like the East German uprising. They agreed that at present there existed no chance for successful uprisings in the Soviet bloc, including East Germany, so the United State should not encourage them. When Conant asked Ambassador to the Soviet Union Charles Bohlen what he thought that country would do if another explosion occurred behind the Iron Curtain, he replied that Moscow would take whatever measures were necessary to deal with it. It would be "a frightful exhibition of Western impotence if the West encouraged an uprising and then did nothing."¹²⁰(5)

In the spring and summer of 1953 the administration conducted re-examinations of overseas information policy and basic national security policy. The first effort, resulting in a lengthy, detailed report in late June by the President's Committee on International Information Activities headed by William Jackson, left one unhappy official

> DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Daeinss Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

SECDET

in the Office of the Secretary of Defense, William Godel, with the impression that U.S. political warfare activities "during the past five years have been characterized by lack of inter-departmental understanding, poor coordination, lack of clear policy and direction, and a record of some rather dismal failures, expensive both in money and international understanding."



A second effort, the Solarium exercise (so named because it grew out of a May discussion Eisenhower had with Secretary Dulles in the White House solarium) established three panels of experts from within and outside the government to defend alternative national strategies. In simplified terms, they were containment, liberation, and a blend of the two. The panels worked in secret for six weeks before presenting their recommendations to the President in an all-day session on 16 July. For Panel C, whose task was to defend the liberation strategy, the objective was "to force the Soviets to shift their efforts to holding what they already have rather than concentrating on gaining control of additional territories and peoples and at the same time to produce a climate of victory encouraging to the free world." Its final report stressed the need for stand-by forces "to support the military in the event of war and to exploit unrest in the absence of war even if we are not now presently capable of building U.S. controlled underground resistance movements in the Satellites." It perceived a widening gap between what was needed in this area and what was available. "When it is fully understood that the stand-by

and the second second

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

in the states

CEODES

apparatus which the military will require on D-Day is the same apparatus required to exploit targets of opportunity such as the recent uprisings in East Germany, the tragic consequences of this gap become readily apparent." The panel recommended a continuation of efforts to hamper Soviet control and to keep alive the aspirations of the satellite peoples for independence without "inciting them to premature and suicidal insurrection," while at the same time building up a covert underground "in preparation for more intensive activity at a later date."¹²²

In the opinion of George Kennan, a member of the panel defending containment, Eisenhower made a brilliant summation of the competing arguments at the concluding session. He spoke "with a mastery of the subject matter and a thoughtfulness and a penetration that were quite remarkable." Kennan left with the conviction that "Eisenhower was a much more intelligent man than he was given credit for being." The President made clear that he had rejected Panel C's defense of liberation. Jackson had the same impression, but noted that Eisenhower's remarks disturbed him because they "virtually threw cold water on all action."¹²³ (U)

As a follow-up to the Solarium exercise, the CIA prepared an estimate in coordination with the rest of the intelligence community "as to whether time was on our side" in the Cold War. The estimate concluded that in one sense time was on the side of the Soviet Union, since it was closing the economic gap with the United States. Moreover, Soviet acquisition of weapons capable of crippling the United States meant the end of American invulnerability to direct attack. However, two factors favored the United States. One was the improving U.S. position as Western defense capabilities around the Soviet periphery continued to increase. The other was the inherent weakness of the Soviet

CEODE

DEGLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 Jan 2016**

empire: "While no collapse within the Soviet bloc can be foreseen, the USSR may lack vitality over the long run. From this point of view time may be on the side of the U.S., but this factor will not show up critically for 10 or 15 years yet."¹²⁴ (U)

Still optimistic about the possibility of stirring revolt in Eastern Europe, Jackson nevertheless recognized the dangers involved. It was wrong, he told an Army War College audience in October, to say that nothing could be accomplished. If the President "were to ask for an uprising in a satellite country he could have it fairly soon. . . . but then there would be one terrible mess, because it could only work if closely geared into the over-all forward movement of this entire government. We just can't be creating little salients anymore."¹²⁵ (U)

He continued to believe discontent rife. "There is a sensing in the intelligence community," Jackson informed Under Secretary Smith in November, "that serious food scarcities are going to affect Soviet control of their satellites during the coming winter. this area promises to be a prime target of opportunity." He wondered whether the June PSB plan took "sufficient account of the various contingencies which might arise" and whether enough attention was being paid to "actions we would take if we were faced with a repetition of the June 17 incidents on a widespread scale, an indigenous general strike call, or food riots. We might even be confronted with a premature mass uprising 'a la Warsaw,' deliberately provoked by the Soviets."¹²⁶ (U)

Operations Coordinating Board (OCB) staff members, who drafted much of the language in Jackson's memo for Smith, also called his attention to unsubstantiated press reports from Berlin and London that between 5,000 and 10,000 "anti-communist East Germans, Czech partisans, and Red army deserters, directed by a unified command, were

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date:

C CINET

fighting their way to freedom in the West." Jackson apparently did not put much stock in the rumors, for they were not mentioned in his memo to Smith. The omission was wise; the exodus was far less than thought. The group consisted of only five Czechs who had crossed the border seeking contact with Western officials in Germany--three made it successfully. Soviet and East German authorities and their propaganda organs had overreacted, as thousands of troops were employed on a largely fruitless month-long manhunt.¹²⁷ (U)

As memory of the June upheaval faded, fewer people were willing to accept the contention that another violent outbreak was imminent. When Jackson raised the possibility at a January 1955 OCB meeting that riots were almost certain in Berlin during the upcoming Foreign Ministers conference, "everybody nodded their heads," he observed, "but nothing was decided." He told Smith and Allen Dulles that "it would be dreadful negligence on our part if this kind of dramatic development took place and we were totally unprepared." He assured them he was "not suggesting an airlift of 75mm, recoilless rifles, which is what I have been accused of."¹²⁸ (U)

Jackson had left *Time-Life* on a twelve-month leave of absence; his return was pushed back from January until April 1954 to allow him to attend the Berlin conference.¹²⁹ Afterward, he told the President in a sort of farewell message: "If, during 1954, we have the guts and the skill to maintain constant pressure at all points of the Soviet orbit, we will get dividends from such a policy. Furthermore, our pressure can take the form of much bolder harassment than we have yet felt advisable. . . ." Eisenhower asked him to provide specifics, which he spelled out in writing. Several suggestions, focusing on propaganda to the satellites, were conventional. Others, in the form of direct

GEORET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **11 JAN 2016**

and a day frage by a star

SODET

action in East Germany, were more daring: (1) infiltrating and organizing factory cells in order to instigate 'a series of flash strikes and demonstrations over an extended period of time," (2) sabotaging "industrial and agricultural shipments out of the East Zone destined for Russia," and (3) secretly applying "terroristic pressure" against members of the East German regime. He added that "if an Ulbricht[•] or two didn't show up at the office some morning, few would weep." One can only speculate whether he meant they should be murdered or merely scared away from reporting for work.¹³⁰ (U)

Jackson discussed the proposals with Wisner and Allen Dulles. On 26 March Wisner responded, agreeing with some, such as intensifying certain propaganda efforts, but taking issue with organizing factory cells to foster strikes and demonstrations. Because the Soviets would be able to identify the agitators and inflict reprisals, "we would want to assess the program in terms of net over-all gain, and one of our major considerations, therefore, would be the expense to CIA in terms of the loss of leadership and members."

The recommendation for terroristic pressure, Wisner felt,

"would quite obviously, require a prior decision on the highest level. If this were forthcoming, we could very likely organize and execute such an action. Consideration should be given to whether such action would be significant unless taken as a part of a larger program for armed revolt." Wisner posed the "Number One question thus far unanswered" regarding the stirring of unrest in the satellites: "Suppose that our efforts are Circ 1.4(c) OSD 1.4(C)

Walter Ulbricht, First Secretary of the Socialist Unity Party (Sozialistische

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonity: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN** 2016

successful and that there comes to pass an outbreak of violence of large proportions and of a magnitude which would pose the kind of challenge to the Russians that would require them to move in on the situation with massive (military) repressive measures. The question is—what would we do then?¹³

Albanian Finale

On another issue—Albania, Jackson also weighed in heavily but wound up losing. During the summer of 1953, that country's detachment from the Soviet bloc, an idea put on hold until after the June Italian national election, assumed new life as a result of the troubles in Czechoslovakia and East Germany and the purge of Beria. (U) CTA I...(c)



Eienheitzpartei Deutschlands or SED).

1947 19.1.

1. See 8.

SECDET

DECLAISSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date:



It may have been this document or an earlier version that Richard Bissell, a Princeton University professor temporarily working in Washington for the CIA, recalled seeing. He concluded that the plan was "preposterous." Bissell, who some years later would become the chief architect of the Bay of Pigs invasion, felt the United States would not be able to support an Albanian operation at such a great distance, and its size ensured it would not remain secret. "It would have put the Bay of Pigs in the shade," he recalled.¹³⁴ (U)

The NSC immediately took up the CIA paper. Though Jackson tried to speed implementation of the recommendations, Secretary Dulles urged first creating a task force to coordinate action. The PSB decided that the initial step would be consultation

4. A. A.

234

FCPET

- A WAR A

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonity: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: If If Ann 2006

with the British, then discussions with the Greeks, Yugoslavs, and Italians. On learning of the plan, Eisenhower observed that "Albania was a very difficult case because of the question of who gets it and who gets hurt."¹³⁵ (U)

For different reasons, the Office of the Secretary of Defense (OSD) and the Joint Chiefs of Staff looked coldly on the proposal. William Godel in OSD's Office of Special Operations felt it was "not a plan but an attempt to relieve CIA of pressure to do something, and nothing will come of it" because it was contingent on State's taking too many preliminary actions. "If we wait till State *actually does all* [emphasis in the original] of these things, Albania will remain a Soviet satellite forever." Godel and his office head General Erskine proposed concentrating on Bulgaria instead of Albania.¹³⁶

For the Joint Chiefs, the overthrow of Hoxha had lost much of its appeal. A member of the Joint Strategic Survey Committee, the JCS long-range planning body, told CIA representatives that the plan's initial phases almost entirely concerned State and CIA. Although Albania's detachment "would have relatively little strategic value," he agreed that "the psychological impact would be great." Still, an unsuccessful operation "would have most serious psychological and diplomatic repercussions in Western Europe and elsewhere."¹³⁷ The formal JCS response on 3 September was even more negative. The plan "should be discouraged" because "potential gains would not justify the military commitments likely to develop" and favorable trends underway in the Balkans "might be disrupted."¹³⁸

At State, Policy Planning Staff Director Robert Bowie and Raymond Thurston, Deputy Chief of the Office of Eastern European Affairs, also expressed reservations.

en som skull men stars statuten som store som stars som stars i de som i verstaget som stars som som som som s Fillet og stars gode som star gede som som stars stars som som som som som som stars som som som som som som so

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authonity: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**

SECOLO

Both agreed that preliminary diplomatic soundings could be made, but Thurston wanted them to focus on "contingency plans" in the event of armed hostilities or to deal with "a totally spontaneous uprising." He was opposed to "concerted action to stimulate such an uprising or bring it to fruition." Thurston stated that the chief regional objective was achieving a "working agreement between Yugoslavia and Italy," meaning a settlement of their dispute over Trieste, and that exacerbating the Albanian problem would only increase tensions between the two countries.¹³⁹



This is exactly what happened. On 29 December 1953 Radio Tirana announced that it had captured and would soon publicly try the agents infiltrated by the United States. The announcement did not deter Jackson, before he left government service in the spring of 1954, from continuing to urge that preliminary planning be undertaken to detach Albania from the Soviet bloc "in anticipation of an eventual green light." He accepted the rationale for the delay, namely the still unresolved Trieste dispute. But when he discussed the matter with the President, Under Secretary Smith, and Allen Dulles in March 1954, they reaffirmed the decision to take no action until Trieste was settled.¹⁴¹

(U)

· 41.

the state of the first state of

OFODET.

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Duclass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

State State State

- AND AND

SECRET

In April 1954 the trial in Tirana and sentencing to death of seven mentations sent into Albania effectively ended U.S. thoughts of intervention. Plans were instead made "to take advantage of any sudden favorable developments," including the spontaneous outbreak of revolt. But by the beginning of 1955 the intelligence community concluded that although a few remaining resistance bands, isolated from one another and without much in the way of arms or supplies, might remain active for a while, the security forces would eventually liquidate them.¹⁴² CIA 1.4(c)

Less Vigorous Stirring (NSC 174) OSD 1.4(c)

Throughout 1953 administration officials were engaged in drafting a new policy paper on Eastern Europe to replace one dating back to 1949. Finally approved in December 1953 as NSC 174, it ruled out use of military force to liberate the satellites either directly or through support of revolutionary movements. U.S. military intervention probably would precipitate general war, would be unacceptable to the American people, and would be condemned by world opinion. The United States should avoid encouraging premature action by anti-Soviet elements "which will bring upon them reprisals involving further terror and suppression. Continuing and careful attention must be given to the fine line, which is not stationary, between exhortations to keep up morale and to maintain passive resistance, and invitations to suicide."¹⁴³ (U)

Tilghman B. (Skip) Koons, an NSC special staff member who worked on the paper, noted a basic conflict that the Solarium exercise had tried to resolve: "If the United States is not willing to intervene by force in the Satellites to support anti-communist uprisings, if it is unwilling to risk general war by such or related actions, and if it feels that the net advantage to the United States of the freeing of the satellites is at best small

Chant

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authomy: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

> ে প্রায় বিজ্ঞানীয় বিষয়ের প্রথমিত হয়। বিষয়ের প্রায় বিষয়ের বিষয়ের বিষয়ের বিষয়ের বিষয়ের বি

SEODET

(this has been the conclusion to date), then the best that can be done is to straddle the issue. This means that you do what you can to keep alive hope in eventual freedom without encouraging open revolt." The paper admitted "the impossibility of laying down at this time firm courses of action" for responding to open revolt. "The problem," argued Koons, "has to be kept in mind, however, and the appropriate departments and agencies should be as prepared as possible on a continuous basis with alternative courses of action which might be adopted."¹⁴⁴

When Eisenhower's Special Assistant for National Security Affairs Robert Cutler briefed the NSC on the paper, he analyzed "the crucial issue of avoiding premature revolt." Director of the Foreign Operations Administration Harold Stassen voiced concern about the the paper's failure to indicate a "course of action or plan which the United States would follow in the event of a successful revolt by one of the countries against its Soviet masters." Both Allen Dulles and Jackson assured him that plans were being made for this contingency.¹⁴⁵ (U)

This was not true. Wisner made a point of researching the question and could find nothing authorizing the CIA to plan for exploiting satellite uprisings or inciting them. The only guidance even touching on the question was an admonition regarding East Germany, which emerged in CIA exchanges with HICOG the previous summer to "keep the pot simmering—but to avoid boiling it over." He also came across an OCB instruction that had been carried out to stockpile explosives and demolition materials in Europe for use if needed. But he emphasized that "we have NO policy guidance governing the infiltration thereof either at the present time or under any specific set of circumstances in the future." Troubled by the "lack of understanding at higher government levels on this general

DECKET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 11 JAN 2018

SECALT

subject," Wisner urged that the CIA either obtain guidance to clarify its responsibilities or disabuse people of the notion that "we are all set to go, or are in the process of developing plans to touch off or support uprisings in the satellites." His own understanding, shared by Helms and Barnes, was that current policy did not call for provoking uprisings, which he felt could succeed only if outside military forces were prepared to march in and actively help the insurgents consolidate and hold their gains. Nor were there "any adequate US forces . . . to move in and give support to an attempted revolt." He continued to believe that the present policy of encouraging resistance to the satellite regimes "in order to keep the pressure on and to retard the consolidation of Soviet controls" was the proper one. But, he said, "it is one of the most difficult, unanswered questions of the day as to what US or Western policy would be in case of an attempted revolt occurring in any of the satellites within the foreseeable future and prior to the withdrawal of Soviet military power from the immediate or adjacent area."¹⁴⁶ (U)

Within the agency, Wisner, Helms, and Barnes were not alone in their concern. Noting that NSC 174 "affords more leeway in stimulating satellite revolt but cautions against the incitement of premature revolt that would sacrifice resistance movements unnecessarily and prohibits U.S. military involvement in support of satellite liberation," John Bross, head of the East European Division, felt that an armed uprising in East Germany would fail because of the presence of the Red Army and the improved repressive capabilities of the regime. "Unless significant quantities of munitions and other support are introduced from the outside on a sustained basis," he said, "and undoubtedly unless U.S. military forces were overtly committed to support an East German revolt, we believe that the resistance elements would be liquidated in a very

OFORET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

ECDET

short time." Chances of a successful revolt in Poland, Hungary, or Czechoslovakia, he believed, were "nil." The only possible contingencies he envisioned involved civil resistance, such as "widespread strikes, agricultural non-deliveries, civil disobedience, food riots, or the like." However, he admitted that CIA had "no plans for internal action in the event of any of the above happenings."

OSD 1.4(C) CIA 1.4(C)

Given the President's disinclination to support unrest within the satellites, the coolness of the State Department and diplomats to the idea, and opposition at the CIA among high officials other than Allen Dulles, Jackson was obviously swimming against a strong tide. While a historian, the first who mined the fascinating output of recommendations and remarks that Jackson made during his roughly year's tenure as White House special assistant, called him "one of the most significant figures in U.S. Cold War history," another scholar's assessment is closer to the mark: "He possessed one of Washington's lowest batting averages, in terms of ideas accepted and put into practice, but he seldom let failure discourage him from swinging away the next time up."¹⁴⁸ (U)

Jackson remained concerned about the lack of planning for a major outbreak of violence in Eastern Europe. No longer in the government, he wrote to Allen Dulles in February 1955 arguing that it was time "to get going" on the Albania operation and activate the Volunteer Freedom Corps as quickly as possible. The latter action would "take care of a certain number of youthful exiles, possible problem children because they

the state marked in

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: In If Jan 2016

SECKET

have nothing to do and no hope," and would "also furnish satellite nationalist cadres for eventual emergencies." He asked, "What are we prepared to do if the tension in the satellites were to reach a critical mass and blow this year?" Jackson was not sure whether the CIA Director knew the answer, but he thought the VFC, if not the complete answer, was 'at least a start."¹⁴⁹ (U)

Jackson's departure from Washington created a shortage of imaginative ideas for exploiting unrest in Eastern Europe. In August 1954, an OCB working group, describing what should be done during the next six months to be ready "to exploit any future disturbance similar to the East German riots of 1953," came up with only two actions: (1) keep harvest results for the current year under review with an eye to exploiting possible shortages with offers of food or other action, and (2) have the CIA and the United States Information Agency (USIA) analyze the East German uprising and develop "specific courses of action to be taken in the event of a similar occurrence." The agencies were to report their findings by 1 December. The NSC Board Assistants noted that "although the time for a significant rollback of Soviet power may appear to be in the future, the U.S. should be prepared, by feasible current actions or future planning, to take advantage of any earlier opportunity to contract Communist-controlled areas and power." With an Albania operation now off the table, they suggested that the working group examine other possible actions, "particularly a major coordinated action by all agencies designed to detach one of the important Soviet satellites from the Soviet bloc."¹⁵⁰ (U)

The joint CIA-USIA response, submitted in January 1955, was almost entirely negative. The two agencies pointed out that if something like the East German uprising occurred again, "the position which the U.S. Government must take would not differ

CECD

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

SECDIT

materially from the stand we assumed in 1953." Current policy "severely circumscribed" actions the United States might take. It must not do anything to (1) precipitate hostilities (e.g. armed aid, logistic support, etc), (2) cause a premature uprising and annihilation of dissident elements because of exhortations or unsupportable promises, and (3) alienate allies. If a revolt did occur, the United States would have to confine itself to disseminating information, expressing sympathy, providing moral support, and taking "whatever political steps would be deemed feasible and effective at the time.¹⁵¹ (U)

The Thaw and Khrushchev's Secret Speech

During 1955 statements regarding U.S. policy continued to reflect the changing attitude toward Eastern Europe, what some called an evolutionary rather than revolutionary approach. Instead of encouraging resistance within the Soviet bloc, a new basic national security policy paper (NSC 5501) adopted in early January 1955 called for fostering changes in the character and policies of Soviet bloc governments by "influencing them and their peoples toward the choice of those alternative lines of action which, while in their national interests, do not conflict with the security interests of the U.S." If "resolutely pursued, this general strategy offers the best hope of bringing about at least a prolonged period of armed truce, and ultimately a peaceful resolution of the Soviet bloc-free world conflict and a peaceful and orderly world environment."¹⁵² (U)

The shift in emphasis was reflected in another paper the NSC approved at the end of January (NSC 5505/1) that focused on exploiting the Eastern European region's vulnerabilities. This paper, which included a summary of a report by a committee chaired by Max Milliken of M.I.T.'s Center for International Studies (CENIS), identified two considerations that should govern strategy:

SECRET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date:

GEODET

- a. Barring external military aid and intervention, no anti-regime revolt in the Satellites could succeed at present. The United States is not now prepared to undertake such aid and intervention. Accordingly, although it is in the interest of the U.S. to foster conditions which, in the event of either general war or changed circumstances may be favorable to revolt (or related activities, such as sabotage, partisan movements, etc.), it is not in U.S. interest at the present time to encourage revolution as a major element of its strategy toward the Satellites.
- b. Belief on the part of Satellite and Soviet leadership that the U.S. is implacably dedicated to the overthrow of both Satellite and Soviet regimes may negate the possibility of exerting U.S. influence towards a more acceptable evolution of Satellite or Soviet society.

Planners were urged to keep a variety of contingencies in mind so that assets could be maintained "to exploit crisis situations or general war, so far as this can be done without prejudicing carrying out the above strategy." The new strategy was to govern political warfare operations, "departure from which should be undertaken only for cause and with a clear recognition of possible conflict."¹⁵³ (U)

The statement of policy listed several principles to be applied in exploiting discontent: (1) creating and increasing "popular and bureaucratic pressures" to produce evolutionary change in governmental policies and conduct which would reduce the chance of a Soviet attack on the United States, (2) continuing to oppose the Soviet system and "to state its evils" while stressing evolutionary rather than revolutionary change and providing assurance that the United States did not intend to impose by force its ideas of government on Soviet bloc countries; and (3) generally portraying the causes of discontent "not as inherent conditions reparable only by revolution but as conditions susceptible to correction by the regime if it should choose to take the necessary action." Covert operations would "not necessarily have to conform to these principles, but were to be conducted so as not to impair their effectiveness."¹⁵⁴ (U)

SECDET

이 같은 것이 있는 것은 것이 같은 것이 있는 것이 같은 것이 있는 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 있다. 것이 있는 가 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 있는 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 없는 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 없다. 것이 같은 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN** 2016

JECKET

The new approach stemmed not only from the practical difficulties of conducting operations behind the Iron Curtain, but was also a response to the willingness by the post-Stalin Soviet leadership to negotiate with the West. Two international proceedings in 1955--the conclusion of the Austrian State Treaty in June and the Geneva Summit Conference in July--produced a less confrontational climate which encouraged the United States to soften its stance. (U)

The Austrian State Treaty, requiring withdrawal from the country that fall of all occupying military forces—Soviet as well as Western--and the maintenance of Austrian neutrality, increased the exposure of the satellites to the outside world. This was especially true of Hungary, which acquired a new frontier with the West, and Czechoslovakia, whose borders with the West were extended. The OCB believed this would "increase the ferment and discontent in these two countries." It also expected that a visit by Soviet leaders to Belgrade and a resultant declaration recognizing "the possibility of achieving 'socialism' in diverse ways" would have a significant effect on the satellites. Unless the Soviet Union was prepared to relax control, "increased passive resistance and non-cooperation may follow." Aware that U.S. capabilities remained limited for directly influencing developments, particularly for developing organized resistance, the OCB nevertheless thought "the fluid diplomatic situation" presented the greatest opportunity for furthering the objectives of policy toward Eastern Europe since the adoption of NSC 174 in December 1953.¹⁵⁵ (U)

The Geneva Summit Conference of July 1955, the first gathering of the leaders of the four major powers since 1945, produced agreement among them to work for greater East-West cooperation, including the exchange of people and information and the

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**

SECILET

breaking down of economic barriers. Never a fan of summit meetings, Secretary Dulles was especially opposed to this one. According to Bohlen, he "felt the spectacle of the President of the United States shaking hands with the Russians" would have a harmful effect on resistance elements behind the Iron Curtain. Bohlen thought just the opposite, that "the spectacle of the President of the United States and the Soviet leaders sitting down apparently in reasonable amity to discuss things would tend more to weaken the Communist hold" on the satellites.¹⁵⁶ (U)

The question was how much emphasis during the conference the Western powers should place on the satellites' lack of independence. Although the British and the French agreed to having the issue raised, Bohlen believed the Soviets would strongly oppose any formal discussion of it. The NSC issued rigid guidance for the U.S. delegation, stipulating that it maintain and publicly assert that "Soviet control of the satellites is one of the principal causes of world tension and is incompatible both with lasting conditions of peace and with the basic principles of freedom and self-determination." It was instructed to "seek every opportunity to weaken or break the Soviet grip on part or all of the satellite area" and "avoid in all circumstances any action that even appears to indicate any abandonment of this objective." However, Dulles believed they should not insist on making the satellites a matter for negotiation and felt he probably could accomplish more in private conversations than in formal sessions. Bearing out Bohlen's prediction, the Soviets showed little willingness to discuss the satellites. As CIA's Deputy Director for Intelligence Robert Amory later described the Soviet reaction, "the minute you'd touched on their belt, their cordon sanitaire from Poland to Bulgaria, they just froze up; and, almost equally as strong on East Germany." They were intent, he said, on projecting an

DE LANDI

an na shekar na shekar kara kara kara ta

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 JAN 2016
image of strength, that they would not be pushed around, and that "they will not take, lying-down" the liberation of the satellites.¹⁵⁷ (U)

Nevertheless, Dulles came away from the conference in a hopeful frame of mind. Asked at a congressional hearing whether the United States should help the Soviet Union increase its standard of living, he replied that so long as it maintained an empire in Eastern Europe, it was "not good business to help it, because I believe that economic weaknesses and strains are going to be very potent in breaking that grip." If the grip was broken and the Soviet Union returned to "its normal boundaries," he thought it would probably "be better to help and to give their people a higher standard of living and a stake in peace which they do not now have." He did not want to put an exact date on when that contraction would occur, "but the way things are going, I think within 5 years that there is a very good chance that will happen."¹⁵⁸ (U)

To allay fears in the satellite countries that the conference and a follow-up meeting of foreign ministers had meant the United States was losing interest in seeking their independence, Eisenhower and Dulles broadcast over Radio Free Europe a Christmas message to the peoples of Eastern Europe. Soviet First Party Secretary Nikita Khrushchev criticized it as not being in accord with the views expressed in Geneva. The White House responded that it had been "made abundantly clear" at the conference "that the 'spirit of Geneva' could not and did not involve any relaxing of the peaceful purpose of the United States to achieve liberty and justice for the oppressed peoples of the world." The statement concluded: "The peaceful liberation of the captive peoples has been, is, and, until success is achieved, will continue to be a major goal of the United States foreign policy."¹⁵⁹ (U)



DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date:

Now made more pronounced by the "spirit of Geneva," the inherent ambivalence in policy toward the satellites continued to cause concern within the U.S. Government. Early in 1956, the OCB again took note of the limited U.S. capabilities for influencing events in the region, "particularly in the development of organized resistance which could basically alter the status of the satellites." The continuation of détente would make it difficult to promote passive resistance and other anti-communist activities. Striving for negotiated settlements and encouraging evolutionary changes were "not always compatible with programs intended to keep alive the hopes and aspirations of the captive peoples." The OCB suggested a re-examination of policy toward the satellites that would provide "some guidance as to the resolution in practice of such incompatible policies." It was not optimistic: "It may be that the United States will have to undertake to follow simultaneously two policies with inconsistent courses of action, representing divergent approaches to the one objective."¹⁶⁰ (U)

The unexpected then occurred. Nikita Khrushchev's secret speech in February 1956 at the 20th Congress of the Communist Party of the Soviet Union, in which he denounced Stalin for crimes he had committed, created a sensation in the Communist bloc and accelerated the thaw in relations with the West.¹⁶¹ The idea has since gained widespread acceptance that the U.S. Government's obtaining a copy of the speech represented a major achievement. Secretary Dulles called it "the greatest feat by American Intelligence in a number of years." Much later CIA official Ray Cline went further, saying it was one of the agency's "greatest coups of all time."¹⁶² Exactly how it obtained the text is not clear, a cloudiness CIA representatives may have fostered to enhance the aura of the agency's effectiveness. But the accolades do not seem justified.

SI-MINIPI

그는 것은 것을 잘 했다. 것은 것은 것은 것은 것은 것을 것을 했다. 것은 것을 것을 했다. 것은 것을 것을 했다.

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**

SECKET

The Western powers secured at least four copies of the speech, all seemingly from Poland and all at approximately the same time. The United States acquired two, the British and the French one each.¹⁶³

Acquiring a copy in Poland, where they were sold on the black market, was not that difficult. A communist party official in Warsaw recalled that more than 15,000 copies were printed and distributed. He claimed to have given copies to a French correspondent and to two American reporters who, according to him, transmitted them to the West. However, one of the reporters later denied that they received copies. Although the United States tried to persuade the Yugoslav Government to furnish it a copy and journalist Louis Fisher reportedly obtained extracts from a Yugoslav source, all evidence points to Poland as the source of the text the CIA obtained apparently early in May

The Counselor of the U.S.

Embassy in Warsaw, Willard Barber, also claimed credit for obtaining a copy. He borrowed it from a Polish source and had Army communications staff at the embassy photostat it and transmit the text to Washington. The French probably got theirs from one of their correspondents in Warsaw. On 14 May Bohlen reported that a French colleague in Moscow had shown him a copy of a dispatch from the French Embassy in Warsaw containing what was purported to be a summary of the speech, which the Embassy considered authentic.¹⁶⁴ (U) OSD 1.4(C) CIA I.4(C)

The key question was what to do with the text. At Allen Dulles's meeting with his deputies on 16 May, Wisner announced that the agency had obtained a copy of the speech. Noting that its authenticity had not been confirmed, he asked what dissemination

SECALE I

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

NEGRET

should be made. After discussing the matter further, he gave a copy to a British Embassy official in Washington,

Angleton claimed that

Allen Dulles offered a reward for obtaining the speech and that the CIA had it for a few days without telling anyone in order to have its authenticity checked. Shown a copy, Kennan prepared for Wisner a detailed analysis of the document and its probable impact. According to Angleton, Dulles said, "What we do with it will depend on the President and my brother."¹⁶⁶ CIA 1.4(c) OSD 1.4(c)

Consideration was given to disseminating the speech through the Free Europe Committee, but committee officials were disinclined to do so, in part because it would raise questions as to how it had come into their possession and also because it stood to gain as much from the document's release whoever published it. Cline recalled that he favored making the entire speech public but that Wisner and Angleton objected, wanting instead to feed certain parts of the speech to select audiences to maximize its impact. He stated that Allen Dulles, with his brother's concurrence, did not make the decision until 2 June to release the full text, which the *New York Times* printed two days later. In circulating the published version to overseas posts, the British Foreign Office said it was "believed to emanate from Polish sources."¹⁶⁷

Publication of the speech has been credited for helping fan the unrest in Eastern Europe that nearly brought the collapse of Soviet rule that autumn. This claim, too, is largely undeserved, for the shockwaves that Khrushchev's speech sent throughout the regionoccurred primarily in the spring, well before the text appeared in print in the West.

SECRET

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

30.0

ECKEI

In Poland, for example, discussion of the speech already had helped create factions among the ruling elite, emboldened party activists in their criticism of the higher echelons, and encouraged Polish society in general to challenge the basic tenets of the Communist system.¹⁶⁸ (U)

In Hungary the speech was apparently not translated into Hungarian. But the general contents became known and raised hopes that there would follow, if not a clearcut break with the past, at least a moderating of the government's harsher practices. An address in mid-May by Communist Party leader Matyas Rakosi, in which "he ranted against U.S. imperialism and spoke openly about alleged American support of spies and saboteurs" and which seemed to the U.S. Legation "almost a throwback to the old Stalinist times," disappointed those "harboring even most cautious hopes and has given rise to even greater general discontent and disaffection towards Rakosi." The legation recommended that he be attacked as strongly as possible, because some Hungarian and party officials "would welcome and silently acclaim a diplomatic offensive aimed at Rakosi and his secret police" which they could use in their efforts to bring about reform.¹⁶⁹ (U)

Satellite unrest obviously worried Moscow. At a May Day luncheon in the Kremlin attended by Soviet bloc diplomats, Khrushchev castigated Poland's leaders, who, he said were turning their backs on the Soviet Union, looking to the West, and thinking of leaving the socialist camp. The Yugoslav Ambassador was struck by Khrushchev's reference to the "camp," implying that differences with Poland were an internal Soviet affair, not as though they concerned Moscow's relations with another

SECRET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 JAN 2016**

Sector 1

country. It gave him the impression that "the Russians are prepared to use force to keep the 'camp' under their complete control."¹⁷⁰ (U)

Despite the ferment, by early June few Western observers predicted significant challenges to communist governments or violent upheavals in the region. State's Bureau of Intelligence and Research saw the changes occurring as manifestations of flexibility by the governments, which implied "tone and toughness" and reflected "regime self-confidence." The bureau concluded that "under present circumstances the existing system of entrenched Soviet controls appears adequate to offset any unexpected vulnerabilities that such experiments may produce."¹⁷¹ (U)

The CIA's Senior Research Staff on International Communism took a longer view. While the Soviet party congress in February would likely spur the satellites to seek their own roads to socialism, an outside chance existed that communism itself would mellow, not during the next decade, but more likely over a generation or two:

Once freed from the confines of permanent tensions, mental attitudes may develop which could become stronger than Communist faith and discipline. Such a transformation would be slow, at first hardly noticeable, but it might work itself up persistently from the grass roots to the "leading circles." It is impossible to estimate how long such a process would need to become apparent, nor is it possible to foresee its ultimate outcome. Much would depend on the character of future Soviet leadership.¹⁷² (U)

The Spark in Poznań

The United States had good reason to be pleased with the turmoil in the communist world following Khrushchev's speech. In a 21 June address Dulles hammered away at the speech's implications, which he termed "the most damning indictment of despotism ever made by a despot." Reiterating one of his favorite themes, Dulles said, "If we can continue to show freedom as a dynamic liberalizing force, then we need not fear

DEGLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 117 JAN: 2016:

general services services and the services of

the results of the peaceful competition which the Soviet rulers profess to offer. More than that, we can hope that the forces now at work within the Soviet Union and within the captive countries will require that those who rule shall increasingly conform to principles of freedom." This would usher in "a world-wide era of true liberalism," a possibility "now clearly visible for the first time in many years."¹⁷³ (U)

During a closed meeting with the Senate Foreign Relations Committee several days later, Dulles declared the Soviet system in serious trouble with Khrushchev perhaps "on the ropes." If the United States could maintain pressure, "a very great disintegration within the apparatus of the international communist organization" would occur. Once the satellites began to break away, Dulles felt, no one could tell where the process might end. The key thing was "to get cracking in there, and once you get the crack in and you use the leverage, you may open the door a lot further than the fellows think that first permit you to get the crack."¹⁷⁴ (U)

On 27 June Dulles held the State Department's first televised news conference. According to columnist James Reston, he entered the room "full of bounce and confidence" and seemed to gloat over developments in the Soviet bloc: "The Secretary was like a military commander suddenly perceiving a crack in the enemy's line. He identified it with a whoop and ordered a general offensive."¹⁷⁵ His remarks, in fact, were more restrained than they had been before the Senate committee. He noted that a revolt against the Stalinist legacy was taking place in the communist world. For the present the West's main task was "to maintain, support vigorously, and resourcefully adapt to new conditions the basic policies of unity which are now beginning to pay off." Although focusing primarily on the repercussions of Khrushchev's speech on Western communist

CECDER

이는 이렇게 사람하는 것 같은 것이 것 가<mark>다. 것이라 가</mark> 같은 것이 되었는 것은 것은 것이 가지 않는 것이 않는 것이 있다. 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같이 있는 것이 같은 것이 없다. 한

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**

parties, he also referred to the changes taking place in the satellites: "I believe that there is a growing tide within the Soviet bloc in favor of greater liberalization, greater humanity, greater freedom of speech, greater enjoyment of the fruits of labor, and opportunity to think and speak more freely."¹⁷⁶ (U)

According to Reston, Soviet experts in Washington found it difficult to see how Dulles could expect "to deepen and widen the breach in the Communist world by proclaiming publicly that these divisions jeopardize the unity and success of the whole communist movement." Many believed "the deep divisions within the Communist Party are more likely to be encouraged by silence than by jubilant pronouncement in the State Department." Dulles later admitted to the President that his remarks had been hyperbolic. When Eisenhower informed him of a letter the White House had received criticizing his public statements about Khrushchev's difficulties, he replied that it had been "very important from the standpoint of the Mutual Security legislation to portray our past policies as successful and to have some reason such as their success for continuing these policies."¹⁷⁷ (U)

Events moved faster than Dulles anticipated. The very evening of his news conference, officials from the U.S. Embassy in Warsaw, attending the Poznań international trade fair in western Poland, found themselves seated in a restaurant with a Polish businessman, who confided, "You know, this place is going to blow sky high tomorrow." Asked what he meant, the man replied, "Yep, they're going out on the streets and they're gonna raise hell." The Americans returned to their hotel and telephoned a report to the embassy. The next day they witnessed mass demonstrations and riots that shook the Polish government and reverberated throughout Eastern Europe, but they had

SECKET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: III III III 2016

nothing to do with instigating or encouraging the violence. "We were very much on the sidelines," one recalled. "We stayed on the fringes of the mob, and I don't think we had particularly good insights as to what was going on."¹⁷⁸ (U)

The riots started early in the morning of 28 June when workers at the Zispo manufacturing plant, upset over unfair work norms and poor pay, proclaimed a general strike, marched into the city center, and were joined by workers from other factories and townspeople. As the crowd swelled to 100,000 people, some attacked a prison and freed inmates; others destroyed equipment on the roof of a government building used to jam Western radio broadcasts; still others besieged the headquarters of the state security apparatus and broke into arsenals where they seized arms. Local security forces could not deal with the violence. By late afternoon two Polish armored and two infantry divisions, some 10,000 soldiers and 360 tanks, began entering the city.¹⁷⁹ (U)

Although the United States had not been officially represented at the fair, the embassy quickly sought to show the flag. In the absence of Ambassador Joseph Jacobs, Chargé d'Affaires Barber rode from Warsaw to Poznań in the embassy's limousine adorned with an American flag. Having received "instructions to be as ostentatious as possible," he "drove back and forth through the streets" to make visible the U.S. presence.¹⁸⁰ (U)

British and U.S. diplomats thought that the presence of so many foreigners in the city for the trade fair had contributed to the demonstrators' decision to act. For visitors, as well as residents, the fighting became a spectacle. One eyewitness felt he was "in the middle of a Wild West movie." Another compared the event to spectators watching a tennis match at Wimbledon. Most of the fighting occurred the first day, but sporadic

CODET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 JAN 2016**

DECRET

confrontations lasted for three more. In the end 57 people were killed and some 600 wounded. More than 700 were arrested; many prisoners were beaten and tortured to extract confessions that Western intelligence agencies were behind the demonstrations.¹⁸¹ (U)

Secretary Dulles first learned of the uprising when his brother Allen telephoned on the evening of the 28th. The secretary remarked, "When they begin to crack, ... they can crack fast. We have to keep the pressure on." During a discussion with his staff the next morning about how to respond, he emphasized the need to apply pressure on Soviet economic vulnerabilities, because "the Soviet economy is overextended: they are trying to match and indeed surpass the U.S. military effort; they are trying to increase their capital development; they are trying to develop their foreign aid program." He spoke of "the need to take risks" when going "on the offensive." "Nothing is achieved," he said, that did "not have some risk to it and we should not seek to make all our programs riskless."¹⁸² (U)

Much as in 1953, the official U.S. response took the form of relatively mild public statements and an offer of food. The State Department expressed shock at the shooting of people who had merely been expressing grievances, extended sympathy to their families, and noted that "all free peoples will be watching the situation closely to see whether or not the Polish people will be allowed a government which will remedy the grievances" which have brought them to a breaking point." An offer by the U.S. Government to send food through the International Red Cross to alleviate the economic distress that had contributed to the outburst was rejected by the Polish Government. Vice President



DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief. Records & Declass Div, WHS Date:

SECDET

Richard Nixon^{*} made only brief public mention of the events, saying they "eloquently illustrate" the "modern type of colonial imperialism the Communists have imposed." By voice vote the Senate approved a resolution expressing deep admiration for the people of Poznań; the House unanimously urged that the Polish situation be brought before the United Nations.¹⁸³ For Radio Free Europe the most important task, according to an internal postmortem, had been to avoid encouraging listeners "to engage in bloody but useless sacrifices" but also to keep "listeners from feeling abandoned." Its narrow, difficult course was to "hearten but not incite, sympathize but not deplore."¹⁸⁴ (U)

Although U.S. propaganda had aimed at loosening control of the satellite governments over their populations and no doubt had some effect on the Polish people, however difficult to measure, the United States played no direct part in stimulating or prolonging the riots. Its involvement was definitely less than it had been in East Germany in 1953. Under Secretary of State Herbert Hoover, Jr. told State officials the policy had always been "that we take no action which would precipitate troubles behind the Iron Curtain which would lead directly to bloodshed." All agencies had assured him that they had not violated this policy with regard to the Poznań events. An inter-agency Special Committee on Soviet and Related Problems, chaired by Assistant Secretary of State Jacob Beam, had responsibility for coordinating on a day-to-day basis the U.S. Government's responses. During the committee's discussion on 2 July, "the view was expressed that, while such violence should be exploited in appropriate ways to call

* On 8 June Eisenhower suffered an attack of ileitis, an inflammation of the intestines, and was admitted to Walter Reed Hospital in Washington, D.C. On 30 June he left the

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

SECDET

attention to Soviet domination of the satellites, it is U.S. policy not to incite abortive revolts." Beam later told the OCB: "No open encouragement of additional rioting or revolts is being given but there is no discouragement of additional spontaneous demonstrations."¹⁸⁵ (U)

At the OCB meeting on 3 July, both Hoover and Allen Dulles raised the possibility of discussing the riots in the United Nations. Beam cautioned against this, because "it might be harmful to our long-term interest should these internal disturbances become a matter of discussion by a UN agency." When Beam mentioned the idea to his committee, he again expressed reservations, commenting that the General Assembly probably would not take up the matter because few countries would support such a move. However, he said, State would explore the possibility of bringing it before the Economic and Social Council and raising the entire satellite issue before the General Assembly when it convened in November.¹⁸⁶ State also concluded that the Security Council would not inscribe the matter, and if it did, no favorable outcome would occur. Other countries would view the riots as strictly an internal Polish matter.¹⁸⁷ (U)

In communist countries the reaction to Poznań was along predictable lines. Propaganda organs throughout the bloc blamed Western instigation. *Pravda* claimed that "imperialist and reactionary Polish underground agents, taking advantage of certain economic difficulties, incited serious disturbances and street disorders." Soviet organs continued to harp on the Kersten amendment, condemning the Senate's recent appropriation in the Mutual Security Act of an additional \$25 million "for subversive

hospital and began a period of recuperation at his Gettysburg, Pennsylvania farm. He

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 JAN 2016

activities." In fact the Senate had approved only \$5 million in the form of grants to private organizations to maintain "the will for freedom" in Eastern Europe.¹⁸⁸ (U)

SECKET

Echoing charges it had made after the 1953 uprising, the East German communist press saw Allen Dulles as the mastermind behind the riots. For evidence it cited his brother's "well thought out statement for the American State Department on the happenings in Poznan almost before any news came out of Poland,"¹⁸⁹ an apparent reference to the Secretary's 27 June news conference. When asked a few weeks later about communist charges that the Kersten amendment authorized the subversion of foreign governments, Secretary Dulles said Congress had taken no final action on the mutual security bill, but whatever amount was appropriated would be used only for "making known to the peoples of the world the good fruits of a free society. It is not going to be used for subversive activities as it is alleged."¹⁹⁰ (U)

It is difficult to say to what extent Khrushchev and other Soviet leaders believed that the United States instigated the riots. Given to bluster, Khrushchev complained a few weeks later to the Yugoslav ambassador about anti-Soviet elements in Poland, Hungary, and other satellites who were using Yugoslavia as a model for turning to the West and splitting the Soviet bloc. "Behind it all stood Dulles," he said, who "had gone a lot further this time" than was thought possible. The Americans had incorrectly drawn the conclusion that the Soviet Union was weak. "We shall show them that they've made a great mistake."¹⁹¹ (U)

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 JAN 2016**

returned to Washington on 15 July.

GEODET

OF OF THE

Fresh Ingredients

By the summer of 1956 the reorientation of policy toward the Soviet bloc begun as far back as 1952 was well along. In early June the NSC Planning Board had under consideration new policy papers calling for expanded East-West trade and more informational and cultural contacts with the communist world, as well as a new overall policy paper on relations with the satellites.¹⁹² (U)

Given the third major outbreak of anti-regime violence within the bloc in three years, and especially viewed against the backdrop of growing political and cultural ferment in the satellites, one would have thought further outbursts would be anticipated and planning begun for that contingency. This was the conclusion of C. L. Sulzberger, who lamented that the Western powers, despite the advice of many diplomatic experts, had not coordinated their policies after the East German uprising to decide what to do if something like it reoccurred in Eastern Europe. It was now "an urgent necessity," since "a new wave of reactions, hopes, debates and possibly turbulence may again shiver through the orbit."¹⁹³ (U)

Before 1956, East Germany was the only country where U.S. planners thought disturbances might again break out, though they regarded the probability slight even there. Nevertheless, the OCB in May 1955 had deemed it "useful for planning purposes to consider what action the United States should initiate in the event of a mass uprising at some future date." It noted that West Germany's achievement of sovereignty and the Austrian State Treaty, "along with continued dissatisfaction over internal economic and political conditions might eventually lead to such an uprising in East Germany." The board noted that existing policy ruled out incitement to open revolt and restricted

DECRET

anda dan din Ala Karata din kana dan bahar dan din karata di sa

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**

CEODET

"psychological warfare to the maintenance of the resistance potential of the East German population." Given these limitations, it recommended several weak diplomatic, economic, and propaganda measures, including having RIAS and USIA extensively cover any disturbances that might break out. A year later, in May 1956, the OCB noted that comments on these proposals by the missions in Bonn and Berlin and subsequent developments had shown certain of the recommendations to be impracticable.¹⁹⁴ In short, the East German effort produced little of significance. And no record has been found that any contingency planning was done to cover the possibility of an uprising elsewhere in the Soviet bloc. (U)

Final consideration of the new East European paper coincided with the immediate aftermath of the Poznań riots. The Planning Board approved, without major changes, State's draft and circulated it for discussion at the NSC's 12 July meeting. Designated NSC 5608, the paper "somewhat modified the statement of US basic objectives in Eastern Europe" and "redefined the general courses of action to bring them into conformity with the present situation in Eastern Europe and with a more realistic assessment of US capabilities to effect developments in that area." It recognized that the security apparatuses in the bloc countries made it difficult to conduct covert operations there and that specific operations required much time to prepare. Because of recent setbacks, it was "of the utmost importance to proceed with extreme care in this field with a view to solid accomplishment for the long run." The paper rejected two extremes: either using military force to liberate the satellites, or accepting Soviet control for an indefinite period. Between them lay a large area for actions to weaken and eventually eliminate the Soviet hold. But the paper cautioned that this would not happen in the near future.¹⁹⁵ (U)

SECALT.

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 J JAN 2016

ICORET

At the 12 July meeting presided over by Vice President Nixon, Special Assistant for National Security Affairs Dillon Anderson said the new paper reflected a shift in emphasis. The old objective was to undermine the regimes, the new one to foster changes in them. Anderson paused in his remarks to allow discussion of the paper's recommendation that the administration seek congressional approval for greater flexibility in using economic incentives with the satellites, such as offering surplus agricultural commodities. Secretary of the Treasury George Humphrey argued that Congress, which had been balking at other administration requests, would never approve. Supporting Humphrey, Secretary of Defense Charles Wilson said he did not want to raise the standard of living in the satellites by providing surplus food, thereby indirectly promoting their political stability and military power. Secretary Dulles pointed out that the paper did not advocate trade with the satellites. It merely wanted the U.S. Government to be able to make such an offer to a satellite government which it could not reject without putting pressure on the Soviet Union to match the offer. If accepted, the United States would gain political influence in that country. It was more a question of political and economic warfare--- "gestures and feints" in confronting the communist bloc--than of trade. Dulles recalled that "when we made our offer recently to the people of Poznan, we never seriously thought that we would be able to provide food to these people. Our main idea was to embarrass the Government of Communist Poland." When Nixon said he also agreed with Treasury's position, Dulles replied that he had no intention for the present to go before Congress seeking such authority and would agree to delete the disputed language. But if the situation later warranted it, he would request such authority. (U)

GEODET

a na serie a serie de la construction Construction de la construction de l DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 JAN 2016

At Dulles's request, they turned to a paragraph in the paper calling for the United States to "encourage the satellite peoples in passive resistance to their Soviet-dominated regimes when this will contribute to minimizing satellite contributions to Soviet power or to increasing pressures for desirable change." In doing so the United States was to "avoid incitements to violence or to action when the probable reprisals or other results would yield a net loss in terms of U.S. objectives." Dulles considered this paragraph "too negative in character" and proposed adding the following clarifying statement:

In general, however, do not discourage, by public utterances or otherwise, spontaneous manifestations of discontent and opposition to the Communist regime, despite risks to individuals, when their net results will exert pressures for release from Soviet domination. Operations which might involve or lead to local violence will be authorized only by the Secretary of State and the Director of CIA on the basis of feasibility, minimum risk, and maximum contribution to the fundamental interests of the United States.

The situation had changed in Eastern Europe, he believed, and "it might be quite useful for the United States to have some violent outbursts in the satellite countries. Moreover, we shouldn't necessarily be appalled by the fact that if such uprisings occurred a certain number of people would be killed. After all, one cannot defend or regain liberty without some inevitable loss of life." Dulles added that of course he did not want to have "a lot of low-level officials running around and stirring up riots and uprisings in the satellite countries." Only under exceptional circumstances and only after the most careful and cautious consideration at the very highest levels should such disturbances be encouraged.

(U)

Nixon opposed any policy based on the view that essentially nothing could be done to change the status quo---an attitude he attributed to George Kennan. He felt the

SECKET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 JAN 2016

OFODET

paper had such a tone; it suggested that "the United States should relax because it can do nothing to remedy the unhappy conditions in the satellites." On the other hand, Special Assistant William Jackson pointed out that the paper, with conditions now more favorable for action in Eastern Europe, allowed the United States to be more active "short of violence." Allen Dulles said that the new paper would not restrict the CIA in any way from carrying out activities already under way, such as RFE broadcasts, balloon operations, support of exile groups, and encouraging defection. (U)

Reverting to the concerns Nixon had expressed, Secretary Dulles said that certain language, and the negative tone of a paragraph in the annexed staff study, had greatly bothered him since it would prevent the United States from encouraging outbreaks like the 1953 East German uprising and the Poznań riots. "Sometimes unrest of this sort and uprisings like these," he said, "were an important part of the way we have to play the game." Nixon voiced agreement: "After all, we are not saying that we are going to initiate uprisings and violence in the satellites. We are merely saying that that we will not always discourage such uprisings and violence if the uprisings should occur spontaneously." (U)

The members generally agreed with Allen Dulles's expressed reservations about supporting national communism, which, he said, might be "very damaging to the democratic, idealistic, and religious people in the satellites who looked to the United States for guidance and ultimate relief. He thought "carefully selected assistance" should be given to national communist movements "in certain circumstances" and "very discreetly and perhaps only by covert means." When Wilson expressed strong disapproval of support for any national communist movement, Secretary Dulles

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**

explained that the objective was simply to loosen the ties between a satellite and the Soviet Union. He did not advocate open support of national communist movements. The Vice President added that "from the point of view of domestic politics or of our international relations" nothing would "be worse than the occurrence of a leak tending to indicate that we at the highest levels were agreeing on a policy for national communism under any circumstances." Discussion then focused on ways to prevent leakage of the contents of the new paper, which Foster Dulles called "rather a rarity among our policy papers, in that in this paper we were dealing with the offensive vis-à-vis the Soviet bloc, rather than, as usual, dealing with the defensive." The council finally decided to take out certain sensitive portions and include them, along with Dulles's proposed additional statement, in a limited distribution appendix.¹⁹⁶ (U)

One has to wonder whether those present felt freer to express themselves as they did because of Eisenhower's absence. In any event, on 18 July Eisenhower, now back at the White House, approved the amended paper (NSC 5608/1) after directing that the appendix stipulate that certain operations required the authorization of the the Secretary of State and the President and that it omit reference to the Director of Central Intelligence. As approved, the appendix was carefully hedged, legalistic, and vague. The United States, it stated, should do the following:

 Avoid incitements to violence or to action when the probable reprisals or other results would yield a net loss in terms of U.S. objectives. In general, however, do not discourage, by public utterances or otherwise, spontaneous manifestations of discontent and opposition to the Communist regime, despite risks to individuals, when their net results will exert pressures for release from Soviet domination. Operations which might involve or lead to local violence will be authorized only by the Secretary of State with the approval of the President on the basis of feasibility,

GEODET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 I MAN 2016;

minimum risk, and maximum contribution to the basic U.S. objectives in NSC 5608/1.

2. As a means of encouraging the eventual establishment of freely elected governments in the satellites as a disruptive device and not as an end in itself, be prepared on a case-by-case basis generally, covertly, and under appropriate policy guidance to assist nationalism in any form where conducive to independence from Soviet domination and[•] when U.S. and free world cohesion would not be jeopardized thereby.¹⁹⁷ (U)

NSC 5608/1 diverged from its predecessor (NSC 174) in two seemingly

contradictory ways. It represented what the Planning Board had intended—a further shift toward an evolutionary approach, what some like Nixon saw as a softer policy. But its appendix was a move in the other direction--toward greater willingness to view bloodshed in the satellites as desirable and, in certain well-proscribed circumstances, to undertake operations that might precipitate violence. Although the Poznań riots came up only in passing during the 12 July discussion, they likely contributed to the greater willingness of Secretary Dulles and others to embrace the latter approach. This dual policy, framed in a slightly different way than previously, continued to reflect the underlying ambivalence in the U.S. attitude toward unrest in the region. (U)

The riots not only made an impression on Secretary Dulles, but also on his brother. A few days after the President approved the new policy, the CIA Director repeated to a visitor the same sentiments the Secretary had expressed about the desirability of bloodshed in the satellites and that he himself had voiced at the 1952 Princeton meeting.

> DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**

CEODE

SECDET

I got very angry with some of my people for not sending others after the June 17th [1953] thing in Germany. It would have been horrible if people had gotten killed. But the horrible thing in that Czechoslovakian thing [1953 Plzeń riots?] was that nobody got killed. I'd have felt much better about that and the Czechoslovakian people would have stood much higher in the world's estimation if there had been a thousand or ten thousand people killed in that. We kill more people on the roads every day for no purpose. They were killed in that Poznan affair. You've got to take some risks and you can't make an omelet without breaking eggs.¹⁹⁸ (U)

The President may not have agreed. When the NSC met in September to consider revising policy toward East Germany, this time with Eisenhower presiding, a new draft paper had a special annex with language virtually identical to that in the appendix to the East European paper. The body of the paper called for encouraging passive resistance "when this will contribute to minimizing East German contributions to Soviet power or to increasing pressures for reunification" and for fostering "disaffection in the East German armed forces." Eisenhower and now Foster Dulles, too, expressed reservations. If strikes or violence broke out, said Dulles, the communists could claim that the United States was responsible. Eisenhower, unsure whether passive resistance included strikes, worried about encouraging the East German people "to run risks and incur reprisals when we are not actually in a position to help them." He preferred to say that passive resistance should be encouraged so long as it did not involve reprisals against the population. Special Assistant Jackson explained that passive resistance, not violence, was the objective; the latter possibility was covered in the special annex. Not satisfied, Dulles argued that if the statement on passive resistance became known, the communists might contend that the

* In approving NSC 5608/1, Eisenhower directed that the words "nationalism in any form where conducive to independence from Soviet domination and" replace the words "National Communist' movements" that had been in NSC 5608.

E CALL

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 JAN 2016

DECKET

United States had encouraged the kind of violence that had broken out in Poznań. Despite all the questioning, no substantive changes occurred in the language. The NSC decided merely to remove from the body of the paper statements about encouraging passive resistance among the general population and disaffection within the East German armed forces and add them to a limited distribution special annex.¹⁹⁹ (U)

Did the United States in the late summer and fall of 1956 carry out the kinds of activities in Eastern Europe and East Germany—"operations that might involve or lead to local violence"—that the new NSC papers' annexes sanctioned? Far from conclusive, available documentation suggests that these kinds of operations did not take place. (U)

What the CIA apparently had in mind was a stepped-up propaganda campaign directed at the satellites. At the same time that the Planning Board was drafting NSC 5608, the agency was developing its own new policy paper, "A Comprehensive Covert Plan for the Satellites,"²⁰⁰ which apparently took a somewhat more aggressive line than the NSC paper. The agency's Clandestine Services Division felt that the NSC effort did not adequately reflect the degree of change that had occurred within the satellites nor "the real opportunities that the U.S. and other western powers may have to influence the direction of these changes and the resultant ferment," which it believed the CIA paper "more adequately covered."²⁰¹

The CIA also prepared a new statement of policy governing the operations of the Free Europe Committee, which it felt accorded with its own paper on Eastern Europe. The statement noted that because "political warfare depends upon contact with the enemy, there is now a real opportunity to wage it in the satellites. This opportunity is the more exploitable because of the many indications that events in the satellites are moving

anonna

A. S. S. W. Martin Mr. and

with the second state of t

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

SCORET

more rapidly than the leaders expected or were fully prepared to cope with." The paper defined FEC's major objectives as inducing "the people and elites of the captive nations" to seek (1) freedom from Soviet control over their internal and external affairs, in the latter case to the extent that it could be brought about "by neutralization on the Austrian or Finnish model," with the resulting withdrawal of these nations from the Warsaw Pact, and (2) freedom to form "non-military regional agreements or federations and eventually, either directly or through regional units, to negotiate entry into all-European non-military organizations or into an all-European federation or confederation."²⁰² No mention was made of encouraging violence on a small-scale or even widespread passive resistance.

(U)
$$OSD 1.4(C)$$

Another reason for doubting that the CIA tried to incite violence in Eastern
Europe is that the agency still had little means to do so
CIA 1.4(c)

Yet a myth has arisen, perhaps derived in part from communist propaganda about the Kersten amendment, that the CIA was training thousands of East European émigrés in the West during the 1950s to invade their homelands and overthrow the communist regimes. The notion gained credibility when retired CIA official James Angleton in 1976

CECDES

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

told a reporter that this had been the case. Many scholarly accounts subsequently swallowed the story. One, based on further information apparently supplied by Angleton, claimed that the Poznań riots were viewed as ushering in a wave of national uprisings in Eastern Europe with the support of a CIA operation called RedSox/Red Cap.. That summer and fall, so the story went, the CIA carried out plans for uprisings in Hungary, Czechoslovakia, and Rumania. "Red Sox/Red Cap groups, like latter-day Trojan Horse forces," one account declared, "were inserted into those nations' capitals and plans were made final for the 'freedom fighters' to throw off the evil yoke of communism." ²⁰⁴ In fact, Red Sox and Red Cap were two separate programs that focused on the Soviet Union. Neither had anything to do with training paramilitary groups to overthrow East European governments.²⁰⁵ (U)

Despite Republican campaign rhetoric in 1952 and Democratic efforts to make it seem more bellicose than it was, the Eisenhower administration did not pursue a more aggressive policy than Truman's toward the East European satellites. Former Secretary of State Acheson, for one, believed that the policies of the two administrations did not essentially differ--only the words did. British Ambassador Roger Makins recalled that Eisenhower entered office apparently committed to a policy of liberating the satellites. Following a relaxation of tension, the liberation policy "soon appeared almost indistinguishable from that of 'containment.'" George Kennan said much the same thing, but gave it a personal twist. He considered Foster Dulles, in effect, a "closet" version of himself, though he did not use that word. If the two men "disagreed on what should be said publicly on such matters as liberation of the Eastern European countries," Kennan

SPECKET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date:

felt they did not differ "on what should be done practically." Dulles "knew that he would have no choice but to follow my line." Beyond the practical constraints, he thought that "there was great intimacy of thought" between them, that 'we understood each other better" than anyone else did. Dulles differed with him publicly, in Kennan's view, because he was concerned about how Republicans in the Senate viewed him and went too far in his public comments to please them.²⁰⁶ (U)

Though the administration's ambivalent public rhetoric has drawn the most scrutiny, there was also a fuzziness in the language of its and the Truman administration's internal deliberations. What exactly was meant by statements, with the 1944 Warsaw uprising often in mind, that the United States should not support "premature" or "abortive" uprisings? Were only successful uprisings to be supported, or were the words merely a way to describe a do-nothing policy? Two months into the Eisenhower administration, a PSB staff member expressed concern that such talk meant the latter, what he derisively called "dynamic passivity."²⁰⁷ Perhaps the closest anyone came to defining "premature" was when Eisenhower, in discussing the possibility of aiding the East German insurgents in June 1953, observed that upheavals within the Soviet empire would have to spread and also occur in China or the Soviet Union before the United States would actively intervene.

The heyday of CIA activity in Eastern Europe did not come during the Eisenhower administration, but in the period 1949-52. By 1952 a scaling back of the agency's efforts had already begun. If Eisenhower's policy proved less aggressive than Truman's, it was in large part because of the relaxed international climate fostered by Stalin's death, the Austrian treaty, the Geneva summit, and Khrushchev's secret speech.

SECRET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

Truman likely would have responded to these events in much the same way as Eisenhower did. (U)

Throughout both administrations official policy looked with disfavor on the direct promotion of violence that might lead to bloodbaths. Eisenhower seemed particularly anxious to avoid this. Privately, however, such key figures as the Dulles brothers and C. D. Jackson expressed the opinion that a little bloodshed creating martyrs to Soviet repression would be a good thing. (U)

Disappointed by the poor results achieved in stirring satellite unrest, the Eisenhower administration felt limited, as Under Secretary of State Herbert Hoover explained in March 1956, to "'playing for the breaks' and doing our best to maintain the morale of the populations of the satellite states."²⁰⁸ By the summer and early fall of 1956 the policy of improvising and muddling through had proved, on the face of it, almost successful, though the degree to which its statements and actions influenced events within those countries is debatable.

It is striking that the administration, having concluded that organized resistance had virtually been eliminated, ignored the possibility of another large-scale uprising, despite concerns expressed by high CIA officials and others that lack of planning for that eventuality would leave the United States unprepared, as it had been in June 1953, to take advantage of new opportunities to loosen Soviet control over the satellites. This is indeed what happened in the fall of 1956 when the pot boiled over more than expected and Hungarians incredibly by their own force of arms almost managed to overthrow their communist regime. (U)



DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**.

SECKET

1. Hershberg, James B. Conant, 660 (U).

- For the internal debates within the Truman administration, see Corke, US Covert Operations and Cold War Strategy, and Callanan, Covert Action in the Cold War, 15-69 (U).
- 3. The best treatement of Jackson's service as Eisenhower's Special Assistant is Brands, Cold Warriors, 117-37 (U). Cook in "First Comes the Lie," (U), and Declassified Eisenhower (U), and Evica in A Certain Arrogance, 164-87 (U), exaggerate Jackson's influence. While disagreeing in certain respects with Cook's analysis, Ingimundarson ("Containing the Offensive") generally accepts her portrayal of Jackson's part in shaping policy toward Germany (U). See also O'Gorman, "The One Word the Kremlin Fears," (U); and Stern, "Propaganda in the Employ of Democracy" (U).
- Kovrig, Myth of Liberation, and his updated, Of Walls and Bridges (U), were pioneer efforts. See also Borhi, "Rollback, Liberation, Containment or Inaction?"
 (U); Hixson, Parting the Curtain (U); Tudda, Truth Is Our Weapon (U); Grose, Operation Rollback (U); Lucas, Freedom's War (U); Krebs, Dueling Visions (U); and Mitrovich, Undermining the Kremlin (U).
- For example, see Ivie, "Eisenhower as Cold Warrior" (U); Osgood, Total Cold
 War (U), and Chernus, Apocalypse Management (U).
- NSC 58/2, "United States Policy toward the Soviet Satellite States in Eastern Europe," 8 Dec 49, FRUS 1949, 5:42-44, 50 (U).

ECILET

1 A A A A A

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1.1** AN 2016

- Karelekas, "History of the Central Intelligence Agency," 41-43 (U); Warner, ed, *CIA under Harry Truman*, xxv (U); memo Joyce for Matthews, 31 Dec 52, FRUS 1950-55: Intelligence Community, 387-92 (quote) (U).
- Regarding the campaign and particularly the debate over policy toward Eastern Europe, see Divine, Foreign Policy and U.S. Presidential Elections, 1952-1960, 122-29, and Kovrig, Myth of Liberation, 106-20 (U).
- Princeton mtg verbatim transcript, 10 May 52, 3-4, 30 (Jackson quotes), atchd to ltr Galantiere to Jackson, 6 Jun 52, Doc. CK3100249445, DDRS (U).
- Rostow, Europe After Stalin, 39-41 (U); Morgan comments, mins PSB Staff mtg, 12 May 52, Doc. CK31000059628, DDRS (U); Princeton mtg verbatim transcript, afternoon session, 10 May 52, Doc. CK3100249335, ibid (U); draft summary of Princeton mtg, atchd to ltr Galantiere to Jackson, 9 Jun 52, 15, Doc. CK3100249445, ibid (quote) (U). For the final text of the group's suggested statement, see Rostow, Europe After Stalin, 134-35 (U).
- 11. In April 1952 Jackson wrote to an Eisenhower aide at NATO complaining about the failings of U.S. psychological warfare planning and that he intended to gather a group to develop "a Plan for the USA based on the assumption that Psychwar can be successful." He learned that his letter had been shown to Eisenhower, who had expressed the wish to receive a copy of whatever plan the group developed (ltrs Jackson to Biddle, 17 Mar 52, and Biddle to Jackson, 17 Apr 52: fldr Biddle, Anthony J. Drexel & Mrs., box 35, Jackson Papers, DDEL) (U).



DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**

and the second se

- 12. "A Policy of Boldness," *Life*, 19 May 52, 146-60, passim (U). According to a picture caption (148), Dulles wrote the article a fortnight before publication.
- 13. Dulles, War or Peace, 242 (U).
- Republican Party platform, 10 Jul 52, and Democratic Party platform, 24 Jul 52:
 New York Times, 11, 25 Jul 52, respectively (U).
- Section 101 (a) (1) of P.L. 165, Mutual Security Act of 1951, 10 Oct 51 (65 Stat.
 373). The act, as further amended, is in American Foreign Policy: Basic Documents, 1950-55, 2:3059-86 (U). Regarding Soviet bloc reaction to the Kersten amendment, see Mastny, Cold War and Soviet Insecurity, 119-20 (U).
- New York Times, 14 Aug 52; Itr Stevenson to Truman, 23 Aug 52, quoted in Greene, The Crusade, 188 (U); desp 402 Washington to For Off, 21 Aug 52, FO 462/6, Confidential Print: United States of America, NAK (U).
- 17. New York Times, 26 Aug 52 (U).

- Harriman and Dulles delivered addresses on successive days at the annual convention in Buffalo of the American Political Science Association. Summaries of their remarks are ibid, 27, 28 Aug 52 (U).
- 19. Stevenson, quoted in desp 903 Saving Washington to For Off, FO 462/6, Foreign Office Confidential Print: United States of America, NAK (U); Hamtramck address, 1 Sep 52, *Major Campaign Speeches*, 53-56 (U); Grand Rapids address, 1 Sep 52, Johnson, ed, *Papers of Adlai E. Stevenson*, 4:65-68 (quote, 66) (U); San Francisco address, 9 Sep 52, ibid, 82 (U). For the text of Truman's speech at Parkersburg, West Virginia, on 2 September, see *New York Times*, 3 Sep 52 (U).

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **11 JAN 2016**

- 20. New York Times, 7 Sep 52 (U); Hartford address, 18 Sep 52, Johnson, ed, Papers of Adlai E. Stevenson, 4:97 (U).
- Adams, Firsthand Report, 88 (U); Sosnkowski memo of conv with Eisenhower,
 30 Oct 52, Sosnkowski, Materialy Historyczne, 372-73 (U); New York Times, 6, 9
 Nov 52 (U).
- Ibid, 16 Jan 53 (U); SFRC, *Hearing: Nomination of John Foster Dulles*, 15 Jan 53, 13-18, 24-27 (U); interv Livingston Merchant by Philip Crowl, 13 Mar-17 Apr 55, 33-34, JFDOHP, PU (U); interv Robert Bowie by Richard Challener, 10 Aug 64, 47: ibid (U); Eisenhower diary entry, 14 May 53, Galambos et al, eds, *Papers of Dwight David Eisenhower*, 14:224 (U).
- 23. Paper, "Summary of a Report from the Central Intelligence Agency," 1 Aug 52, Annex D to PSB D-30, FRUS, 1950-55: Intelligence Community, 315 (U); memrcd, Morgan, 10 Jul 52, Doc. CK3100311219, DDRS (U); Mickelson, America's Other Voice, 86 (U). Lindsay's report of 17 September 1952 to the DCI on his European trip has not been found. It is referred to and summarized in memos to the Chief, P & P, from Helms of 18 September and from Hulick of 6

October

in the stranger the

Supported by Helms and Barnes, Lindsay put

USD 1.4(C)

his ideas into a long paper entitled, "A Program for the Development of New Cold War Instruments," dated 3 March 1953, that he submitted to Dulles under cover of a memo of 23 April 1953 (ibid) A sanitized text of Lindsay's 3 March paper is Doc. CK3100527646, DDRS (U). CTA M(c)

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016 CECDER

Lukes, "Rudolf Slánský Affair," 160-87 (U). 24. See also McDermott, "Polyphony of Voices'?" 847-48 (U), Polish Press Agency communiqué, 28 Dec 52, in Polish People's Republic, 25. Documents on the Hostile Policy of the United States Government, 204-40 (U); Rositzke, CIA's Secret Operations, 170 (U); Grose, Rollback, 176-79 (U); Aldrich, Hidden Hand, 164-67 (U); Bagley, Spy Wars, 118-29. See also CIA Regarding study. WiN's operations and contacts with the British in the early postwar period, see Dorril, MI6, 249-63 (U). CIA 1.4(c) OSD 1.4(C) 26. 27. Little, if anything, has been written about covert operations conducted

independently against Albania by Italy, Greece, and Yugoslavia. Regarding the

SECOLET

21.1

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

UPOD DT

Anglo-American efforts, the fullest treatment is Bethell, *Betrayed* (U). See also Aldrich, *Hidden Hand*, 160-65 (U); Winks, *Cloak and Gown*, 394-403 (U); Prados, *Safe for Democracy*, 58-64 (U); Grose, *Rollback*, 154-63; Verrier, *Through the Looking Glass*, 66-77 (U); Powers, *Man Who Kept the Secrets*, 44-45 (U); and Felix [McCargar], *Short Course in the Secret War*, 280-87 (U). Some secondary accounts border on fantasy. For example, Moseley claims without citing a source that the British and the Americans in April 1950 infiltrated an army of 500 Albanian émigrés from across the Greek border, of which 200 were killed upon arrival and another 120 captured and executed (*Dulles*, 278) (U). For the insistence that the operation was a probe, see interview of James McCargar by Charles Stuart Kennedy, 18 Apr 95, 24, FAOHC (U).

28. For British-Albanian relations during and shortly after World War II, see Dorril, MI6, 354-65 (U). For the U.S.-Albanian fruitless negotiations, see Peters,
"Albania: US Position on Recognition," (U) and Costa, Albania, 111-28 (U).

29. The CIA operation was codenamed BGFIEND, the British operation VALUABLE. (U) CIP 1.4(c)

30. Jeffery, Secret History of MI6, 712-14 (U);

Foreign Office: General Correspondence, NAK (U). OSD 1.4(c)

31. Bethell, Betrayed, 71-87 (U); Pearson, Albania as Dictatorship and Democracy, 374-78 (U). Jeffery (Secret History of MI6, 715) states that 29 men, not 20, were

SECOLT

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 11 MAN 2016



put ashore and that one group of five was killed and another group reported missing.

- 33. ORE 71-49, "Current Situation in Albania," 15 Dec 49, 1, CIA website (U). See also ltr King (Belgrade Embassy) to Rumbold (For Off), 5 May 50, and draft ltr Rumbold to King, nd: FO 371/87508, Foreign Office: General Correspondence, NAK (U).
- 34. Bethell, Betrayed, 168-70 (U).



Assembly President, 19 Nov 51, FO 371/95027, Foreign Office: General

Correspondence, NAK (U).

CIA 1.4(c)

 36. NIE-42, "The Current Situation in Albania with Particular Reference to Greek, Yugoslav and Italian Interests," 20 Nov 51, fldr NIE 42-51, box 3, Entry 1373, NIEs, SEs, and SNIEs, RG 59, NACP (U). An excised text is on the CIA website.

37. Bethell, Betrayed, 175-76 (U). OSD 1.4(c)

38.

and provident as to be a submitted with the second of the second

CEODET

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN** 2016

See Store 1 Store Store Water



Tomek, "On the Cold War

Front," 5 (U). Tomek's study furnished the basic materials for a November 2009 exhibition in Prague organized jointly by the U.S. Embassy and the Institute for the Study of Totalitarian Regimes



45. Memo Erskine for DepSecDef, 6 Jul 53, with atchd draft memo for ServSecs et al,

....

44.

fldr Chrono, box 13, Special Operations Files, Acc 63A-1575, RG 330, WNRC

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 71 1 JAN 2016

CIA 1.4(c) OSD 1.4(c)

PSB D-24, "Program of Psychological Preparation for Stalin's Passing from Power," 1 Nov 52, FRUS 1952-54, 8:1059-60 (U). See also Stevens' memo for Morgan, 21 January 1953, transmitting State's suggestions for instructions for U.S. official output in the period immediately following Stalin's death (ibid, 1071-73) (U).

- 47. Memo Jackson for Pres, 2 Apr 53, fldr Eisenhower, Dwight D. Correspondence
 1953 (2), box 50, Jackson Papers, DDEL (U). Regarding the prolonged drafting of
 the speech, see Hughes, Ordeal of Power, 100-15 (U), and his diary entries for the
 period 5 March-18 April in box 5, Hughes Papers, PU (U). See also Rostow,
 Europe After Stalin, 38-60, 102-10 (U).
- Rostow's supporting thinking for 1st draft of msg to Soviet Government and
 Russian peoples, 6 Mar 53, Rostow, *Europe After Stalin*, 89 (U).
- 49. Memo Nitze for SecState, 2 Apr 53, fldr Pres.'s Speech, Apr. 1953 (1), box 1,Draft Correspondence and Speech series, John Foster Dulles Papers, DDEL (U).
- 50. Diary entries, 11 and 12 Apr 53, fldr Diary 1953-1957, box 5, Hughes Papers, PU (U).
- 51. Address, "The Chance for Peace," 16 Apr 53, Eisenhower Public Papers, 1953, 179-88 (quotes, 185, 187) (U).

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

A LAND LAND

- 52. Address, "The First 90 Days," 18 Apr 53, Department of State Bulletin, 27 Apr
 53, 603-08 (U); Gardner, "Poisoned Apples," 85-86 (U); diary entry, 3 Jun 53,
 Sulzberger, Long Row of Candles, 877 (U).
- 53. PSB D-40, "Plan for Psychological Exploitation of Stalin's Death" 23 Apr 53,
 Doc. CK3100141169, DDRS (U).
- 54. Chronological account of Dulles's background talk, not for attribution, at
 Overseas Writers' luncheon, 3 Apr 53, CIA-RDP-00058R00010051-3, 4, 7,
 CREST, NACP (U). OSD 1.4(c)
- 55.

1 Design in

- 56. Mickelsen, America's Other Voice, 86 (U); Puddington, Broadcasting Freedom,
 56 (U); Special Guidance No. 8, 16 Apr 53, CIA website (U).
- 57. Regarding the VFC and its predecessors, see Brands, "A Cold War Foreign Legion?" (U); Carruthers, "Between Camps" (U); and Carafano, "Mobilizing Europe's Stateless" (U).
- 58. Ltr Erskine to Anders, 30 Jul 54, fldr Chrono, box 13, Special Operations Files, Acc 63A-1575, WNRC (C), ltrs Erskine to Allen Dulles, 10 Jan 55 (U) and 24 May 55 (C), both in fldr Chrono, box 12, ibid.
- 59. PSB D-31, "A Strategic Concept for a National Psychological Program with Particular Reference to Cold War Operations under NSC 10/5," 26 Nov 52, FRUS: Intelligence Community, 1950-55, 379 (U).

SECDET

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

CIA 1.4(c)

1.9
SECRET.



- 62. In early May strikes by workers in tobacco factories in southern Bulgaria led to rioting that governmental negotiations with the strikers quickly defused. See Kramer, "Early Post-Stalin Succession Struggle," Pt 1:15-17 (U), and a report on the disturbance in Plovdiv, 7 May 53 (Ostermann, *Uprising in East Germany 1953*, 86-89) (U).
- McDermott, "Popular Resistance in Communist Czechoslovakia," 291-92, 296-97
 (U); Ulc, "Pilsen," 47 (U); Smula, "Party and Proletariat," 168-69 (U); RFE rpt, 8
 Sep 53 (Ostermann, ed, Uprising in East Germany, 130) (U); Kramer, "Early
 Post-Stalin Succession Struggle," Pt 1:17-22 (U). See also the report from British
 Ambassador Kermode in Prague to Prime Minister Churchill, 23 Jun 53, FO
 470/7, Foreign Office: Confidential Print: Czechoslovakia, NAK (U)



In the second to be

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: III MAY 2016

109

CIA 1.4(c) OSD 1.4(c)

- Office of Evaluation and Review, "Daily Intelligence Abstracts No. 25," 9 Jun 53,
 fldr PSB 350.5 [Intelligence Abstracts] (3), box 25, PSB Central FilesDDEL (U).
- 65. English translations of early German accounts of the uprising include Baring, Uprising in East Germany (U); Brant, East German Rising (U); and Hildebrandt, Explosion (U). For a review of works that appeared at the time of the 50th anniversary, see Sperber, "17 June 1953: Revisiting a German Revolution" (U). See Stebbe, "The SED. German Communism and the June 1953 Uprising," for a review of other recent literature (U).
- 66. HICOG, "Daily Radio Digest," No. 121 (covering Soviet and Soviet-controlled German-language broadcasts of 24 June), fldr RIAS Official Reports, box 1, Ewing Collection, Marshall Library (U). See also the report prepared by Rutgers University's Department of Sociology "Soviet Reporting on the East German Uprisings" (U). East German spy chief Markus Wolf recalled that one of his agents inside the U.S. military mission reported that Allen and Eleanor Dulles came to the city just before the uprising. (Wolf, *Man Without a Face*, 63 (U)) As an enclosure to a letter of 27 June, Allen Dulles sent his brother and sister transcripts of various European radio broadcasts repeating the claim that he, along with Eleanor, had been in Berlin during the uprisings. In the letter, he said, "You may be amused at the radio broadcasts—Communist and other—with regard to family matters and Berlin." (fldr Berlin June 12-23, 1953, box 31, Eleanor

SECDET

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authomy: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016 SECRET



- 67. See the statement by Chairman of the Polish delegation at the UN General
 Assembly Wierblowski, 20 Oct 51, detailing the origins of the alleged "Plan X,"
 in Documents on the Hostile Policy of the United States Government, 197-99 (U).
- 68.Telcon Dulles and Wisner, 12 Jun 54, Microfilm Reel 2, Dulles/Herter TelephoneConversations (U).OSD 1.4(c)CDA 1.4(c)
- 69. PSB D-21, "A National Psychological Strategy with Respect to Germany," 9 Oct
 52, FRUS 1952-54, 7:370-80 (1st quote, 375) (U). A more complete, but still
 sanitized, text is Doc. CK3100140576, DDRS (2d quote, 9-10) (U).



1. 1. 1. 1. 1.

72. The Soviet Commandant in Berlin, General Vassiliy Chuikov, complained about the activities of these organizations in a letter to U.S. High Commissioner Walter Donnelly, 1 October 1952 (Department of State Bulletin, 1 Dec 52, 861-62 (U)) Donnelly's reply of 1 December rejected Chuikov's charges as "baseless and a travesty of the facts. (American Foreign Policy: Basic Documents 1950-55, 1742-SECORET-

> DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016



Bailey, Battleground Berlin, 107-08 (U); and Smith, Kidnap City, 98-106 (U).

- 73. OSD 1.4(c)
- 74. Interv Ewing by Brewster Chamberlin and Jurgen Wetzel, 18 May 81, 38-40, box
 1, Ewing Collection, Marshall Library (U). An extract of the interview, in
 German, is in Spittmann and Fricke, 17. Juni 1953, 212-15 (U).
- 75. Fischer, Two Days that Shook the Soviet World, 15 (U); Ostermann, "The United States, the East German Uprising of 1953, and the Limits of Rollback," 14 (U). For a brief survey of the published literature on RIAS's role in the uprising, see Schlosser, "Berlin Radio War," 198-99, n 2 (U).
- 76. Jackson said that nobody foresaw the uprising, "neither G-2, nor CIA, nor Mayor Reuter, nor his incredible intelligence service in Berlin." (Address, U.S. Army War College, Carlisle Barracks, Pennsylvania, 8 Oct 53, 14, War College Lectures, USAMHI) (U).
- Office of Current Intelligence, "Survey of Unrest in Eastern Europe," 13 Jun 53,
 CIA-RDP91T01172R0002003100019-7, CREST, NACP (U).
- 78. RFE Guidance No. 12, "The Change of Communist Line in Eastern Germany," 11 Jun 52, and unsigned paper, "Analysis of Soviet Policy and Current Developments in Eastern Germany and Czechoslovakia," 12 Jun 53, atchd to ltr Caesar to Jackson, 15 Jun 53, fldr RFE, box 5, Jackson Papers, DDEL (U). Caesar

SECRET

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016



mentioned that Jackson saw the two papers at a meeting with RFE staff on 13 June. He said that the results of the meeting were "terrific" and that RFE was "hard at work this morning implementing your decisions." (U) See also the quoted extracts from Phenix memo, 18 Jun 53, in Puddington, *Broadcasting Freedom*, 56-57 (U).

- 79. Interv with Gerard Gert by G. Lewis Schmidt, 30 Dec 88, 2, FAOHC (U);
 Hildebrandt, *Explosion*, 49 (U); Browne, "History and Programming Policies of RIAS," 282-87 (U); Schlosser, "Berlin Radio War," 209 (U).
- Rpt Sokolovskii, Semyonov, and Yudin, 24 Jun 53, in Ostermann, Uprising in East Germany, 259 (U); Baring, Uprising in East Germany, 39 (U); Smith, Germany Beyond the Wall, 225 (U); Itr Rose to Johnston, 23 Jun 53, FO 371/103842, Foreign Office: General Correspondence, NAK (U). Regarding the activities of the West German organizations at the time of the uprising, see Rexin, "Zur Rolle Westdeutschlands und West Berlin am 16/17. Juni 1953," 84-91 (U), and Hagen, DDR—Juni '53, 87-88 (U).
- Fischer, Two Days that Shook the Soviet World, 15 (U); Pactor, 'Unintended
 Consequences," 5 (U). Other studies of RIAS's role include Browne, "History and
 Programming Policies of RIAS," 283-95 (U); and Knabe, 17. Juni 1953, 124-30
 (U).
- 82. Schlosser, "Berlin Radio War," 217-22 (U); Ewing interview, 47-49, cited in n 74 (U); interv Karl Mautner by Thomas Dunnigan, 12 May 93, 8, FAOHC (U).
 Hulick was the Chief of the Political Division, Eastern Element, HICOG, Berlin,

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016 and later became the Deputy Operations Coordinator in the Office of the Under Secretary of State, March 1954-August 1956 (*FRUS 1952-54*, 7:xvi; *FRUS 1950-55: Intelligence Community*, xxvi (U)).

- Brant, East German Rising, 67 (U); Ostermann, Uprising in East Germany, 14
 (U); O'Donnell, "I Led a Riot Against the Reds," 28-29, 92 (U); Fischer, Two
 Days that Shook the Soviet World, 14-16, 21, 22, 25-27 (U).
- New York Times, 8 Oct, 12 Nov 52 (U); Browne, "History and Programming Policies of RIAS," 90 (U); memo Connors for Smith, 28 May 53, FRUS 1952-54, 7:1576-78 (U); rpt to Pres by Cmte on International Info Activities, 30 Jun 53, FRUS 1952-54, 2:1828-29 (U); Dale, "'Like Wildfire'?" 115, n 39 (U); Hildebrandt, Explosion, 75 (U); memo, "East Germany," 6 Jul 54, 6-8, Doc. CK3100523615, DDRS (U).
- 85. Gert interv, 2, cited in n 79 (U); Dulles, Chances of a Lifetime, 253 (U)
- 86. Interv Ewing, 53, 67, cited in n 74 (U); interv Klaus Bolling, *Berliner Zeitung*, 14
 Jun 03 (U); interv Gert, 2, cited in n 79 (U).
- 87. Ltr Olver to Hope, 19 Jun 53, FO 371/103842, Foreign Office: General Correspondence, NAK (U). Commenting on the letter, the Office of the United Kingdom High Commissioner for Germany did "not consider that the mild encouragement which may have been given to the East Berlin demonstrators, once the demonstration had started, bears any comparison with the grotesque accusations of Western provocation." (ltr Chancery Wahnerheide to Central Dept, For Off, 23 Jun 53, ibid) (U).

SECRET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 JAN 2016

- New York Times, 22 Jun 53 (U); telcon McCloy and Dulles, 23 Jun 53, 11:10 am, Microfilm Reel I, Dulles/Herter Telephone Conversations (U); New York Times, 27 Jun 53; ltr Stone to Ewing, 21 Jul 53, fldr RIAS Gordon Ewing Letters, box 1, Ewing Collection, Marshall Library (U).
- Interv Cecil Lyon by John Bovey, 26 Oct 88, 17, FAOHC (U); interv Karl Mautner, 8, cited in n 82 (U).
- 90. For example, see NSC 132/1, "United States Policy and Courses of Action to Counter Possible Soviet or Satellite Action Against Berlin," 12 Jun 52, and notes of 4th mtg, Ad Hoc Berlin Cmte, 30 Jun 52: FRUS 1952-54, 7:1261-69, 1275-77 (U); and PSB D-21/2, "National Psychological Strategy with Respect to Berlin," 3 Feb 53, Doc. CK3100140396, DDRS (U).
- 91. Berlin Command, "Historical Report, 1 Jan 1953 to 30 Jun 1954," encl/w memo McLaughlin to CINCEUR, 1 Dec 54, 81, box 325, U.S. Army Berlin Collection, USAMHI (U); interv Conant by Gordon Craig, 11 Jul 64, 21, JFDOHP, PU (U); interv Lyon, 17, cited in n 89 (U).
- 92. Interv Martha Mautner by Thomas Dunnigan, 7 Nov 95, 5, FAOHC (U), interv Conant, 21-22, cited in n 91 (U). For the British response to the uprising, see Larres, "Preserving Law and Order" (U).
- 93. Verbatim mins, 6th and 7th (Extraordinary) Commandants mtgs, 17 Jun, 11:15 am and 5:01 pm (FO 1112/60, Allied Kommandatura: Directives, Minutes and Papers, NAK) (U).

SECOL

DEGLASSIFIED IN FULL Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**

THE THE MANY THE REAL OF MANY TAKE

- 94. Verbatim min 6th (Extraordinary) mtg, 17 Jun 53, cited in n 93 (U); tel 1670
 Berlin to State, 17 Jun 53, in Ostermann, ed, Uprising in East Germany, 194-95
 (U).
- 95. Financial Appendix, NSC 5404/1, 1 Dec 53, FRUS 1952-54, 7:1394 (U); Berlin
 Command, "Historical Report," 91, cited in n 86 (U).
- Interv Ewing, 53, cited in n 74 (U); min B. E. [?] to Strang, 17 Jun 53, FO
 371/103849, Foreign Office: General Correspondence, NAK (U).
- 97. Tel 119 Berlin to For Off, 18 Jun 53, FO 371/103839, Foreign Office: General Correspondence, NAK (U); tel 128 Berlin to For Off, 19 Jun 53, FO 371/103840, ibid (U); NIE 12.4-54, "Probable Developments in East Germany Through 1955," 22 Jan 54, 3, CIA website (U)..
- 98. Tels 559 and 564 Wahnerheide (Ward) to For Off, 20 and 22 Jun 53, ibid (U).
- 99. Powers, Man Who Kept the Secrets, 46 (U).
- 100. Stockton, Flawed Patriot, 46-47 (U).
- 101. Extract, working paper, Eastern Affairs Division, Berlin Element, HICOG, 25 Jun 53, FRUS 1952-54, 7:1594-95 (U). The printed extract of the working paper, sent to State as an attachment to a despatch of 10 August, omits 16 pages of background and discussion. The author was unable to locate the full text of the working paper, the dispatch, or any of its attachments in the cited decimal file in RG 59 at NACP.

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 JAN 2016

NECID ET

- 102. News conf, 17 Jun 53, 10:30 am, *Eisenhower Public Papers*, 1953, 440 (U); desp
 540 Washington to FO, 20 Jun 53, FO 462/7, Foreign Office Confidential Print:
 United States of America, NAK (U).
- 103. Memo Straus for Phillips, 17 Jun 53, fldr Germany, box 3, Jackson Records, DDEL (U).
- 104. Memo of informal PSB mtg, 17 Jun 53, fldr PSB 337 Minutes, box 24, PSB
 Central Files, NSC Staff Papers, DDEL (U); entry, 17 Jun 53, fldr Log-1953 (2),
 box 68, Jackson Papers, DDEL (U); Powers, *Man Who Kept the Secrets*, 46 (U).
- Memo of disc, 150th NSC mtg, 18 Jun 53, Doc. CK3100504727, DDRS (U).
 Extracts are in FRUS 1952-54, 7:1586-90 (U), and more fully in Ostermann, ed, Uprising in East Germany, 225-31 (U). See also log entry, 18 Jun 53, fldr Log-1953 (2), box 68, Jackson Papers, DDEL (U).
- 106. Draft rpt (PSB D-45), "Interim U.S. Psychological Strategy Plan for Exploitation of Unrest in Satellite Europe," 22 Jun 1953, Doc. CK 3100099744, DDRS (U); address, U.S. Army War College, Carlisle Barracks, Pennsylvania, 8 Oct 53, cited in n 76 (U); mins, PSB staff mtg, 22 Jun 53, fldr PSB 337 Staff Meetings (1), box 24, PSB Central Files, NSC Staff Papers, DDEL (U); log entry, 22 Jun 53, fldr Log-1953 (2), box 68, Jackson Papers, DDEL (U).
- Log entry, 25 Jun 53, ibid (U). Sanitized texts of the memo of the NSC discussion of the satellite issue at its 25 June meeting are in *FRUS 1952-54*, 8:65-69 (U), and Ostermann, ed, *Uprising in East Germany*, 329-31 (U). Briefing notes for Allen Dulles's use at the meeting are Doc. CIA-RDP80R01443R000100240001-5,

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**



CREST, NACP (U). For NSC 158, "United States Objectives and Actions to Exploit the Unrest in the Satellite States," 29 June 1953, see Ostermann, ed, *Uprising in East Germany*, 332-34 (U). A heavily excised text of the PSB's longer report (PSB D-45), "Interim U.S. Psychological Strategy Plan for Exploitation of Unrest in Satellite Europe," which the PSB approved at its informal meeting on 1 July, is Doc. CK3100088772, *DDRS* (U).

- 108. NSC 158, 29 Jun 53, cited in n 107 (U).
- 109. Memo Enyart for Morgan, 23 Jun 53, fldr PSB 091.4 Eastern Europe (1), box 15,PSB Central Files, NSC Staff Papers, DDEL (U).
- 110. News conf, 30 Jun 53, American Foreign Policy: Basic Documents, 1950-1955,2:1745-46 (U).
- 111. News conf, 1 Jul 53, Eisenhower Public Papers, 1953, 463, 468-69 (U).
- 112. Entry, 13 Jul 56, fldr Diary 1953-1957, box 5, Hughes Papers, PU (U).
- 113. "Notes on Visit to Camp Sheltering Demonstrators of June 16 and 17," 20 Jun 53, fldr Germany and Berlin 1951-1953, box 12, Eleanor Lansing Dulles Papers, DDEL (U).
- Tel 4 State to Prague, repeated to Warsaw, Budapest, and Bucharest, 6 Jul 53,
 FRUS 1952-54, 8:69 (U). For the responses, dated between 7 and 9 Jul 53, see
 ibid, 70-74 (U)
- 115. Diaryntry, 10 Jul 53, fldr Diary 1953-1957, box 5, Hughes Papers, PU (U).

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAW 2016

- 116. For the food relief program, see Ingimundarson, "The Eisenhower Administration, the Adenauer Government, and the Political Uses of thee East German Uprising in 1953," 394-409 (U).
- Memo, "Czechoslovakia—Guidance No. 10," 30 Jun 53, summarized and quoted in Holt, *Radio Free Europe*, 147-49 (U); paper, Walker, "PROSPERO: Preliminary Report," 21 Jul 53, w/atchd banknote and leaflet texts, fldr Balloons, box 2, Jackson Records, DDEL (U); Puddington, *Broadcasting Freedom*, 63-64 (U); Johnson, *Radio Free Europe and Radio Liberty*, 51-52 (U).
- 118. Memo Barnes for Chief Ops (DD/P), 5 Aug 53
- 119. Memo Helms for Dep Dir (Plans), 6 Aug 53; memo Wisner for DDI, 8 Aug 53:

ibid CIA 1.4(c) OSD 1.4(c)

120. Memo Thurston for Merchant, 11 Sep 53, fldr Chiefs of Mission Meeting,

Vienna, Sept. 1953, box 32, Entry 1274, Assistant Secretary of State for European

Affairs Files, RG 59, NACP (U); memo Bross for DCI, 2 Oct 53

- Memo Godel for DepSecDef, 29 Jun 53, fldr Chrono, box 13, Special Operations
 Files, Acc 63A-1575, WNRC (5).
- 122. Paper, "A Report to the National Security Council by Task Force 'C' of Project Solarium on a Course of Action Which the United States Might Presently or in the Future Undertake with Respect to the Soviet Power Bloc--Alternative 'C'," (SOL-

SECOLES:

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 JAN 2016

120

TF/C-1), 158-59, fldr Project Solarium TFC (5), box 9, Subject Subseries, NSC Files, DDEL

- 123. Kennan and Goodpaster comments, 27 Feb 88, Pickett, ed, George F. Kennan and the Origins of Eisenhower's New Look, 20, 24; log entry, 16 Jul 53, fldr Log-1953
 (2), box 68, Jackson Papers, DDEL (U). A good treatment of the Solarium exercise is Immerman, John Foster Dulles, 60-74 (U).
- 124. Allen Dulles remarks, memo of disc, 157th NSC mtg, 30 Jul 53, *FRUS 1952-54*,
 2:435-36 (U).
- 125. Address, 8 Oct 53, cited in n 76 (U).
- 126. Memo Jackson for Smith, 16 Nov 53 (copies to Cutler and Staats), fldr Soviet Satellites in Eastern Europe and US Policy Towards (3), box 7, Special Staff File Series, NSC Staff Papers, DDEL (U). Jackson also apparently sent a copy to Allen Dulles.
- 127. Draft memo (Hirsch, Taquey, Comstock), Jackson for OCB, 3 Nov 53, atched to memo Hirsch for Jackson, 3 Nov 53, Doc. CK3100317730, DDRS (U). The saga of the five Czechs is related in Masin, Gauntlet (U).
- Memo Jackson for Smith and Allen Dulles, 13 Jan 54, Doc. CK3100276589, DDRS (U).
- 129. Ltr Jackson to Dibella, 4 May 54, fldr Di-Misc, box 46, Jackson Papers, DDEL (U).

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

SECKER



Memo Jackson for Pres, 22 Feb 54, FRUS 1952-54, 7:1215-20 (quote, 1220) (U);
 memo Jackson for Wisner, 27 Feb 53, Doc. CK3100069979, DDRS (U); memo
 Jackson for Smith, 15 Mar 54, Doc. CK3100193054, ibid (U).



DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authonty: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

121

CIA 1.4(0)



Authonity: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

SECRET

Jackson continued to push for it, referring to resolution of the Trieste dispute in October 1954 and asking, "What stands in the way of initiating proper talks with Yugoslavia, Great Britain, Italy, and Greece, or any combination of these four, to get going on this operation, which would have a more resounding impact in 1955 than in any previous year." He also raised a broader question: "What are we prepared to do if the tension in the satellites were to reach a critical mass and blow this year? Maybe Allen knows the answer. But I am not so sure." (Memo, "Operation Kremlin Kracks," 16 Feb 55, atchd to ltr Jackson to Rockefeller and Dulles, 17 Feb 55, Doc. CK3100497636, *DDRS*) (U).

- 143. NSC 174, "United States Policy Toward the Soviet Satellites in Eastern Europe"
 11 Dec 53, printed in full in Ostermann, ed, Uprising in East Germany, 1953,
 392-413 (U). An excised version is in FRUS, 1952-54, 8:110-27 (quote, 126).
- 144. Koons paper, "Satellites," 30 Nov 53, fldr Soviet Satellites in E. Eur. & US Policy
 (3), box 7, NSC Special Staff Series, DDEL (*).
- 145. Memo of disc, 177th NSC mtg, 23 Dec 53, *FRUS 1952-54*, 8:127-28 (U).
- 146. Memo Wisner for DCI, 8 Jan 54, FRUS: Intelligence Community, 1950-55: 469-71 (U).



148. Cook, *Declassified Eisenhower*, 122 (1st quote) (U); Brands, *Cold Warriors*, 117
2d quote) (U).

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authority: EO 13526

Date:

Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS

JAN 2016

123

GEODET

- 149. Memo, "Operation Kremlin Kracks," 16 Feb 55, cited in n 149 (U).
- 150. OCB Wrkng Grp papers, "List of Agreed Courses of Action for Period 7/1/54-12/31/54 to Implement NSC 174," and "Additional Actions to Implement NSC 174 Which Have Not Been Accepted by the Working Group,"25 Aug 54, atchd to memos Staats for OCB, 20 Aug and 7 Sep 54. fldr Soviet Satellites 1953 & 1954, box 31, Entry 1586, OCB Files, RG 59, NACP (U). The paper listing the agreed courses of action, without the attachment, is in *FRUS 1950-55*. *Intelligence Community*, 31-39 (U).
- Memo Delaney for Stevens (EE, State), 24 Jan 55, FRUS 1955-57, 25:10-11 (U).
 Delaney did not say specifically that his response reflected CIA input, but the language suggests this was the case.
- 152. NSC 5501, "Basic National Security Policy," 7 Jan 55, FRUS 1955-57, 19:24-38
 (quote, 31) (U).)
- 153. NSC 5505/1, "Exploitation of Soviet and European Satellite Vulnerabilities," 31 Jan 55, Doc. CK3100129330, DDRS (quotes, 11-12) (U). NSC 5505/1 consisted of three parts: (1) a statement of policy, (2) a summary of the report by the special committee on exploitation of Soviet and European Satellite vulnerabilities (Milliken Committee), and (3) a memo of 6 January from the JCS Adviser to the NSC Planning Board (Gerhart) to the Board describing his and JCS objections to the Milliken Committee Report. A sanitized text of the statement of policy, with excisions, is in FRUS 1955-57, 24:20-22 (U).

154. Ibid, 3-4 (U)

SECRET

DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 dan** 2016

CRET

- Draft, "Outline Plan of Operations on NSC 174 with Respect to Soviet Satellites in Eastern Europe," 1 Jul 55, Doc. CK3100018292, DDRS (U).
- 156. Interv Charles Bohlen by Philip Crowl, 23 Jun 64, 25-26, JFDOHP (U).
- 157. NSC 5524/1, "Basic U.S. Policy in Relation to Four-Power Negotiations," 11 Jul
 55, FRUS 1955-57, 5:295 (U); memo Dulles for Eisenhower, 18 Jun 55, FRUS
 1955-57, 5:240 (U); address, 25 Aug 55, 17-19, cited in n 157).
- 158. Testimony, 25 Jul 55, Executive Sessions of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, 1955, 7:734-35. When the heretofore closed transcript of the hearings was published in 1975, the committee chairman, John Sparkman (D, Alabama), criticized Dulles for his 'wildly optimistic" prediction that the Soviet hold on Eastern Europe would collapse within five years (ibid, vi) (U)
- 159. Statement, White House press sec, 30 Dec 55, American Foreign Policy: Current Documents 1956, 450-51 (U).
- 160. OCB Progress Rpt on NSC 174, "United States Policy Toward the Soviet Satellites in Eastern Europe," 29 Feb 56, FRUS 1955-57, 25:126 (U).
- 161. Allen Dulles's address in Los Angeles, "Purge of Stalinism," 13 Apr 56, in which he surveyed recent developments in the Soviet Union in the wake of the party congress, is CIA-RDP70-00058R000100250065-2, CREST, NACP (U).
- Memo of disc, 289th NSC mtg, 28 Jun 56, FRUS 1955-57, 24:121 (U); Cline,
 Secrets, Spies, and Scholars, 162 (U). In a subsequent interview, Cline altered his

recollection		
DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016	SECRET	(DA 1.4(C) OSD 1.4(C)



164. Toranska, "Them," 56 (U); interv Stefan Staszewski by Toranska, nd, ibid, 174 (U); interv Flora Lewis, interviewer not identified, 7 Jan 96, "Cold War Interviews: Episode 7," National Security Archive website (U); Itr Moore to Allen Dulles, 1 May 56, Digital Series, Allen Dulles Papers, PU (U); Estabrook memo of talk w/Barber, 26 Aug 57, fldr Willard F. Barber, box 1, Estabrook Papers, JFKL (U); Melman and Raviv, "Journalist's Connections," 219-25 (U); tel 2582 Moscow to State, 17 May 56, FRUS 1955-57, 24:103-04 (U); tel 2558, Moscow to State, 14 May 56, ibid, 103, n 2 (quote) (U).



AN 2016



Kemp-Welch, "Khrushchev's 'Secret Speech' and Polish Politics," 182 (U).

Tel 430 Budapest to State, 24 May 56, FRUS 1955-57, 25:168-70 (quote 169) 169. (U).

Diary entry, 3 May 56, Micunovič, Moscow Diary, 42-45 (U). 170.

168.

- Paper, Tims and Klosson, "Soviet Control of the Eastern European Satellites," 7 171. Jun 56, fldr OCB Subcommittee on Soviet Problems III, box 29, Entry 1274, Assistant Secretary of State for European Affairs Files, RG 59, NACP (U).
- Paper, Senior Research Staff on International Communism, "The 20th CPSU 172. Congress in Retrospect: Its Principal Issues and Possible Effects on International Communism" (CIA/SRS-1), 13 Jun 56, 10, 16-17, CIA website (U).
- Address, San Francisco, 21 Jun 56, Department of State Bulletin, 2 Jul 56, 3-7 173. (quotes, 4, 7) (U).

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS

SECRET

- Statement, 26 Jun 56, Executive Sessions of the Senate Foreign Relations
 Committee (Historical Series), 84th Cong, 2nd Sess, 8:501, 503, 510-11 (U).
- 175. Reston, "The 'Victory' of Dulles," New York Times, 28 Jun 56 (U).
- 176. News conf, 27 Jun 56, Department of State *Bulletin*, 9 Jul 56, 47-53 (quotes, 47, 50) (U).
- 177. Reston, cited in n 165; memcon Dulles and Pres, 13 Jul 56, FRUS 1955-57,
 24:127-28 (quote, 128) (U).
- 178. Interv Richard Johnson by Charles Stuart Kennedy, 30 Jan 91, 15-16, FAOHC (U).
- 179. Summaries of the Poznań events are in Korboński, Warsaw in Exile, 110-24;
 Lewis, A Case History of Hope, 139-50 (U); and Matthews, Tinderbox, 87-137 (U).
- 180. Estabrook memo of talk with Barber, 26 Aug 57, cited in n 164 (U).
- 181. CIA, "Current Intelligence Weekly Summary," 5 Jul 56, pt 1:4, CREST, NACP
 (U); New York Times, 1 Jul 56 (U); msg 131 Warsaw to For Off, 3 Jul 56, FO
 417/53, Confidential Print: Poland, NAK. [Citation for casualties and torture]
- 182. Telcon, 28 Jun 56, FRUS 1955-57, 25:181; notes (Howe), 29 Jun 56, fldr Minutes, Dec. 9, 1955-July 30, 1956, box 6, Entry 1609, Secretary's Staff Meetings, RG 59, NACP (U).
- 183. Department of State Bulletin, 23 Jul 56, 151-52 (U): statement Actg Chief News
 Div, 29 Jun 56, American Foreign Policy: Current Documents 1956, 503 (U);
 New York Times, 1, 4 Jul 56 (U).

- 184. RFE rpt, nd, atchd to memo Egan (Dir, RFE) for Shepardson, 6 Jul 56, fldr Free Europe Committee 1956 (5), box 54, Jackson Papers, DDEL (U).
- 185. Notes (Howe), 2 Jul 56, fldr Minutes Dec, 9-1955-July 30, 1956, box 6, Entry
 1609, Secretary's Staff Meetings, RG 59, NACP (U); memo (Comstock), 22nd
 Spec Cmte mtg, 2 Jul 56, fldr OCB 000.1 USSR (File #2) (1), box 1, Central File
 Series, OCB Records, DDEL (U); rcd of actions, OCB mtg, 6 Jul 56, ibid (U).
- 186. Notes on OCB mtg, 3 Jul 56, FRUS 1955-57, 25:189 (U); memo of 23rd Spec Cmte mtg, 5 Jul 56, fldr OCB 000.1 USSR (File #2) (1), box 1, Central File Series, OCB Records, DDEL (U).
- 187. Memo of 27th Spec Cmte mtg, 16 Jul 56, fldr OCB 000.1 USSR (File #2) (1), box
 1, Central File Series, OCB Records, DDEL (U); memo Wilcox to ActySecState,
 6 Jul 56, FRUS 1955-57, 25:197-98 and 198, n 1 (U).
- Pravda, 1 Jul 56, in Zinner, ed, National Communism and Popular Revolt in Eastern Europe, 136 (U); New York Times, 3 Jul 56 (U).
- 189. Atlantic City Press, 2 Jul 56 (U).
- 190. News conf, 11 Jul 56, Department of State Bulletin, 23 Jul 56, 150 (U).
- 191. Diary entries, 14, 15 Jul 56, Micunovič, Moscow Diary, 86-89 (U).
- 192. See NSC 5607, "Statement of Policy on East-West Exchanges," 29 Jun 56, FRUS 1955-57, 24:243-46 (U); an memo Steering Committee of the Council on Foreign Economic Policy to the Council Chairman, 13 Jul 56, ibid, 10:377-80 (U). For Eisenhower's and Dulles's comments supporting the provision of surplus agricultural products to Soviet bloc countries, see the editorial note quoting the

DEGLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 11 Jan 2016 disc at the 277th NSC meeting, 27 Feb 56 (ibid, 25:118-19 (U)) and memo of disc, 281st NSC mtg, 5 Apr 56, ibid, 10:330 (U).

- 193. New York Times, 30 Jun 56 (U).
- 194. OCB paper, "Suggestions for United States Action in the Event of Recurrence of Mass Uprisings in the Soviet Zone of Germany," undated but probably May 1955, *FRUS 1955-57*, 26: 533-37; OCB paper, "Progress Report on United States Policy Relating to East Germany (NSC 174)," 17 May 56, ibid, 556-57 (U).
- Memo Elbrick to SecState, 10 Jul 56, FRUS 1955-57, 25:211 (U); NSC 5608,
 "U.S. Policy toward the Soviet Satellites in Eastern Europe," consisted of a draft statement of policy, dated 3 July, and a staff study circulated separately and dated 6 July. A partial text of the draft statement of policy is in FRUS 1955-57, 25: 190-94; the complete text is Doc. CK3100286602, DDRS (U). The complete text of the staff study is in Békés, Byrne, and Rainer, eds, 1956 Hungarian Revolution, 119-28 (U); a partial text is in FRUS 1955-57, 25:198-209 (U).
- 196. Smith briefing paper, "Item 1 U.S. Policy Toward the Soviet Satellites in Eastern Europe (NSC 5608)," 11 Jul 56, fldr Soviet Satellites in Eastern Europe and US Policy Towards (2), box 7, Special Staff File Series, NSC Staff Papers, DDEL (U); memo of disc, 290th NSC mtg, 12 Jul 56, fldr 290th NSC Meeting, box 8, NSC Series, Whitman File, DDEL (U). A substantially excised text is in *FRUS 1955-57*, 25:212-16 (U). A more complete, but still partial version, is in Békés, Byrne, and Rainer, eds, *1956 Hungarian Revolution*, 129-35 (U).



DECLASSIFIED IN FULL Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: **1 1 JAN 2016**

OBCRET

- 197. NSC 5608/1, "U.S. Policy Toward the Soviet Satellites in Eastern Europe," 18 Jul
 56, including the appendix, is ibid, 152-56 (U). As printed, the appendix contains an error in paragraph 2. The word "nationalists" should read "nationalism".
- Stenographic notes, conv between Dulles and M [Max Millikin], 21 Jul 56, 6-7,
 Doc. CIA-RDP80R01731R000800210007-8, CREST, NACP (U).
- Memo of disc, 296th NSC mtg, 6 Sep 56, FRUS 1955-57, 26:560-62 (U);
 "Statement of Policy on U.S. Policy Toward East Germany" (Supplement to NSC 160/1), 12 Sep 56, ibid, 563-67 (U). Several lines of the special annex are not printed in FRUS. For the full text, see Doc. CK3100102417, DDRS (U). The statement of policy did not replace the existing paper (NSC 160/1), which covered Germany in general, only those sections pertaining to East Germany. NSC 160/1, "United States Position with Respect to Germany," 17 Aug 53, is in FRUS 1952-54, 7, pt 1:510-20 (U).
- 200. Several documents mention the CIA plan, not completed and approved until



201. Memo Wisner for DDI, 16 Jun 56, fldr 12.4 NSC Papers 1956, box 48, ibid

CECDES

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 1 1 JAN 2016

- 202. Memo Meyer (Chief, International Organizations Division, CIA) to DepDir (Plans), 15 Aug 56, w/atchd paper, "Agreed Policy Governing Free Europe Committee Operations," 7 Aug 59 CTPA I.Y(C)
- 203. Memo Helms for Chief (FI), 5 Oct 56 December 2010 De Silva, Sub Rosa, 87 (U); Gati, Failed Illusions, 5,73, 93 (U). OSD 1.4(c)
- 204. Washington Post, 1 Dec 76 (U); Corson, Armies of Ignorance, 369 (U); see also Ranelagh, The Agency, 287 (U).
- 205. The Redsox program involved the illegal infiltration of agents into the Soviet Union. The results were disappointing, and it was replaced in the mid-fifties by a program codenamed Redskin that utilized legal travelers to collect information. Begun in 1951, Redcap monitored Soviet officials abroad and encouraged them to defect. (rpt Kirkpatrick, 31 Aug 51, FRUS, 1950-1955: Intelligence Community, 203, n 2. (U)) Regarding Redcap activities in Berlin, see Murphy, Kondrashev, and Bailey, Battleground Berlin, 238-52 (U)
- 206. Diary entry, 14 Oct 54, Sulzberger, Last of the Giants, 95-98 (quote, 98) (U); desp
 29 Makins to Lloyd, 27 Nov 56, FO 462/10, Foreign Office: Confidential Print,
 United States of America, NAK (U); interv George Kennan by Richard Challener,
 3 Mar 67, 39-41, JFDOHP, PU (U).
- 207. Memo O'Connor for Morgan, 24 Mar 53, fldr PSB 091.4 Eastern Europe (1), box
 15, PSB Central Files, DDEL (U).
- 208. Memo of disc, 280th NSC mtg, FRUS 1955-57, 25:128 (U).

DECLASSIFIED IN PARY Authonity: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 11:1 JAN 2016 O:Hist\Landa\Bibliographies

3rd draft, 2-23-12

Almost Successful Recipe:

The United States and East European Unrest

prior to the 1956 Hungarian Revolution

Working Bibliography

OFFICIAL RECORDS AND PERSONAL PAPERS

Central Intelligence Agency, Washington, DC

National Clandestine Service Records (Job 79-01228A)

Executive Registry Files (Job 80-B01676R)

Executive Registry Files (Job 80-01731R)

History Staff Records (Job 83-00739R)

History Staff Records (Job 83-00764R)

Dwight D. Eisenhower Library, Abilene, Kansas

Eleanor Lansing Dulles Papers

John Foster Dulles Papers

C. D. Jackson Papers

C. D. Jackson Records

NSC Staff Papers

Operations Coordinating Board Records

Psychological Strategy Board Central Files

Ann Whitman Files

George C. Marshall Library, Lexington, Virginia

Page determined to be Unclassified Reviewed Chief, RDD, WHS IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5 Date: 1 1 JAN 2016 Gordon Ewing Papers

Hoover Institution, Stanford, California

Paul Henze Papers

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty Corporate Records

John F. Kennedy Library, Boston, Massachusetts

Robert Estabrook Papers

National Archives, College Park, Maryland

General Records of the Department of State (RG 59)

Central Decimal Files

White House Daily Summary (Entry 396F)

Executive Secretariat Daily Summary (Entry 396H)

Executive Secretariat Daily Staff Summary (Entry 396I)

Intelligence Reports (Entry 449)

Intelligence Briefs (Entry 450)

Miscellaneous Intelligence Reports (Entry 451)

Policy Planning Staff Files (Entry 558)

Charles E. Bohlen Files (Entry 1075)

Policy Planning Staff Files (Entry 1272)

Assistant Secretary of State for European Affairs Files (Entry 1274)

NIEs, SEs, and SNIEs (Entry 1373)

Operations Coordinating Board Files (Entry 1586)

Secretary's Staff meetings (Entry 1609)

Records of the Joint Chiefs of Staff (RG 218)

Page determined to be Unclassified Reviewed Chief, RDD, WHS IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5 Date: 71 JAN 2016 Central Decimal Classified File, 1951-53 (Entries 11, 12)

Geographic Classified File, 1951-53 (Entries 14, 15)

Central Decimal Classified File, 1954-56 (Entry 17)

Geographic Classified File, 1954-56 (Entry 20)

Chairman's File, Admiral Radford, 1953-57 (Entry 51)

Records of the Central Intelligence Agency (RG 263)

Records of the National Security Council (RG 273)

Records of the Army Staff (RG 319)

Microfilmed Messages, 1942-62 (Entry 1014)

Records of the U.S. High Commissioner for Germany (RG 466)

Records of the Office of the Executive Director (Entry 2)

Records of the Berlin Element (Entry 4)

Records of United States Army, Europe (RG 549)

Assistant Chief of Staff (G2) Intelligence Cables (Entry 2020)

CREST (Central Intelligence Agency Records Search Tool) Database

National Archives, Kew, London

Foreign Office: General Correspondence (FO 371)

Foreign Office: Confidential Print, Poland (FO 417)

Foreign Office: Confidential Print, Russia and Soviet Union (FO 418)

Foreign Office: Confidential Print, United States of America (FO 462)

Foreign Office: Confidential Print, Czechoslovakia (Entry 470)

Budapest Legation Files (FO 1087)

Allied Kommandatura: Directives, Minutes and Papers (FO 1112)

Page determined to be Unclassified Reviewed Chief, RDD, WHS IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5 Date: TAT JAN 2016 Historical Office, Office of the Secretary of Defense, Washington, DC

Subject Files

Princeton University, Princeton, New Jersey

Allen Dulles Papers

John Foster Dulles Papers

Emmet Hughes Papers

George F. Kennan Papers

United States Army Military History Institute, Carlisle Barracks, Pennsylvania

Thomas Timberman Papers

U.S. Army Berlin Collection

War College Lectures

Washington National Records Center, Suitland, Maryland

Records of the Office of the Secretary of Defense (RG 330)

ISA Files (Accession 60A-1025)

OSD Files (Accession 63A-1575)

Special Operations Files (Accession 63A-1575)

Charles E. Wilson Files (Accession 63A-1768)

OSD Subject Files (Accession 64A-2093)

ISA-NSC Files (Accession 68A-4024)

ORAL HISTORY INTERVIEWS

German Historical Institute, Washington, DC

Bowie, Robert R. Interviewed by Robert Gerald Livingston, et al., 19 February 2008.

History Staff, Central Intelligence Agency, Washington D.C.

Page determined to be Unclassified Reviewed Chief, RDD, WHS IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5 Date: John Foster Dulles Oral History Project, Princeton University, Princeton, New Jersey

Barbour, Walworth. Interviewed by Philip A. Crowl, 5 August 1966.

Bohlen, Charles E. Interviewed by Philip A. Crowl, 23 June 1964.

Bowie, Robert Richardson. Interviewed by Richard D. Challener, 10 August 1964.

Conant, James Bryant. Interviewed by Gordon Craig, 11 July 1964.

Harriman, W. Averell. Interviewed by Philip A. Crowl, 16 July 1966.

Harsch, Joseph C. Interviewed by Richard D. Challener, 29 March 1966.

Kennan, George F. Interviewed by Richard D. Challener, 3 March 1967.

Merchant, Livingston T. Interviewed by Philip A. Crowl, 13 March, 17 April 1965.

- The Eisenhower Administration and NATO Nuclear Strategy: An Oral History Roundtable. 16 March 1990. Conducted by David A. Rosenberg and Robert A Wampler. Participants: R. Gordon Arneson, Robert Bowie, Douglas MacArthur II, Edwin Martin, Ernest May, Jennifer Sims.
- Frontline Diplomacy. The Foreign Affairs Oral History Collection of the Association for Diplomatic Studies and Training (http://memory.loc.gov/ammem/collections/diplomacy)

Blake, Robert O. Interviewed by Horace G. Torbert, 29 December 1990.

Bowie, Robert R. Interviewed by Robert Gerald Livingston et al, 19 February 2008.

Davies, Richard Townsend. Interviewed by Peter Jessup, 9 November 1979.

Gert, Gerard M. Interviewed by G. Lewis Schmidt, 30 December 1988.

Johnson, Richard E. Interviewed by Charles Stuart Kennedy, 30 January 1991.

Lyon, Cecil B. Interviewed by John Bovey, 26 October 1988.

Mautner, Karl F. Interviewed by Thomas J. Dunnigan, 12 May 1993.

Mautner, Martha C. Interviewed by Thomas J. Dunnigan, 7 November 1995.

DECLASSIFIED IN PART Authority: EO 13526 Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS Date: 11 JAN 2016 McCargar, James. Interviewed by Charles Stuart Kennedy, 18 April 1995.

Stoffel, Albert. Interviewed by Thomas J. Dunnigan, 9 May 1994.

National Security Archive, Washington, DC (www.gwu.ed/nsarchiv)

Lewis, Flora. Interviewer not identified, 7 January 1996.

Pickett, William B., ed. George F. Kennan and the Origins of Eisenhower's New Look: An Oral History of Project Solarium. Monograph Series, No. 1. Princeton, N.J.: Princeton Institute for International and Regional Studies, Princeton University, 2004.

INTERNET DOCUMENTARY DATABASES

Central Intelligence Agency (www.foia.cia.gov)

Declassified Documents Reference System

Digital National Security Archive (www.nsarchive.chadwyck.com)

PUBLISHED SOURCES

U.S. CONGRESS: SENATE HEARINGS

Committee on Foreign Relations. Nomination of John Foster Dulles, Secretary of State-Designate. 83^d Congress, 1st Session, 1953.

. Mutual Security Act of 1958. 85th Congress, 2d Session, 1958.

_____. Executive Sessions of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee (Historical Series).

Vol. VII, 84th Congress, 1st Session, 1955. 1978.

Vol. VIII, 84th Congress 2d Session, 1956. 1978.

DOCUMENTARY COLLECTIONS

Aldrich, Richard J., ed. *Espionage, Security and Intelligence in Britain, 1945-1970.* Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1998.

Békés, Csaba, Malcolm Bryne, and János Ranier, eds. The 1956 Hungarian Revolution: A History in Documents. Budapest: Central European University Press, 2002.

> Page determined to be Unclassified Reviewed Chief, RDD, WHS IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5 Date: **1** J JAN 2016

- Branyan, Robert L., and Lawrence H. Larsen, eds. The Eisenhower Administration, 1953-1961: A Documentary History. New York: Random House, 1971.
- Minutes of Telephone Conversations of John Foster Dulles and Christian Herter, 1953-1961. 11 Microfilm Reels.1980.
- Galambos, Louis, et al, eds. The Presidency: The Middle Way. Vol. 14 of The Papers of Dwight David Eisenhower. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1996.
- General Services Administration, National Archives and Records Service. Public Papers of the Presidents of the United States: Dwight D. Eisenhower, 1953-1961. 8 vols. 1960-61.
- Germany, Federal Republic of. Revolt in June: Documents and Reports on the People's Uprising in East Berlin and in the Soviet Zone of Germany. Berlin, [1953].

Major Campaign Speeches of Adlai E. Stevenson, 1952. New York: Random House, 1953.

- Johnson, Walter, ed. The Papers of Adlai E. Stevenson. Vol. 4. Boston: Little, Brown and Company, 1972.
- Ostermann, Christian F., ed. "New Documents on the East German Uprising of 1953." Cold War International History Bulletin, 5 (Spring 1995):10-21.

____. ed. Uprising in East Germany 1953: The Cold War, the German Question, and the First Major Upheaval Behind the Iron Curtain. New York; Central European University Press, 2001.

- Poland, People's Republic of. Ministry for Foreign Affairs. Documents on the Hostile Policy of the United States Government Toward People's Poland. Warsaw, 1953.
- Sosnkowksi, Kazimierz. *Materiały Historyczne*. Selected and annotated by Józef Matecki. London: Gryf, 1966.
- The State Department: Policy Planning Staff Papers, 1947-1949. 3 vols. New York: Garland, 1983.
- Steury, Donald P., ed. On the Front Lines of the Cold War: Documents on the Intelligence War in Berlin, 1946-1961. Washington, DC: Center for the Study of Intelligence, CIA History Staff, 1999.
- United States. Department of State. American Foreign Policy, 1950-1955: Basic Documents. 2 Vols, 1957.

_____. Foreign Relations of the United States, 1949.

Page determined to be Unclassified Reviewed Chief, RDD, WHS IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5 Date: Vol. 5: Eastern Europe; the Soviet Union. 1976.

_____. Foreign Relations of the United States, 1952-1954.

Vol. 2: National Security Affairs, 1984.

- Vol. 5: Austrian State Treaty; Summit and Foreign Ministers Meetings, 1955. 1988.
- Vol. 7: Germany and Austria, 1986.
- Vol. 8: Eastern Europe; Soviet Union; Eastern Mediterranean. 1988.

____. Foreign Relations of the United States, 1955-1957.

Vol. 5: Austrian State Treaty; Summit and Foreign Ministers Meetings, 1955. 1988.

Vol. 24: Soviet Union; Eastern Mediterranean. 1989.

Vol. 25: Eastern Europe. 1990.

Vol. 26: Central and Southeastern Europe. 1992.

____. Foreign Relations of the United States: Emergence of the Intelligence Establishment, 1945-1950. 1996.

_____. Foreign Relations of the United States: The Intelligence Community, 1950-1955. 2007.

- Warner, Michael, ed. *The CIA under Harry Truman*. Washington, D.C.: History Staff, Center for the Study of Intelligence, Central intelligence Agency, 1994.
- Zinner, Paul E., ed. National Communism and Popular Revolt in Eastern Europe: A Selection of Documents on Events in Poland and Hungary, February-November, 1956. New York: Columbia University Press, 1957.

MEMOIRS, AUTOBIOGRAPHIES, AND DIARIES

- Adams, Sherman. Firsthand Report: The Story of the Eisenhower Administration. New York: Harper & Brothers, 1961.
- Bagley, Tennent H. Spy Wars: Moles, Mysteries, and Deadly Games. New Haven: Yale University Press, 2007.

Bahr, Egon. Zu Meiner Zeit. Munich: Karl Blessing, 1996.

Berle, Beatrice Bishop, and Travis Beal Jacobs, eds. Navigating the Rapids, 1918-1971: From the Papers of Adolph A. Berle. New York: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, 1973.

Bross, John A. Secret Operations, Some Reminiscences. Self-published, 1980.

Page determined to be Unclassified Reviewed Chief, RDD, WHS IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5 Date: Date JAN 2016 Burke, Michael. Outrageous Good Fortune. Boston: Little, Brown, 1984.

- Cavendish, Anthony. Inside Intelligence: The Revelations of an MI6 Officer. London: HarperCollins, 1997.
- Cline, Ray S. Secrets, Spies, and Scholars: Blueprint of the Essential CIA. Washington, D.C.: Acropolis, 1976.

De Silva, Peer. Sub Rosa: The CIA and the Uses of Intelligence. New York: Times Books, 1978.

Dulles, Eleanor Lansing. Chances of a Lifetime. Englewood Cliffs, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 1990.

Eisenhower, Dwight D. Mandate for Change, 1953-1956. Garden City, NY: Doubleday, 1963.

Farrell, Robert H., ed. The Eisenhower Diaries. New York: W.W. Norton, 1981.

_____. The Diary of James C. Hagerty: Eisenhower in Mid-Course, 1954-1955. Bloomington: University of Indiana Press, 1983.

- Felix, Christopher [James McCargar]. A Short Course in the Secret War. 4th ed. Lanham, Md.: Madison Books, 2001.
- Fischer, Louis. Two Days That Shook the Soviet World: The Impossible Revolution in East Germany. Bombay: Popular Book Depot, 1954.
- Halliday, Jon, ed. The Artful Albanian: Memoirs of Enver Hoxha. London: Chattus & Windus, 1986.
- Hughes, Emmet John. The Ordeal of Power: A Political Memoir of the Eisenhower Years. New York: Atheneum, 1963.
- Hunt, E. Howard, with Greg Aunapu.. American Spy: My Secret History in the CIA, Watergate, and Beyond. New York: John Wiley, 2007.
- Israelyan, Victor. On the Battlefields of the Cold War: A Soviet Ambassador's Confession. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 2003.
- Kennan, George F. Memoirs, 1925-1950. Boston: Little, Brown, 1967.
- Mićunović, Veljko. *Moscow Diary*. Translated from the Serbo-Croatian by David Floyd. Garden City, N.Y.: Doubleday, 1980.

Nowak, Jan. Wojna w Eterze: Wspomnienia. Vol. I, 1948-1956. London: Odnowa, 1986.

Page determined to be Unclassified Reviewed Chief, RDD, WHS IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5 Date:

- Salisbury, Harrison E. Moscow Journal: The End of Stalin. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1961.
- Shackley, Ted, with Richard A. Finn. Spymaster: My Life in the CIA. Dulles, Va.: Potomac Books, 2005.
- Shepilov, Dmitrii. The Kremlin's Scholar: A Memoir of Soviet Politics Under Stalin and Khrushchev. Translated from the Russian by Anthony Austin. New Haven, Conn.: Yale University Press, 2007.
- Stassen, Harold, and Marshall Houts. Eisenhower: Turning the World Toward Peace. St. Paul, Minn.: Merrill/Magnus, 1990.
- Stockton, Bayard. Flawed Patriot: The Rise and Fall of CIA Legend Bill Harvey. Washington: Potomac Books. 2006.
- Sulzberger, C. L. A Long Row of Candles: Memoirs and Diaries, 1953-1954. New York: Macmillan, 1969.

_____. The Last of the Giants. New York: Macmillan, 1970.

Wolf, Marcus, with Anne McElroy. Man Without a Face: The Autobiography of Communism's Greatest Spymaster. New York: Random House, 1997.

BOOKS

- Aldrich, Richard J. The Hidden Hand: Britain, America and Cold War Secret Intelligence. London: Jon Murray, 2001.
- Ambrose, Stephen E. The President. Vol. II of Eisenhower. New York; Simon and Schuster, 1984.

Baring, Arnulf. Uprising in East Germany: June 17, 1953. Translated from the German by Gerald Onn. Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 1972.

Bethell, Nicholas. Betrayed. New York: Times Books, 1984.

Blum, William. The CIA: A Forgotten History. London: Zed, 1986.

- Brands, H. W., Jr. Cold Warriors: Eisenhower's Generation and American Foreign Policy. New York: Columbia University Press, 1988.
- Brant, Stefan. The East German Rising: 17th June 1953. Translated from the German by Charles Wheeler. New York: Praeger, 1957.

Page determined to be Unclassified Reviewed Chief, RDD, WHS IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5 Date: [1] JAN 2016

- Browne, Donald R. International Radio Broadcasting: The Limits of the Limitless Medium: New York: Praeger, 1982.
- Bruce, Gary. Resistance with the People: Repression and Resistance in Eastern Germany, 1945-55. Lanham, Md.: Rowman and Littlefield, 2003.
- Callanan, James. Covert Action in the Cold War: US Policy, Intelligence and CIA Operations. London: I.B. Taurus, 2010.
- Chernus, Ira. Apocalypse Management: Eisenhower and the Discourse of National Insecurity. Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2008.
- Childs, David. The Stasi: The East German Intelligence and Security Service. New York: New York University Press, 1996.
- Condit, Kenneth W. The Joint Chiefs of Staff and National Policy, 1955-1956. Vol. VI in History of the Joint Chiefs of Staff. Washington, DC: Historical Office, Joint Staff, 1992.
- Cook, Blanche Wiesen. The Declassified Eisenhower: A Divided Legacy. Garden City. NY: Doubleday, 1981.
- Corke, Sarah-Jane. US Covert Operations and Cold War Strategy: Truman, Secret Warfare and the CIA, 1945-53. London: Routledge, 2008.
- Corson, William R. The Armies of Ignorance: The Rise of the American Intelligence Empire. New York: Dial, 1977.
- Costa, Nicholas J. Albania: A European Enigma. Boulder: East European Monographs, 1995.
- Craig, Campbell, and Fredrik Logevall. America's Cold War: The Politics of Insecurity. Cambridge: Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 2009.
- Cronon, Audrey Kurth. Great Power Politics and the Struggle over Austria, 1945-1955. Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 1986.
- Cummings, Richard H. Cold War Radio: The Dangerous History of American Broadcasting in Europe, 1950-1989. Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland, 2009.
 - ____. Radio Free Europe's "Crusade for Freedom": Rallying Americans Behind Cold War Broadcasting, 1950-1960. Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland, 2010.
- Dale, Gareth. Popular Protest in East Germany, 1945-1989. London: Routledge, 2005.
- Dennis, Mike. The Rise and Fall of the German Democratic Republic, 1945-1990. Harlow, Essex: Pearson, 2000.

Page determined to be Unclassified Reviewed Chief, RDD, WHS IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5 Date: 77 JAN 2016

- Divine, Robert A. Foreign Policy and U.S. Presidential Elections, 1952-1960. New York; New Viewpoints, 1974.
- Dockrill, Saki. Eisenhower's New Look National Security Policy, 1953-1961. New York: St. Martin's, 1996.
- Dorril, Stephen. MI6: Inside the Covert World of Her Majesty's Secret Intelligence Service. New York: Free Press, 2000.
- Dulles, John Foster. War or Peace. New York: Macmillan, 1950.
- Evica, George Michael. A Certain Arrogance: U.S. Intelligence's Manipulation of Religious Groups in Two World Wars and the Cold War and the Sacrificing of Lee Harvey Oswald. Walterville, Oregon: TimeDay, 2010.
- Finn, Gerhard. Nichtstun ist Mord: Die kampfgruppe gegen Unmenschlichkeit. Berlin: Westkreuz, 2000.
- Fricke, Karl Wilhelm, and Roger Engelmann. Der "Tag X" und die Staatssicherheit: 17 Juni 1953 Reaktionen und Konsequenzen im DDR-Machtapparat. Bremen: Temmen, 2003.

Gaddis, John Lewis. George F. Kennan: An American Life. New York: Penguin Press, 2011.

- Grathwol, Robert P., and Donita M. Moorhus. American Forces in Berlin, 1945-1994: Cold War Outpost. Washington, DC: Legacy Resource Management Program, Cold War Project, Department of Defense, 1994.
- Greene, John Robert. The Crusade: The Presidential Election of 1952. Lanham, Md: University Press of America, 1985.
- Grose, Peter. Operation Rollback: America's Secret War Behind the Iron Curtain. Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 2000.
- Hagen, Manfred. DDR—Juni '53: Die erste Volkserhebung im Stalinismus. Stuttgart: Franz Steiner, 1992.
- Harrison, Hope. Driving the Soviets Up the Wall: Soviet-East German Relations 1953-1961. Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 2003.
- Hershberg, James C. James B. Conant: Harvard to Hiroshima and the Making of the Nuclear Age. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1993.
- Hildebrandt, Rainer. The Explosion: The Uprising Behind the Iron Curtain. Translated from the German by E. B. Ashton. New York: Duell, Sloan and Pearce, 1955.

Page determined to be Unclassified Reviewed Chief, RDD, WHS IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5 Date: Fi Fi Jan 2016
- Hixson, Walter L. George F. Kennan: Cold War Iconoclast. New York: Columbia University Press, 1989.
- _____. Parting the Curtain: Propaganda, Culture, and the Cold War, 1945-1961. New York: St. Martin's, 1997.
- Hodos, George H. Show Trials; Stalinist Purges in Eastern Europe, 1948-1954. New York: praeger, 1987.

Holt, Robert. Radio Free Europe. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1958.

_____, and Robert W. van de Velde. Strategic Psychological Operations and American Foreign Policy. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1960.

- Holzman, Michael. James Jesus Angleton, the CIA, and the Craft of Counterintelligence. Amherst: University of Massachusetts Press, 2008.
- Immerman, Richard H., ed. John Foster Dulles and the Diplomacy of the Cold War. Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 1990.

____. John Foster Dulles: Piety, Pragmatism, and Power in U.S. Foreign Policy. Wilmington, Delaware: Scholarly Resources, 1999.

Jacques, Edwin E. The Albanians: An Ethnic History from Prehistoric Times to the Present. Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 1995.

Jeffery, Keith. The Secret History of MI6. New York: Penguin, 2010.

Johnson, A. Ross. Radio Free Europe and Radio Liberty: The CIA Years and Beyond. Washington, D.C.: Woodrow Wilson Center Press, 2010.

_____, and R. Eugene Parta, eds. Cold War Broadcasting: Impact on the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe: A Collection of Studies and Documents. Budapest: Central European University Press, 2010.

- Kisatsky, Deborah. The United States and the European Right, 1945-1955. Columbus: Ohio State University Press, 2005.
- Klunk, Brian. Consensus and the American Mission. Lanham, Md.: University Press of America, 1986.
- Knabe, Hubertus. 17. Juni 1953: Ein deutscher Aufstand. Munich: Propylaen, 2003.
- Knopp, Guido, with Friederike Dreykluft and Ricarda Schlosshan. Der Aufstand 17. Juni 1953. Hamburg: Hoffman und Campe, 2003.

Page determined to be Unclassified Reviewed Chief, RDD, WHS IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5 Date: ⁷ ¹ JAN 2016

- Korbonski, Stefan. Warsaw in Exile. Translated from the Polish by David J. Welsh. London: Allen & Unwin, 1966.
- Kovrig, Bennett. The Myth of Liberation: East-Central Europe in U.S. Diplomacy and Politics since 1941. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press. 1973.

- Krebs, Ronald R. Dueling Vision: U.S. Strategy toward Eastern Europe under Eisenhower. College Station: Texas A&M University Press, 1991.
- Larres, Klaus, and Kenneth Osgood, eds. The Cold War after Stalin's Death: A Missed Opportunity for Peace? Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2006.
- Lees, Lorraine M. Keeping Tito Afloat: The United States, Yugoslavia, and the Cold War. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 1997.
- Leighton, Richard M. Strategy, Money, and the New Look, 1953-1956. Vol. II in History of the Office of the Secretary of Defense. Washington, D.C.: Historical Office, Office of the Secretary of Defense, 2001.
- Lewis, Flora. A Case History of Hope: The Story of Poland's Peaceful Revolution. Garden City, N.Y.: Doubleday, 1958.
- Litvan, Gyorgy, ed. The Hungarian Revolution of 1956: Reform, Revolt and Repression, 1953-1956. English version edited and translated from the Hungarian by Janos M. Bak and Lyman H. Legters. London: Longman, 1996.
- Lucas, Scott. Freedom's War: The American Crusade Against the Soviet Union. New York: New York University Press, 1999.
- Machcewicz, Pawel. *Rebellious Satellite: Poland 1956*. Translated from the Polish by Maya Latynska. Washington, D.C.: Woodrow Wilson Center, 2009.
- Masin, Barbara. Gauntlet: Five Friends, 20,000 Enemy Troops, and the Secret That Could Have Changed the Course of the Cold War. Annapolis, Md.: Naval Institute Press, 2006.
- Mastny, Vojtech. The Cold War and Soviet Insecurity: The Stalin Years. New York: Oxford University Press, 1996.
- Matthews, John P. C. Tinderbox: East-Central Europe in the Spring, Summer, and Early Fall of 1956. Tuscon: Fenestra, 2003.
- Medhurst, Martin J. Eisenhower's War of Words: Rhetoric and Leadership. East Lansing: Michigan State University Press, 1994.

- Merritt, Anna J., and Richard L. Merritt. Public Opinion in Semisovereign Germany: The HICOG Surveys, 1949-1955. Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1980.
- Mickelson, Sig. America's Other Voices: The Story of Radio Free Europe and Radio Liberty. New York: Praeger, 1983.
- Mitrovich, Gregory. Undermining the Kremlin: America's Strategy to Subvert the Soviet Bloc. Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 2000.
- Montague, Ludwell Lee. General Walter Bedell Smith as Director of Central Intelligence, October 1950-February 1953. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 1992.
- Mosley, Leonard. Dulles: A Biography of Eleanor, Allen, and John Foster Dulles and Their Family Network. New York: Dial, 1978.
- Muravchik, Joshua. Exporting Democracy: Fulfilling America's Destiny. Washington, DC: AEI, 1991.
- Murphy, David E., Sergei A. Kondrashev, and George Bailey. Battleground Berlin: CIA vs. KGB in the Cold War. New Haven, Conn.: Yale University Press, 1997.
- Nelson, Michael. War of the Black Heavens: The Battles of Western Broadcasting in the Cold War: Syracuse, N.Y.: Syracuse University Press, 1997.
- Osgood, Kenneth. Total Cold War: Eisenhower's Secret Propaganda Battle at Home and Abroad. Lawrence: University Press of Kansas, 2006.
- Pactor, Howard S. "Unintended Consequences: RIAS and the Cold War." RIAS website (www.riasberlin.de/rias-hist)
- Pano, Nicholas C. The People's Republic of Albania. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1968.
- Pearson, Owen. Albania as Dictatorship and Democracy: From Isolation to the Kosovo War, 1946-1998. London: I. B. Taurus, 2006.
- Pickett, William B. Eisenhower Decides to Run: Presidential Politics and Cold War Strategy. Chicago: Ivan R. Dee, 2000.
- Powers, Thomas. The Man Who Kept the Secrets: Richard Helms & the CIA. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1979.
- Prados, John. President's Secret Wars: CIA and Pentagon Covert Operations from World War II through the Persian Gulf. Rev. ed. Chicago: Ivan R. Dee, 1996.

- Pritchard, Gareth. The Making of the GDR, 1945-53: From Antifascism to Stalinism. Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2000.
- Puddington, Arch. Broadcasting Freedom: The Cold War Triumph of Radio Free Europe and Radio Liberty. Lexington: University Press of Kentucky, 2000.
- Ranelagh, John. The Agency: The Rise and Decline of the CIA. New York: Simon and Schuster, 1986.
- RIAS, Berlin. Berlin: Information Services Division, Office of the U.S. High Commissioner for Germany, 1953.
- Riller, Schanett. Funken für die Freiheit: Die U.S.-amerikanische informationspolitik gegenüber der DDR von 1953 bis 1963. Trier: WVT, 2004.
- Rositzke, Harry. The CIA's Secret Operations: Espionage, Counterespionage, and Covert Operations. New York: Reader's Digest, 1977.
- Rostow, Walt W. Europe after Stalin: Eisenhower's Three Decisions of March 11, 1953. Austin: University of Texas Press, 1982.
- Sayer, Ian, and Douglas Botting. America's Secret Army: The Untold Story of the Counter Intelligence Corps. New York: Franklin Watts, 1989.
- Schwartz, Lowell H. Political Warfare against the Kremlin: US and British Propaganda Policy at the Beginning of the Cold War. Houndmills, Basingstoke Palgrave Macmillan, 2009.

Smith, Arthur L., Jr. Kidnap City: Cold War Berlin. Westport, Conn.: Greenwood, 2002.

Smith, Jean Edward. The Defense of Berlin. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1963.

- _____. Germany Beyond the Wall: People, Politics ... and Prosperity. Boston: Little, Brown, 1969.
- Speier, Hans. Divided Berlin: The Anatomy of Soviet Political Blackmail. New York: Frederick A. Praeger, 1961.
- Spittmann, Ilse, and Karl Wilhelm Fricke, eds. 17. Juni 1953: Arbeiteraufstand in der DDR. Cologne: Edition Deutschaland Archiv, 1982.
- Steven, Stewart. Operation Splinter Factor. Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott, 1974.

Taurus, K. V. Guerrilla Warfare on the Amber Coast. New York: Voyages, 1962.

- Thomas, Evan. The Very Best Men: Four Who Dared: The Early Years of the CIA. New York: Simon & Schuster, 1995.
- Tomek, Prokor. On the Cold War Front Czechoslovakia 1948-1956. Catalogue for U.S. Embassy Exhibition. Prague: Institute for the Study of Totalitarian Regimes, 2009.
- Tomes, Jason Hunter. King Zog of Albania: Europe's Self-Made Muslim King. New York: New York University Press, 2003.
- Toranska, Teresa. "Them": Stalin's Polish Puppets. Translated from the Polish by Agnieszka Kolakowska. New York: Harper & Row, 1987.
- Treverton, Gregory F. Covert Action: The Limits of Intervention in the Postwar World. New York: Basic, 1987.
- Tudda, Chris. The Truth Is Our Weapon: The Rhetorical Diplomacy of Dwight D. Eisenhower and John Foster Dulles. Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 2006.
- Verrier, Anthony. Through the Looking Glass: British Foreign Policy in an Age of Illusions. New York: Norton, 1983.
- Watson, Robert J. The Joint Chiefs of Staff and National Policy, 1953-1954. Vol. V in History of the Joint Chiefs of Staff. Washington, DC: Historical Division, Joint Chiefs of Staff, 1986.
- Weber, Ralph E., ed. Spymasters: Ten CIA Officers in Their Own Words. Wilmington, Del.: SR Books, 1999.
- Weiner, Tim. Legacy of Ashes: The History of the CIA. New York: Doubleday, 2007.
- West, Nigel. The Friends: Britain's Post-War Secret Intelligence Operations. London: Weidenfeld and Nicolson, 1988.
- Wilford, Hugh. The Mighty Wurlitzer: How the CIA Played America. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2008.
- Williamson, Daniel C. Separate Agendas: Churchill, Eisenhower, and Anglo-American Relations, 1953-1955. Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2006.
- Winks, Robin W. Cloak & Gown: Scholars in the Secret War, 1939-1961. New York: Morrow, 1987.
- Wise, David, and Thomas B. Ross. The Invisible Government. New York: Random House, 1964.
- Young, John W. Winston Churchill's Last Campaign: Britain and the Cold War, 1951-55. Oxford: Clarendon, 1996.

ARTICLES

- Abrams, Bradley. "Hope Died Last: The Czechoslovak Road to Stalinism." In *Stalinism Revisited: The Establishment of Communist Regimes in East-Central Europe*, edited by Vladimir Tismaneanu, 345-65. New York: Central European University Press, 2009.
- Barnes, Trevor. "The Secret Cold War: The C.I.A. and American Foreign Policy in Europe, 1946-1956." Part I, *Historical Journal*, 24, 2 (1981):399-415; Part II, 24, 3 (1982):649-70.
- Bartošek, Karel. "Central and Southeastern Europe." In *The Black Book of Communism: Crimes, Terror, Repression*, edited by Stéphane Courtois, q et al., 394-____. Translated by Jonathan Murphy and Mark Kramer. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1999.
- Bischof, Günter. "Eisenhower, the Summit, and the Austrian Treaty, 1953-55." In Günter Bischof and Stephen Ambrose, *Eisenhower: A Centenary Assessment*, 136-63. ____, 1995.

_____. "The Making of the Austrian Treaty and the Road to Geneva." In Cold War Respite: The Geneva Summit of 1955, edited by Gunter Bischof and Saki Dockrill, 117-54. Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 2000.

- Borhi, Laszlo. "Rollback, Liberation, Containment, or Inaction? U.S. Policy and Eastern Europe in the 1950's." *Journal of Cold War Studies*, 1 (Fall1999):67-130.
- Brands, Henry W., Jr. "Redfining the Cold War: American policy Toward Yugoslavia, 1948-60." Diplomatic History, 11 (Winter 1987):41-53.

_____. "A Cold War Foreign Legion? The Eisenhower Administration and the Volunteer Freedom Corps." *Military Affairs*, 52 (January 1988):7-11.

- Browne, Don R. "RIAS Berlin: A Case Study of a Cold War Broadcast Operation." Journal of Broadcasting, 10, 2 (Spring 1966):119-35.
- Burley, Anne-Marie. "Restoration and Reunification: Eisenhower's German Policy." In Reevaluating Eisenhower: American Foreign Policy in the Fifties, edited by Richard Melanson and David Mayers, 220-40. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1987.
- Butterworth, John T. "Fighters Against Inhumanity." OMGUS Information Bulletin, October 1950, 23-26.
- Carafano, James J. "Mobilizing Europe's Stateless: America's Plan for a Cold War Army." Journal of Cold War Studies, 1 (Spring 1999):61-85.

- Carruthers, Susan L. "Between Camps: Eastern Bloc 'Escapees' and Cold War Borderlands." American Quarterly, 57, 3 (September 2005):911-42.
- Chernus, Ira. "Meanings of Peace: The Rhetorical Cold War after Stalin." In *The Cold War after Stalin's Death: A Missed Opportunity for Peace?* Edited by Klaus Larres and Kenneth Osgood, 95-113. Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2006.
- Coleman, David G. "Eisenhower and the Berlin Problem, 1953-1954." Journal of Cold War Studies, 2 (Winter 2000):3-34.
- Cook, Blanche Wiesen. "First Comes the Lie: C. D. Jackson and Political Warfare." Radical History Review, 31 (1984):42-70.
- Corke, Sarah-Jane. "Bridging the Gap: Containment, Covert Action and the Search for the Missing Link in American Cold War Policy, 1948-1953." Journal of Strategic Studies, 20, 4 (December 1997):45-65.
 - _____. "History, Historians and the Naming of Foreign Policy: A Postmodern Reflection on American Strategic Thinking during the Truman Administration." Intelligence and National Security, 16, 3 (Autumn 2001):146-63.

_____. "The Eisenhower Administration and Psychological Warfare." Intelligence and National Security, 24, 3 (April 2009):277-90.

- Dale, Gareth. "'Like Wildfire'? The East German Rising of June 1953." Debatte, 11, 2 (November 2003):107-63.
- Dobrincu, Dorin. "Historicizing a Disputed Theme: Anti-Communist Armed Resistance in Romania." In *Stalinism Revisited: The Establishment of Communist Regimes in East-Central Europe*, edited by Vladimir Tismaneanu, 305-42. New York: Central European University Press, 2009.
- Dravis, Michael W. "Storming Fortress Albania: American Covert Operations in Microcosm, 1949-54." Intelligence and National Security, 7, 4 (1992):424-42.
- Fish, M. Stephen. "After Stalin's Death: The Anglo-American Debate over a New Cold War." Diplomatic History, 10 (Fall 1986):333-55.
- Gaddis, John Lewis. "The Unexpected John Foster Dulles: Nuclear Weapons, Communism, and the Russians." In John Foster Dulles and the Diplomacy of the Cold War, edited by Richard H. Immerman, 47-77. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1993.
- Gardner, Lloyd. "Poisoned Apples: John Foster Dulles and the 'Peace Offensive'." In *The Cold War after Stalin's Death: A Missed Opportunity for Peace?* Edited by Klaus Larres and Kenneth Osgood, 73-92. Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2006.

- Geelhoed, E. Bruce. "Executive at the Pentagon: Re-examining the Role of Charles E. Wilson in the Eisenhower Administration." *Military Affairs*, 44 (February 1980):1-7.
- Goar, Dudley C. "A Chance for Peace? The Eisenhower Administration and the Soviet Peace Offensive of 1953." *Mid-America*, 76, 3 (Fall 1994):241-78.
- Gobarev, Victor, and David M. Glantz. "Soviet Military Planning and Activities During the East German Uprising of June 1953." Journal of Slavic Military Studies, 10, 4 (December 1997):1-29.
- Guylay, L. Richard. "Eisenhower's Two Presidential Campaigns, 1952 and 1956." In Dwight D. Eisenhower: Soldier, President, Statesman, edited by Joann P. Krieg, 21-30. New York: Greenwood, 1987.
- Haight, David. "The Papers of C. D. Jackson: A Glimpse at President Eisenhower's Cold War Expert." *Manuscripts*, 28 (Winter 1976):27-37.
- Harrison, Hope M. "The New Course: Soviet Policy toward Germany and the Uprising in the GDR." In *The Cold War after Stalin's Death: A Missed Opportunity for Peace?* Edited by Klaus Larres and Kenneth Osgood, 193-209. Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2006.
- Hatzivassiliou, Evanthis. "Images of the Adversary: NATO Assessments of the Soviet Union, 1953-1964." Journal of Cold War Studies, 11, 2 (Spring 2009):89-116.
- Immerman, Richard H. "Eisenhower and Dulles: Who Made the Decisions?" *Political Psychology*, 1 (Fall 1979):3-20.
 - ____. "Confessions of an Eisenhower Revisionist: An Agonizing Reappraisal." *Diplomatic History*, 14 (Summer 1990):319-42.

_____. "'Trust in the Lord but Keep Your Powder Dry': American Policy Aims at Geneva." In *Cold War Respite: The Geneva Summit of 1955*, edited by Gunter Bischof and Saki Dockrill, 35-54. Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 2000.

Ingimundarson, Valur. "Cold War Misperceptions: The Communist and Western Responses to the East German Refugee Crisis in 1953." Journal of Contemporary History, 29 (1994):463-81.

. "The Eisenhower Administration, the Adenauer Government, and the Political Uses of the East German Uprising in 1953." *Diplomatic History*, 20, 3 (Summer 1996):381-409

_____. "Containing the Offensive: The 'Chief of the Cold War' and the Eisenhower Administration's German Policy." *Presidential Studies Quarterly*, 27, 3 (Summer 1997):480-95.

Ivie, Robert L. "Eisenhower as Cold Warrior." In Eisenhower's War of Words: Rhetoric and Leadership, edited by Martin J. Medhurst, 7-25. East Lansing: Michigan State University Press, 1994.

____. "Dwight D. Eisenhower's 'Chance for Peace': Quest or Crusade?" *Rhetoric & Public Affairs*, 1, 2 (1998):227-43.

- Karalekas, Anne. "History of the Central Intelligence Agency." In The Central Intelligence Agency: History and Documents, edited by William M. Leary, 11-20. Birmingham: University of Alabama Press, 1984.
- Kemp-Welch, Tony. "Khrushchev's'Secret Speech' and Polish Politics: The Spring of 1956." Europe-Asia Studies, 48 (1996):181-206.
- Kersten, Krystyna. "The Terror, 1949-1954." In Stalinism in Poland, 1944-1956, edited by A. Kemp-Welch, 78-94. New York: St. Martin's, 1999.
- Kramer, Mark. "The Soviet Union and the 1956 Crises in Hungary and Poland: Reassessments and New Findings." Journal of Contemporary History, 33, 2 (1998):163-214.

_____. "The Early Post-Stalin Succession Struggle and Upheavals in East-Central Europe: Internal-External Linkage in Soviet Policy Making." *Journal of Cold War Studies*, I (2006): 3-55.

- Krasker, Sarah: "How Britain & the US Attacked Moscow via Albania." Army Quarterly and Defence Journal, 2 parts, 128, 4 (October 1998):441-44, and 129, 1 (January 1999):50-54.
- Krebs, Ronald R. "Liberation a la Finland: Reexamining Eisenhower Administration Objectives in Eastern Europe." Journal of Strategic Studies, 20 (Spring 1997):1-26.
- Larres, Klaus. "The Road to Geneva 1955: Churchill's Summit Diplomacy and Anglo-American Tension after Stalin's Death." In *The Cold War after Stalin's Death: A Missed Opportunity for Peace?* Edited by Klaus Larres and Kenneth Osgood, 137-55. Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2006.

_____. "Eisenhower and the First Forty Days after Stalin's Death: The Incompatibility of *Détente* and Political Warfare." *Diplomacy & Statecraft*, 6, 2 (July 1995):431-69.

_____. "Preserving Law and Order: Britain, the United States, and the East German Uprising of 1953." *Twentieth Century British History*, 5, 3 (1994):320-50.

Less, Timothy. "Seeing Red: America and its Allies through the Eyes of Enver Hoxha." In *The* Balkans and the West: Constructing the European Other, 1945-2003, edited by Andrew Hammond, 57-68. Burlington, Vt.: Ashgate, 2004.

- Luppes, Jeffrey. "The June 17, 1953 Uprising—50 Years Later." GHI Bulletin, 33 (Fall 2003):111-13.
- Lucas, Scott. "Campaign of Truth: The Psychological Strategy Board and American Ideology, 1951-1953." International History Review, 18, 2 (May 1996):253-302.
- Lukes, Igor. "The Rudolf Slánský Affair: New Evidence." *Slavic Review*, 58, 1 (Spring 1999):160-87.
- Marchio, James D. "The Planning Coordination Group: Bureaucratic Casualty in the Cold War Campaign to Exploit Soviet Vulnerabilities." *Journal of Cold War Studies*, 4 (Fall 2002):3-28.
 - _____. "Resistance Potential; and Rollback: US Intelligence and the Eisenhower Administration's Policies Toward Eastern Europe, 1953-56." *Intelligence and National Security*, 10 (April 1995):219-41.
 - ____. "Will They Fight? US Intelligence Assessments of the Reliability of Non-Soviet Warsaw Pact Armed Forces, 1946-89." _____. CIA Website, cia.gov/library.
- Mastny, Vojtech. "The Elusive Détente: Stalin's Successors and the West." In The Cold War after Stalin's Death: A Missed Opportunity for Peace?, edited by Klaus Larres and Kenneth Osgood, 3-26. Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2006.
- McDermott, Kevin. "A 'Polyphony of Voices'? Czech Popular Opinion and the Slansky Affair." Slavic Review, 67, 4 (Winter 2008):840-65.

____. "Popular Resistance in Communist Czechoslovakia: The Plzeň Uprising, June 1953." Contemporary European History, 19, 4 (2010):287-307.

- Melman, Yossi, and Dan Raviv. "The Journalist's Connections: How Israel Got Russia's Biggest Pre-Glasnost Secret." International Journal of Intelligence and Counterintelligence, 4 (____):219-25.
- Meszerics, Tamás. "Independence Before All Else: Hungarian Anti-Communist Resistance in the East European Context, 1945-1956." *East European Quarterly*, 41, 1 (March 2007):39-59.
- Miles, Aileen S. "RIAS—The Truth Crusader." In America's Weapons of Psychological Warfare, edited by Robert E. Summers, 72-77. New York: H. W. Wilson, 1951.
- O'Donnell, James P. "I Led a Riot Against the Reds." Saturday Evening Post, 22 August 1953, 28-29, 91-94.

- O'Gorman, Ned. "'The One Word the Kremlin Fears': C. D. Jackson, Cold War 'Liberation,' and American Political-Economic Adventurism." Rhetoric and Public Affairs, 12, 3 (Fall 2009):389-427.
- Osgood, Kenneth. "The Perils of Coexistence: Peace and Propaganda in Eisenhower's Foreign Policy.' In *The Cold War after Stalin's Death: A Missed Opportunity for Peace?*, edited by Klaus Larres and Kenneth Osgood, 27-48. Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2006.
- Ostermann, Christian F. "'Keeping the Pot Simmering': The United States and the East German Uprising of 1953." German Studies Review, 19 (February 1996):61-89.
- Paczkowski, Andrzej. "Poland, the 'Enemy Nation'." In *The Black Book of Communism:* Crimes, Terror, Repression. Edited by Stephane Courtois et al, 363-93. Translated by Jonathan Murphy and Mark Kramer. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1999.
- Parry-Giles, Shawn J. "Militarizing America's Propaganda Program, 1945-55." In Critical Reflections on the Cold War: Linking Rhetoric and History, edited by Martin J. Medhurst and H. W. Brands, 950-113. College Station: Texas A&M University Press, 2000.
- Persak, Krzysztof. "The Polish-Soviet Confrontation in 1956 and the Attempted Soviet Military Intervention in Poland." *Europe-Asia Studies*, 58, 8 (December 2006):1285-1310.
- Pittaway, Mark. "The Education of Dissent; The Reception of the Voice of Free Hungary, 1951-56." Cold War History, 4 (October 2003):97-116.
- Pruessen, Ronald W. "From Good Breakfast to Bad Supper: John Foster Dulles between the Geneva Summit and the Geneva Foreign Ministers' Conference." In Cold War Respite: The Geneva Summit of 1955, edited by Gunter Bischof and Saki Dockrill, _____. Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 2000.
- Rexin, Manfred. "Zur Rolle Westdeutschlands und West-Berlins am 16./17. Juni 1953." In Volkserhebung gegen den SED-Staat: Eisnhe Bestandsaufnahme zim 17. Juni 1953, edited by Roger Engelmann and Ilko-Sascha Kowalczuk, 84-91. Göttingen: Vandenbroucke & Ruprecht, 2005.
- Schraut, Sylvia. "'Make the Germans Do it': The Refugee Problem in the American Zone of Post War Germany." Journal of Communist Studies and Transition Politics, 16 (2000):115-24.
- Smula, Johann. "The Party and the Proletariat: Škoda 1948-53." Cold War History, 6 (May 2000): 153-75.
- Sperber, Jonathan. "17 June 1953: Revisiting a German Revolution." German History, 22, 4 (2004);619-43.
- Stibbe, Matthew. "The SED, German Communism and the June 1953 Uprising: New Trends and New Research." In *Revolution and Resistance in Eastern Europe: Challenges to*

Communist Rule, edited by Kevin McDermott and Matthew Stibbe, 37-55. Oxford: Berg, 2006.

- Stöver, Bernd. "Rollback: An Offensive Strategy for the Cold War." Translated from the German by Jeremiah M. Riemer. In *The United States and Germany in the Era of the Cold War*, 1945-1990: A Handbook, edited by Detlef Junker, I, 97-102. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2004.
- Taborsky, Edward. "Political Developments in Czechoslovakia Since 1945." Journal of Politics, 20, 1 (February 1958):89-113.
- Taylor, Edmund. "RIAS: The Voice East Germany Believes." *The Reporter*, November 10, 1953, 28-32.
- Tudda, Chris. "Reenacting the Story of Tantalus': Eisenhower, Dulles, and the Failed Rhetoric of Liberation." *Journal of Cold War Studies*, 7 (Fall 2005):3-35.
- Ulc, Otto. "Pilsen: The Unknown Revolt." Problems of Communism, 14 (May-June 1965):46-49.
- Wacket, Markus. "Wir sprechen zur Zone: Die politischen Sendlungen des RIAS in der Vorgeschichte der Juni-Erhebung 1953." Deutschland Archiv, 26 (September 1993):1035-48.
- Yurechko, John "The Day Stalin Died: American Plans for Exploiting the Soviet Succession Crisis of 1953." Journal of Strategic Studies, 3, 1 (May 1980):44-73.

DISSERTATIONS AND UNPUBLISHED (UNCLASSIFIED) STUDIES

- Berger, D. H. "The Use of Covert Paramilitary Activity as a Policy Tool: An Analysis of Operations Conducted by the Central Intelligence Agency, 1949-1951." U.S. Marine Corps Command and Staff College, 22 May 1995. Federation of American Scientists, Intelligence Resource Program: http://www.fas.org/irp/eprint/berger.htm)
- Blau, George E., et al. "The U.S. Army in Berlin, 1945-1961." Headquarters, United States Army, Europe, December 1962.
- Brooks, Jeffrey. "When the Cold War Did Not End: The Soviet Peace Offensive of 1953 and the American Response." Occasional Paper No. 278. Washington, DC: Kennan Institute, Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, 2000.
- Browne, Donald Roger. "The History and Programming Policies of RIAS: Radio in the American Sector (of Berlin)." Ph. D. Dissertation, University of Michigan, 1961.
- Hickman, D. J. "The United States Army in Europe, 1953-1963." Stuttgart: Headquarters, United States Army, Europe, 1964.

- Jackson, Wayne G. "Allen Welsh Dulles as Director of Central Intelligence, 26 February 1953-29 November 1961." 5 Vols. Washington, DC: Historical Staff, Central Intelligence Agency, July 1973.
- Marchio, James David. "Rhetoric and Reality: The Eisenhower Administration and Unrest in Eastern Europe, 1953-1959." Ph. D. Dissertation, American University, 1990.
- Ostermann, Christian. "The United States, the East German Uprising of 1953, and the Limits of Rollback." Working Papers No. 11. Washington, D.C.: Woodrow Wilson International History Project, Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, December 1994.
- Peters, Stephen. "Albania: US Position on Recognition of the Tirana Government." External Research Study XR/RESS-17. Bureau of Intelligence and Research, Department of State, 28 December 1973.
- Richter, James "Reexamining Soviet Policy towards Germany during the Beria Interregnum." Working Paper No. 3, Washington, DC: Cold War International History Project, Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, June 1992.
- Rutgers University, Department of Sociology. "Soviet Reporting on the East German Uprisings of June 1953: A Case Study of Soviet Propaganda." Prepared for the United States Information Agency. New Brunswick, N.J., 1954.
- Schlosser, Nicholas J. "The Berlin Radio War: Broadcasting in Cold War Berlin and the Shaping of Political Culture in Divided Germany, 1945-1963." Ph. D. Dissertation. University of Maryland, 2008.
- Stern, John Allen. "Propaganda in the Employ of Democracy: Fighting the Cold War with Words." Ph. D. Dissertation, State University of New York at Stony Brook, 2002.